APPENDIX A — OPINION OF THE UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CIRCUIT DECIDED JULY 24, 2009

UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA CIRCUIT

No. 08-5500, 08-5506

ELOUISE PEPION COBELL, et al.,

Appellants/Cross-Appellees

V.

KENNETH LEE SALAZAR, Secretary of the Interior, et al.,

Appellees/Cross-Appellants.

Argued May 11, 2009

Decided July 24, 2009

Before: SENTELLE, Chief Judge, GINSBURG, Circuit Judge, and RANDOLPH, Senior Circuit Judge.

Opinion for the Court filed by Chief Judge SENTELLE.

SENTELLE, Chief Judge:

In this interlocutory appeal, both plaintiffs and defendants in protracted litigation over trust accounts held by federal officials on behalf of American Indians

seek review of orders of the district court. The district court held the Department of the Interior to be in continuing breach of its duty to account for trust funds and that accounting for the funds was impossible; it ordered monetary relief to the members of the plaintiff class. On review, we hold that while the district court's analysis of duty and breach are generally correct, the court erred in freeing the Department of the Interior from its burden to make an accounting. We therefore vacate the district court's orders and remand for further proceedings.

I. Background

In 1996, beneficiaries of Individual Indian Money (IIM) trust accounts brought this class action against the Secretary of the Interior, the Secretary of the Treasury, and the Assistant Secretary of the Interior for Indian Affairs, alleging that those officials had violated their fiduciary duties as trustees acting on behalf of the United States. See Cobell v. Babbitt, 30 F.Supp.2d 24, 29 (D.D.C.1998) (Cobell I). The bulk of the trust assets "are the proceeds of various transactions in land allotted to individual Indians under the General Allotment Act of 1887, known as the 'Dawes Act.' "Cobell v. Norton, 392 F.3d 461, 463 (D.C.Cir.2004) (Cobell XIII) (citing 24 Stat. 388 (codified as amended at 25 U.S.C. § 331 et seq. (§§ 331-333 repealed 2000))). In bringing this action, appellants rely upon the American Indian Trust Fund Management Reform Act of 1994, Pub.L. No. 103-412, 108 Stat. 4239 (codified as amended at 25 U.S.C. § 162a et seq.; id. at §§ 4001-4061)

(1994 Act). That statute requires the Secretary of the Interior to "account for the daily and annual balance of all funds held in trust by the United States for the benefit of . . . an individual Indian which are deposited or invested pursuant to the Act of June 24, 1938 (25 U.S.C. 162a)." 25 U.S.C. § 4011(a).. The plaintiffs initially sought an accounting of the trust funds but did not seek payment of any money beyond "court costs, experts' costs, and attorneys' fees." *Cobell I*, 30 F.Supp.2d at 29.

Plaintiffs and defendants cross appeal from two orders of the district court. The first, Cobell v. Kempthorne, 532 F.Supp.2d 37, 39 (D.D.C.2008) (Cobell XX), held that the Department of the Interior continued to breach its duty to account for trust funds as identified in Cobell v. Babbitt, 91 F.Supp.2d 1, 58 (D.D.C.1999) (Cobell V), and affirmed by this court in Cobell v. Norton. 240 F.3d 1081 (D.C.Cir.2001) (Cobell VI). Cobell XX further held that accounting for the funds was impossible "as a conclusion of law" because the government could not "achieve an accounting that passes muster as a trust accounting" given inadequate present and (likely) future funding from Congress. 532 F. Supp 2d at 104 n. 19. The second order of the district court, Cobell v. Kempthorne, 569 F.Supp.2d 223, 238, 251-52 (D.D.C.2008) (*Cobell XXI*), granted equitable restitution to the plaintiff class based on the unproven shortfall of the trust's actual value as compared with its statistically likely value. The district court stressed that breaching the duty to account did not generate the government's financial liability. Id. at 243. Rather, the government's "failure properly to allocate and pay trust

funds to beneficiaries" gave rise to "restitution or disgorgement of the very money that ha[d] been withheld." *Id.* Accordingly, the court awarded \$455,600,000 to the plaintiff class in what it called a restitutionary award. *Id.* at 226.

Soon after issuing *Cobell XXI*, the district court certified an immediate interlocutory appeal from both decisions under 28 U.S.C. § 1292(b).. Order (Sept. 4, 2008). All plaintiffs and all defendants petitioned for permission to appeal, and this court granted the petitions. Orders (Nov. 21, 2008).

We now hold that the district court correctly held that the 1994 Act and Cobell VI required a full accounting, but erred in holding that an accounting cannot be conducted because, in the district court's view, Congress will never appropriate the funds necessary to conduct such an accounting. The statute gives the plaintiff class a right to an accounting. Sitting in equity, the district court has the authority to approve a plan that efficiently uses limited government resources to achieve that goal. It is within the power of the district court to order an accounting without requiring Interior to perform analyses the costs of which exceed the benefits payable to individual American Indians. It would indeed be "nuts" to spend billions to recover millions. Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 86. A court sitting in equity may avoid reaching that absurdity.

* * *

As this case enters its thirteenth year, it becomes increasingly difficult to summarize its factual and procedural background. See Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 103 & n. 20 (collecting quotations from Charles Dickens's Bleak House); id. at 39-43 (attempting such a summary). Cobell VI contains a general description of how funds came to be deposited in the IIM accounts. 240 F.3d at 1086-88. For a summary of their early mismanagement and the government's early attempts at reform, see id. at 1089-90.

Since passage of the 1994 Act—and the filing of this lawsuit—the Department of the Interior has had mixed success in its efforts to account for the trust funds. Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 43-56, provides a good summary of the evolution of the current historical accounting project. Apart from Interior's independent efforts, the district court has frequently issued injunctions specifying the terms of an accounting that it held were required by the 1994 Act. In 1999, the district court issued an eight-point injunction declaring the government in violation of the 1994 Act and in breach of trust. Cobell V, 91 F.Supp.2d at 58. The injunction ordered the defendants "to provide plaintiffs an accurate accounting of all money in the IIM trust held in trust for the benefit of plaintiffs, without regard to when the funds were deposited," and laid out a general plan for compliance. Id. We affirmed the district court's order in 2001. Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1110.

In 2003, the district court issued a nine-page injunction. See Cobell v. Norton, 283 F.Supp.2d 66, 287-

95 (D.D.C.2003) (Cobell X). That injunction called for a detailed accounting of "all funds deposited or invested in," id. at 288, or "assets held by[,] the Trust since the passage of the General Allotment Act of 1887," id. at 289, as well as money held by Indian tribes, accounts of deceased beneficiaries, and all property escheated from the trust. Id. at 288-89. When performing this accounting, Interior was prohibited from "mak[ing] use of any statistical sampling." Id. at 289. In Cobell XIII, 392 F.3d at 464-68, we vacated the "historical accounting" portions of Cobell X's injunction, relying on the appropriations language of the Department of the Interior and Related Agencies Appropriations Act of 2004, Pub L. No. 108-108, 17 Stat. 1241. That act, passed by Congress in November 2003, conditioned the appropriation of Indian trust money on the requirement that nothing in the 1994 Act, "or in any other statute, and no principle of common law, should be construed or applied to require the Department of the Interior to commence or continue historical accounting activities with respect to the Individual Indian Money Trust until" (a) Congress amended the 1994 Act to "delineate [Interior's] specific historical accounting obligations" or (b) "December 31, 2004." 117 Stat. at 1263.

After 2005 arrived without congressional action, the district court reissued the injunction that had been vacated by *Cobell XIII*. Reasoning that "December 31, 2004 ha[d] come and gone" with "no legislative solution," the district court held itself "bound, by its findings of fact and conclusions of law" in *Cobell X*, "to reissue without modification the 'historical accounting'

provisions of its structural injunction." Cobell v. Norton, 357 F.Supp.2d 298, 300 (D.D.C.2005) (Cobell XIV). We again vacated the district court's injunction. See Cobell v. Norton, 428 F.3d 1070, 1074-77 (D.C.Cir.2005) (Cobell XVI). We explained that the 1994 "Act's general language doesn't support the inherently implausible inference that it intended to order the best imaginable accounting without regard to cost." Id. at 1075. Because of the unique nature of this trust, we held that "the common law of trusts doesn't offer a clear path for resolving" the "ambiguities" involved in setting the parameters of an accounting. Id. at 1074. And because "Congress was, after all, mandating an activity to be funded entirely at the taxpayers' expense," we held that the 1994 Act did not "grant courts the same discretion that an equity court would enjoy in dealing with a negligent trustee" to order "the best imaginable accounting without regard to cost." Id. at 1075. Congress's limited appropriation undercut any "mandate to indulge in cost-unlimited accounting—in fact, [it] suggest[ed] quite the opposite." Id.

When we vacated the district court's injunction for abuse of discretion, we noted in particular that the injunction "caused the cost . . . to rise by more than an order of magnitude, from \$335 million over five years to more than \$10 billion." *Id.* at 1077. We then specifically approved the use of statistical sampling on the rationale that for some transactions, "the average cost of accounting, per transaction, would exceed the average value of the transactions." *Id.* at 1078. We now take that reasoning a step further, and instruct the district court

to use its equitable power to enforce the best accounting that Interior can provide, with the resources it receives, or expects to receive, from Congress. Therefore we vacate the district court's orders and remand for proceedings consistent with this opinion.

II. Analysis

Before beginning our analysis, we want to commend the district court for its efforts to cut through this Gordian knot in *Cobell XX* and *Cobell XXI*. While we vacate the district court's orders, including its holding of impossibility, we do so with substantial sympathy, recognizing that our precedents do not clearly point to any exit from this complicated legal morass.

A. The District Court's Analysis

Bowing to our directive in *Cobell v. Kempthorne*, 455 F.3d 301 (D.C.Cir.2006) (*Cobell XVII*)—that because "both the APA and the common law of trusts apply in this case[,] the specific question to be addressed determines which body of law becomes most prominent," *id.* at 303-04—the district court sought to determine "which body of law [wa]s more prominent with respect to specific aspects of Interior's 2007 accounting plan," *Cobell XX*, 532 F.Supp.2d at 89. Most importantly, the district court divided the issues into those relating to the *methodology* and to the *scope* of the accounting. *Id.* The district court correctly held that Interior's methodology was "owed the greatest deference," *id.* at 89, because it "ar[ose] out of an administrative balancing

of cost, time, and accuracy," id. at 91. See also Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1076 (administrative deference owed when "choices at issue required both subject-matter expertise and judgment about the allocation of scarce resources"). In contrast, the court observed that the scope "is the result . . . of a legal interpretation of the 1994 Act and other statutes governing the IIM trust." Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 89. It further noted that scope is not "only a temporal matter. It also relates to the elements that are present within and missing from the statements of account Interior proposes to issue. . . ." Id. at 90. That said, the court went on to conclude that Interior's choices on scope, particularly as to the latter aspects, "were not dictated by administrative cost-benefit analyses to which judicial deference is owed. ..." Id. In that conclusion, the district court went too far.

We recognize, as did the district court, that the courts face two mandates of deference in construing the relevant statutes at issue in this case. First, there is the familiar *Chevron* deference upon which the district court relied in reviewing Interior's methodology. However, as the court observed, *Chevron* deference can be "trumped by the requirement that statutes are to be construed liberally in favor of the Indians, with ambiguous provisions interpreted to their benefit." *Id.* at 89 (quoting *Cobell XVIII*, 455 F.3d at 304, and collecting other citations). Nonetheless, *Chevron* deference does not disappear from the process of reviewing an agency's interpretation of those statutes it is trusted to administer for the benefit of the Indians,

although that deference applies with muted effect. Granted, the Indians' benefit remains paramount. But where Congress has entrusted to the agency the duty of applying, and therefore interpreting, a statutory duty owed to the Indians, we cannot ignore the responsibility of the agency for careful stewardship of limited government resources. Applying even a muted *Chevron* deference leads us to a different conclusion than that reached by the district court.

In Cobell VI, we observed that "[u]nder traditional equitable principles, '[t]he trustee's report must contain sufficient information for the beneficiary readily to ascertain whether the trust has been faithfully carried out.' " 240 F.3d at 1103 (quoting White Mountain Anache Tribe of Arizona v. United States, 26 Cl.Ct. 446. 449 (Cl.Ct.1992)). The district court's order we affirmed in Cobell VI "explicitly left open the choice of how the accounting would be conducted, and whether certain accounting methods, such as statistical sampling or something else, would be appropriate." 240 F.3d at 1104. In Cobell XVII, we opined that "neither congressional language nor common law trust principles (once translated to this context) establish a definite balance between exactitude and cost." 428 F.3d at 1076. While we understand that it may not have been clear to the Cobell XX court that this balance applied beyond the accounting methodology, we now hold that the scope of the accounting must also be balanced in equity.

Therefore, the district court was not completely correct when it said that "the proper *scope* of the

accounting obligation is the result . . . of a legal interpretation of the 1994 Act and other statutes governing the IIM trust." Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 89 (second emphasis added). The district court was correct to the extent that the scope of the accounting is derived from statutory law. But when Congress affords courts equitable jurisdiction—as it has done in this case—it draws on a tradition of flexibility, not rigidity, in equity. The unique nature of this trust has been emphasized by the district court. See Cobell XXI, 569 F.Supp.2d at 225, 249; Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 90. Also, Cobell XVII explained that congressional appropriations "unequivocally control what may be spent on historical-accounting activities. . . . " 428 F.3d at 1075. "The essence of equity jurisdiction has been the power of the Chancellor to do equity and to mould each decree to the necessities of the particular case." Hecht Co. v. Bowles, 321 U.S. 321, 329, 64 S.Ct. 587, 88 L.Ed. 754 (1944). The unique nature of this trust requires the district court to exercise equitable powers in resolving the paradox between classical accounting and limited government resources. It must "mould [its] decree to the necessities of the particular case." Id. Therefore, the district court was incorrect insofar as it assumed that the scope of the accounting obligation could not be adjusted in equity.

The plaintiffs are entitled to an accounting under the statute. 25 U.S.C. § 4011(a).. The district court sitting in equity must do everything it can to ensure that Interior provides them an equitable accounting. The district court's holding of impossibility contradicts

the requirement of an equitable accounting—one that makes most efficient use of limited government resources. Given the realities of congressional appropriations, it would be inequitable for Interior to throw up its hands and stop the accounting. This is what the district court declared Interior should do in Cobell XX, leading to the money judgment of Cobell XXI. That judgment was substantial, but without an accounting, it is impossible to know who is owed what. The best any trust beneficiary could hope for would be a government check in an arbitrary amount. Even if this did justice for the class, it would be inaccurate and unfair to an unknown number of individual trust beneficiaries. There will be uncertainty in any accounting for this trust. Interior's job is to minimize that uncertainty with a finite budget. Equity requires the courts to assure that Interior provides the best accounting it can.

B. An Equitable Accounting

The proper scope of the accounting ultimately remains a question for the district court, but we will provide as much guidance as we can on appropriate methodology, and principles to guide the analysis of unforeseen circumstances. The overarching aim of the district court should be for Interior to provide the trust beneficiaries the best accounting possible, in a reasonable time, with the money that Congress is willing to appropriate.

In *Cobell XVII*, we made clear that an equitable accounting may include the use of statistical sampling

when verifying transactions. See 428 F.3d at 1077-78. A primary reason for this decision was that, "for the subset of transactions valued at less than \$500, Interior estimated that the average cost of accounting, per transaction, would exceed the average value of the transactions." Id. at 1078. Because of this, Interior proposed to study only "about 0.3% of the roughly 25 million transactions under \$500." Id. We now instruct the district court to extend this reasoning to the rest of the accounting. Departing from this approach—that is, by sticking to the ideal concept of a complete historical accounting—would render the accounting impossible (or, what is functionally the same, it "would not be finished for about two hundred years, generations beyond the lifetimes of all now living beneficiaries," id. at 1076).

The equitable approach we envision is illustrated by so-called *Youpee* escheatments. The Dawes Act, and subsequent legislation, allotted land to individual Indians that could not be sold or leased without permission of the government. See Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 40-41. When these allotments were "divided and divided again by inheritance through succeeding generations," many individuals owned fractional, undivided interests in the land that "caus [ed] enormous administrative difficulties" for the government. Id. at 41. The Indian Land Consolidation Act, Pub.L. No. 97-459, tit. II, 96 Stat. 2517 (1983), tried to consolidate these holdings by causing them to escheat to the Indian tribes, but the escheatments were held to be unconstitutional takings in *Hodel v. Irving*, 481 U.S. 704, 718, 107 S.Ct. 2076, 95 L.Ed.2d 668 (1987). An

amended statute was similarly rejected in *Babbitt v. Youpee*, 519 U.S. 234, 117 S.Ct. 727, 136 L.Ed.2d 696 (1997). *See Cobell XX*, 532 F.Supp.2d at 79-80. Small payments are now owed for 775,000 fractional land interests, according to estimates by the Department of the Interior. *Id.* at 80. Interior considers calculating these payments to be "an accounting for land" and so argues they should be excluded from the historical accounting project, which accounts only for funds. *Id.*

The government may be correct, but for the wrong reason. To determine whether the accounting should cover the escheatments, the district court should ask the practical question of whether the cost to account will exceed the amount recovered by class beneficiaries. As the district court observed, escheated "interests are tiny, generally of very low value, and the cost of reversing the escheatments is high." *Id.* The district court should exercise its equitable power to ensure that Interior allocates its limited resources in rough proportion to the estimated dollar value of payments due to class members. It should also consider low-cost statistical methods of estimating benefits across class sub-groups.

Another illustration of the need for a flexible approach involves administrative fees. Interior often charged trust beneficiaries administrative fees "in connection with the probate process," when the government sold timber on trust land, or when the government leased or sold trust land. *Id.* at 79. These fees were subtracted before money was deposited into beneficiary accounts, and, so the government argues,

they should be excluded from any accounting. Again the government is probably right for the wrong reason. Common sense should guide the district court's analysis in equity. Like escheatments, "[a]dministrative fees . . . likely amount to a tiny fraction of the monies that pass through the IIM trust." Id. at 96. If accounting for them causes an enormous increase in cost-because. for instance, Interior has to integrate several new systems of records with the IIM trust—and only a small effect on the ultimate balances, then the district court is free to approve of Interior's low-cost ways to avoid this. The district court would be within bounds to accept a reasonable simplification of accounting for administrative fees, possibly extending to sampling and even exclusions. As in the case of escheatments, these modifications and exclusions should be made considering whether the cost to account exceeds a potential recovery for the class.

Just as equity affects the substance of the accounting, so it affects which accounts are subject to the accounting. First, we consider the legal case: The 1994 Act only requires accounting of "funds held in trust by the United States for the benefit of . . . an individual Indian which are deposited or invested pursuant to the Act of June 24, 1938 (25 U.S.C. 162a)." 25 U.S.C. § 4011(a). The district court ordered accounting even for accounts closed before the 1994 Act was passed. See Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 98. Its "rationale for including predecessor accounts in the historical accounting process" was "that beneficiaries are entitled to know where their money came from." Id. This is true,

the district court held, because "the probate process does not produce an accounting." *Id.* The district court recognized that Interior's duty did not extend to "every beneficiary who ever walked the earth." *Id.* But it erred by including within the plaintiff class heirs to money from closed accounts. The statute calls for an accounting of "the daily and annual balance of all funds held in trust" that "are deposited or invested" by the United States for the Indians. 25 U.S.C. § 4011(a) (emphasis added). Closed accounts no longer have daily or annual balances, nor are they deposited or invested. And, as the government rightly points out, "the very point of probate is to produce a *final determination* of the assets of the estate, so that the assets may be distributed among heirs and creditors."

This is another instance in which the limited resources of the historical accounting project may be better spent elsewhere. Accounting for closed accounts, dealing with probate and probate regulations, and considering the impact of the IIM trust on a host of heirs and creditors could needlessly further complicate an already complicated process. The purpose of an equitable accounting, as we have tried to articulate, is for Interior to concentrate on picking the low-hanging fruit. We must not allow the theoretically perfect to render impossible the achievable good.

III. Conclusion

We vacate the orders of the district court and remand for further proceedings consistent with this opinion.¹

It is so ordered.

^{1.} We are hearing this case on interlocutory appeal. It does not appear that the issues raised by intervenor Osage Nation are yet ripe for review.

APPENDIX B — OPINION OF THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA DATED AUGUST 7, 2008

UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Civil Action No. 96-1285 (JR)

ELOUISE PEPION COBELL, et al.,

Plaintiffs,

V.

DIRK KEMPTHORNE, Secretary of the Interior, *et al.*,

Defendants.

Aug. 7, 2008

MEMORANDUM

JAMES ROBERTSON, District Judge.

In January 2008, I found that the government had not succeeded in providing the accounting mandated by the Indian Trust Fund Management Reform Act, and that the record demonstrated the impossibility of rendering such an accounting. *Cobell v. Kempthorne*, 532 F.Supp.2d 37 (D.D.C.2008) (*Cobell XX*). On the basis of that ruling, plaintiffs ask for equitable relief in the nature of restitution, seeking the return of funds that

have been received into the IIM trust in the years since 1887 but cannot now be proven to have been disbursed or credited to IIM account holders, plus an amount representing the benefit the government has assertedly enjoyed from having the use of those funds. *See* [Dkt. 3515]. An evidentiary proceeding was convened on June 9, 2008, for the purpose of considering whether such relief was warranted, and, if so, determining its dollar amount.

Plaintiffs' claims for withheld funds and for an amount representing "benefit to the government" raise significant jurisdictional and other legal issues. Those issues were briefed by the parties before the June trial. see Plaintiffs' Memorandum in Support of Equitable Restitution and Disgorgement, [Dkt. 3515]; Defendants' Response to Plaintiffs' Memorandum in Support of Equitable Restitution and Disgorgement, [Dkt. 3519], but I deferred ruling on them in the belief that they would be illuminated by evidence adduced at the trial. [Dkt. 3526]. At the trial, the government sought to explain the difference between IIM trust receipts and IIM trust postings noted in my January 2008 opinion, see 532 F.Supp.2d at 85-86, and both sides presented models for estimating the amount of money withheld from, or not disbursed to, IIM account holders over the years. Evaluation of those models, and of the plaintiffs' legal theories for recovery, is the principal focus of this memorandum.

Although the case no longer directly concerns the accounting question that dominated the first twelve

years of its existence, the evaluation of the plaintiffs' legal theories for recovery is necessarily influenced by what we have learned from the government's failed effort to produce an accounting and from the many round trips the case has taken to the Court of Appeals. It is clear now that this Court has broad equitable authority to deal with a century or more of trustee nonfeasance and to fashion appropriate remedies, see Cobell v. Norton, 240 F.3d 1081, 1108-10 (D.C.Cir.2001) (Cobell VI), but it is also clear that that authority is constrained by traditional doctrinal limits on federal courts that apply in suits against the government, including sovereign immunity and separation of powers. See Cobell v. Norton, 392 F.3d 461, 473 (D.C.Cir.2004) (Cobell XIII). It is clear that the duties of the trustee and the principles of equity that govern failures to account are derived from statutes as informed by common law principles of trust, see Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1098-1102, but it is also clear that those statutory and common law principles are tempered by the unique nature of the trust and of the trustee. See Cobell v. Norton, 428 F.3d 1070, 1075-76 (D.C.Cir.2005) (Cobell XVII). Accordingly, methods that might be unacceptable in a typical trust case, such as statistical sampling, are available here, where I am instructed to strike a more forgiving "balance between exactitude and cost." Id. at 1076; see also id. at 1077-79 (discussing statistical sampling). In these uncharted waters, where the trust is of enormous scope, the trustee of unusual character, and the data affected with such great uncertainty, the law of trusts is a sort of magnetic compass; it cannot be expected to point to due north, or to "map directly" onto this context. Id. at 1078.

One useful if not very precise pointer provided by case law is that a trustee may not hide behind obscurity that he himself has created. See, e.g., Rainbolt v. Johnson, 669 F.2d 767, 769 (D.C.Cir.1981) ("Under established principles of trust law, if the former trustee has not kept adequate accounts, the benefit of the doubt is to be given to the beneficiary."); GEORGE GLEASON BOGERT, ET AL., THE LAW OF TRUSTS AND TRUSTEES § 962 (2007) ("As to a trustee who fails to keep proper records of his trust it is usually stated that, 'all presumptions are against him' on his accounting, or that 'all doubts on the accounting are resolved against him.' "). Thus, a consequence of the government's failure to account is that evidentiary presumptions run in favor of the plaintiffs.

But even this principle, like the trust duties themselves, requires compass correction in the context of this suit. The rules that identify and govern a breach of the accounting duty for a simple, 25-year trust with a single beneficiary cannot be applied, unaltered, to a 121year old perpetual trust, managed by civil servants, with rapidly multiplying beneficiaries and a variety of everchanging assets. Equity seeks "to do justice to all parties," Bollinger & Boyd Barge Serv., Inc. v. The Motor Vessel, Captain Claude Bass, 576 F.2d 595, 598 (5th Cir.1978) (emphasis added)—"its orders are adapted to the exigencies of the case," Taylor v. Sterrett, 499 F.2d 367, 368 (5th Cir.1974), and it seeks to make accurate evaluations of difficult evidence, not to provide "windfalls" for victims or punishment for wrongdoers. See Bollinger & Boyd, 576 F.2d at 598. The application

of familiar equitable principles will have to be made fairly to fit the special character of this case and this trust.

My conclusions, after attempting to apply a suitably adjusted set of equitable principles to the facts of this case, are that plaintiffs have properly asserted a claim for restitution; that this Court has both the jurisdiction and the power to adjudicate that claim; and that the evidence supports an award in the amount of \$455,600,000, a number that is within the range of the government's own admitted "uncertainty" about the amount necessary to restore the proper balance to the IIM trust. I have rejected the plaintiffs' claim of entitlement to an additional sum representing "benefit to the government."

This opinion—indeed, this litigation—neither deals with nor resolves any claims that IIM account holders may have for *damages* against the government.¹ And it leaves for another day the question of how and to whom the award should be distributed.

I. Starting Point

Two important exhibits received at the October 2007 trial, AR-171 and DX-365, appeared to show that only 77 percent of the dollars collected on behalf of individual Indians over the years had actually been posted to IIM

^{1.} *E.g.*, claims for income never collected, assets sold/leased below market, assets mismanaged, lost or stolen funds, failure to enforce lease terms, money not paid on direct pay contracts. *See* Tr. 45:1-18 (Laycock); PX-4.

accounts, and that, over those years, the difference amounted to a shortfall of some \$3 billion. See Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 85-86. I did not believe this to be the intended import of these exhibits, and I said so, noting the government's mention of the role of lease deposits and other non-individual monies in the system, id. at 86, but also noting that the parties had paid only "desultory" attention to the "throughput" question I had posed at the beginning of the trial. Id. at 82. The government made it clear at the outset of the June 2008 trial that indeed it had not intended to communicate the existence of a \$3 billion shortfall.

The government's task of estimating and explaining the actual shortfall was complicated, however, by the fact that it could not produce an individualized accounting and by the paucity of existing aggregate data about the IIM trust. Tr. 500:19-501:16 (Herman) (acknowledging the Court's request for an explanation of the shortfall between receipts and postings, and attributing the difficulty to the lack of aggregate data). The government's explanation at the June 2008 trial was, essentially, that receipts recorded in the IIM system include monies not intended for IIM accounts, but the government also conceded that, without transaction-by-transaction accounting, there is essentially no way to distinguish IIM transactions from non-individual transactions. *Id.* There is some historical data regarding total receipts and disbursements in the early years of the trust, but "for the most part aggregate receipt and disbursement records on IIM weren't kept." Tr. 784:3-5 (Angel). For many years during the early

period of the trust, there is no receipt and disbursement data at all. *See* DX-461.

Moreover, considerable evidence has been collected over the long life of this litigation, and more was adduced at the June 2008 trial, detailing the various ways in which trust systems purporting to contain receipt and disbursement data have been and still are unreliable, from qualified audits, Tr. 392:10 *et seq.* (Pallais), to a 73-page compendium of critiques and negative comments by politicians and auditors, each one hyperlinked to an historical document. PX-65.² There was also the out-of-balance condition between Interior and Treasury records, *see Cobell XX*, 532 F.Supp.2d at 74-75, which lent credence to the possibility that substantial funds had gone missing over the life of the trust.

II. The "IIM system"

The framework for the government's presentation was its description of how funds move into, out of, around, and through what was described as the "IIM system." DX-370; Tr. 463:1-492:11 (Herman). Michelle Herman was the government's principal witness on the flow of IIM funds, at least for the more recent era beginning in approximately 1972. The notion of an "IIM

^{2.} This information was hardly new: this Court has repeatedly acknowledged material weaknesses in the IIM accounting systems, and those findings have been affirmed by the Court of Appeals. See, e.g., Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1104-06; Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 86 ("heaps of records suggest[] that the numbers informing these calculations are unreliable.").

system" was her own construct: a kind of botanical description of the information systems and accounts she has observed and studied over a career of working with the Indian trust. Tr. 571:8-22 (Herman). In fact, many of the labels she used in describing the system are not actually used in the system, nor is the very notion of a system itself. Tr. 647:17-648:7 (Herman).

Both parties nevertheless resorted to the term "IIM system" throughout the trial, using it to refer to the interlocking series of accounts, bookkeeping entries, and other data sets, used by the Department of Treasury and the Department of Interior to collect, hold, invest, track, and disburse IIM trust funds. It is a subset of a larger Indian trust "system," which also includes the tribal trust accounts. Modern information systems. including the Integrated Records Management System (IRMS) and the more recent Trust Funds Accounting System (TFAS), are described at length in Cobell XX. See 532 F.Supp.2d at 43-44. Other components of the system, such as the general and detailed ledgers that were maintained by the Bureau of Indian Affairs and its various agencies and area-level offices before IRMS, have received less attention—except for the repeated finding that the general ledger does not reconcile with either the subsidiary BIA ledgers or the Treasury ledger. See Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 74-75.

Today, receipts that the government collects in its capacity as trustee for individual Indians are posted to the 14X6039 account at Treasury. *See* PX-65, hyperlink at ¶ 84, Dep't of Interior, Audit Report to the Congress

of the United States, D084-0005 to 0006 (November 1955) ("Collections made by the Bureau on behalf of these Indians are deposited into the Treasury of the United States in deposit account 14X6039, Individual Indian Money."). When disbursements are made from the 14X-6039 account in the form of Treasury checks as opposed to bookkeeping transfers or electronic funds transfers—they are tagged with Agency Location Code (ALC) 4844. Tr. 569:7-11 (Herman) (ALC 4844 relates to the IIM system). The 14X-6039 account exists within the Treasury General Count (TGA), so that, in the modern world, at least, cash posted to 14X-6039 becomes an asset of the government. But the balance of that account represents an offsetting liability of the government, much like a checking account at a bank. Tr. 213:20-214:18 (Miller) (distinguishing cash and funds in the 14X-6039 account).

Interior is responsible for the subsidiary accounts (and sometimes just bookkeeping entries) that are recognized as part of the IIM system—from which and to which the funds in the 14X-6039 account flow. These include the IIM accounts themselves; Special Deposit Accounts (SDAs), which are used to temporarily store unallocated funds; so-called Tribal IIM accounts (IIM accounts that actually belong to tribes but are used by those tribes as a convenient checking system); and administrative accounts or account numbers used to record the collection of fees and the like. These SDA, Tribal IIM and administrative accounts and entries might be referred to as non-individual components of the IIM system. They hold or record funds which are

collected in the government's capacity as trustee but may not be owed to or intended for IIM beneficiaries. For example, an SDA might contain a deposit made by a leaseholder or a bidder that will eventually be returned, or money that is destined for a tribal trust account rather than an IIM account. In short, the "IIM system" that the government has been trying to explain and account for *includes* the IIM accounts. *See generally infra*, Section IV.A. It receives, holds, transfers, disburses and records money that is associated with the government's role as trustee for IIM account holders, but which, by design, may never arrive in an Individual Indian Money account.

III. Plaintiffs' Model³

Plaintiffs support their claim for an award of about \$47 billion (restitution plus benefit to the government) with a model that rests upon the legal premise that any government data regarding IIM receipts should be treated as an admission, while only negotiated checks or other irrefutable evidence can be probative of disbursements. The plaintiffs' model thus accepts the government's estimates of receipts from the October 2007 trial, together with other government receipt data, see PX-41 at n. 1; PX-189-A at n. 1, but uses its own method to calculate year-by-year disbursements from the trust.

^{3.} This analysis focuses on PX-189, a spreadsheet that amended and supplemented plaintiffs' original exhibit, PX-41, in light of data and criticism presented by the government.

III.A. Description of plaintiffs' model

Plaintiffs' model begins with a calculated "disbursement rate" which is arrived at by simple division: the numerator is the value of electronic fund transfers and checks that were sent to (and cashed by) beneficiaries during the years 1988-2002, and the denominator is the total receipts for those years. See Tr. 1481:1-1493:22 (Palmer); PX-189-C (disbursement rate calculation). That disbursement rate is then applied to whatever government receipts data and estimates that can be found for all of the years of the trust dating back to 1887. See PX41; PX-189-A.4 The process yields a spreadsheet which contains, for each year, a dollar amount for receipts, a calculated dollar amount for disbursements (receipts x disbursement rate), and a number that represents the difference between receipts and disbursements. Plaintiffs call these columns "corrected revenues," PX-189-A at Column E, "disbursements," id. at Column F, and "nominal benefit to government," id. at Column G. Column G sums to approximately \$4 billion in plaintiffs' rebuttal model and is asserted to be the total dollar amount of funds withheld by the government over a period of 120 years a number, which, after subtracting the current stated balance of the trust, leaves approximately \$3.6 billion

^{4.} In their rebuttal model, plaintiffs began to use some government disbursement data rather than always relying on their calculated disbursement rate. However, either this disbursement data or the receipt data tends to be "adjusted" according to rates that are either driven by or extremely similar to the calculated disbursement rate. See infra, Section III.B.iii.

that, in plaintiffs' submission, must be restored to plaintiffs' accounts.

Plaintiffs use the same model to calculate the benefit that they assert the government has enjoyed from not having to borrow and pay the 10-year bond rate on the annual, and accruing, "nominal benefit" amounts. The method is best described by example. In 1887, the first year of the trust, the government had not yet withheld any money from IIM accounts. Thus, the entire benefit to the government in that year is the nominal benefit in Column G. Compare PX-189-A, at Column G, FY 1887, with id. at Column J, FY 1887. The next year, 1888, the government accrues additional nominal benefit based on the difference between receipts and disbursements in that year. See PX-189-A at Column G, FY 1888. But plaintiffs then add to the 1888 nominal benefit an amount representing the value to the government of holding the 1887 benefit—not having to borrow that amount at the 10-year bond rate, see PX-189-A at Column I, FY 1888. This sum, plus the nominal benefit for 1888, plus the balance carried forward from 1887, is called the "accumulated benefit, end of year." See PX-189-A at Column J, FY 1888. The same operation is carried forward from year to year until 2007, by which time, in plaintiffs' rebuttal model, the accumulated benefit has grown to approximately \$47 billion. The existing balance of the IIM trust accounts is deducted at the end. See generally, Tr. 268:2-272:11 (Cornell) (describing operation of the model). The plaintiffs' model is excerpted below:

30a Appendix B

Billion	Billion					
\$47. 2749	4.76% \$2.1445 \$47. 2749	4.76%	\$77,810,000	\$238,180,000	\$316,000,000	2007
\$380,000	0	3.67%	\$240,000	\$830,000	\$1,070,000	1888
0 \$130,000	0	3.52%	\$130,000	\$440,000	\$560,000	1887
ے	_	Ξ	G	т	П	
(J+G+I)	(H * L)		(E-F)			Year
Benefit	Benefit	Bond Rate	to the Government	Disbursements	Revenues	Fiscal
Accum.	Accrued	10 yr. Treasury	Nominal Benefit 10 yr. Treasury		Corrected	

As noted, the annual "nominal benefit" number in this model is driven by plaintiffs' "disbursement rate," which is not and does not pretend to be actual disbursements, but is rather a calculated factor that is itself driven by the plaintiffs' legal theory about proper evidence of receipts and disbursements. See PX-189-A at n. 4 (describing disbursement calculations). The only disbursement data whose accuracy plaintiffs were willing to acknowledge were 1988-2002 Electronic Fund Transfers and Automated Clearinghouse payments (EFT/ACH) and numbers from the Check Payment Reconciliation System (CP & R). See Tr. 1481:5-12 (Palmer).

Even the CP & R check data were discounted, according to plaintiffs' own estimate of the value of checks that were never negotiated (because the value of checks that were never cashed was presumed to have remained in the Treasury). See PX-189-C at Column C & n. 5; Tr. 1482:5-22 (Palmer). Plaintiffs first compared the number of checks cashed to the number of checks that had been cut, see PX-56 at Column E—the percentage was calculated to be 93.75 percent—and simply assumed that this ratio could be used to calculate the dollar value of negotiated CP & R disbursements, despite the obvious likelihood that it would be the lower value checks that tended not to be deposited. Tr. 310:22-311:11 (Cornell). In their rebuttal model, plaintiffs purported to correct this obvious mistake, now

^{5.} Any ratios or rates that are identified in this footnote as relating to "Attachment C" are manifestly driven by plaintiffs' calculated disbursement rate. *See* PX-189-C.

comparing the dollar value of checks negotiated with the dollar value of checks cut. But the resulting ratio of 93.68 percent—remarkably similar to the first one—is derived from only a single year of data,6 and it disregards government data from the same document that shows that cancelled check values are only about two percent of total check values, see DX-236 at 2 (compare "checks" and "stppay" for 2003). It appears, indeed, that the dollar value of checks returned to Treasury or cancelled because they are not cashed in a timely fashion is less than one percent of the total value of checks cut. See, e.g., DX-236 at 1 (value of cancelled checks was 0.02 percent of total check value for FY 1999); DX-242 at 17 (in a representative study, value of uncashed checks was 0.17 percent of total check values); DX-275 (value of checks cancelled for limited payability were less than 0.2 percent of total check value for same period).

III.B. Evaluation of plaintiffs' model

Plaintiffs' model suffers from numerous methodological flaws that were illuminated by the government's presentation and, in many instances, are obvious to anyone having basic familiarity with the case.

The most obvious flaw, perhaps, is that the size of plaintiff's calculated shortfall—\$4 billion, out of total receipts of about \$14 billion, see PX-189-A at Column

^{6.} Partly from calendar years data and partly from fiscal year data, see PX-189-C at n. 5. Plaintiffs used a standard calculation to transform between fiscal and calendar years.

B—is uncorroborated by any other event or data. Yes, the United States Government spills billions of dollars a year, loses money to fraud, waste, and abuse, and generally mismanages its affairs. But the Indian trust has been repeatedly audited, and while each of those audits has been qualified, see Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 54 (discussing meaning of the many qualified audits), no audit report states or hints at the disappearance of anything close to 30 percent of trust receipts. Plaintiffs even purport to find \$315 million in "nominal withholding" for the period from 2003 to 2007, see PX-189-A, despite BIA's major improvements in accounting and record-keeping practices during that period. Whatever problems have existed in the history of this trust, and however serious the misfeasances and malfeasances of the trustees over 120 years, there has never been any evidence of such prodigious pilfering of assets from within the trust system itself.⁷

Methodologically, the two most important flaws in plaintiffs' model are: (1) that the model includes as collections certain sums that, by definition, will not be reflected as disbursements in the CP & R data, including Osage headright payments; and (2) that the model accepts historical receipt data and disregards historical disbursement data from the same documents and systems, or makes self-serving adjustments to one side of the ledger and not the other. These flaws will be discussed in turn.

^{7.} This observation, as noted at the outset, has nothing to say about IIM trust management, or about funds that may not have been received or collected.

III.B.i *CP & R data*

Even if plaintiffs had treated 100 percent of the checks in the CP & R data as having been negotiated, those data would necessarily under-report disbursements from the IIM system. Transfers of funds from Tribal IIM accounts or SDAs directly to tribal trust funds are effected by intra-bureau bookkeeping transfers, not by checks that would show up in CP & R data. Tr. 569:6-22 (Herman). Michelle Herman provided two examples of such "BB transfers," see DX-480 at 9; DX-481 at 2, both of which involved millions of dollars. In a government document detailing disbursements for fiscal year 1999, DX-238 at 1, such BB transfers amount to \$73.5 million of disbursements from the trust, compared to about \$202 million in checks and EFTs. Plaintiffs' experts agreed that, unless such transfers had been made by check (which they were not), they would necessarily be absent from the CP & R data. Tr. 353:20-25 (Cornell); Tr. 1566:12-1567:10 (Palmer). This basic mistake in plaintiffs' theory—ignoring or overlooking fund transfers—had the effect of driving up the amount allegedly "withheld" and driving down the disbursement rate upon which plaintiffs relied for their calculations of "withholding" for all the years before 1988.

Transfers from the IIM system are not the only transactions overlooked by plaintiffs' single-minded reliance on CP & R data. The accounting systems relied on by Interior were designed to track money, not to aggregate throughput data. Accordingly, they register every intrafund transfer as a debit to one account and a

credit to another. This (standard bookkeeping) process creates double-counting of receipts if only CP & R data is used to measure disbursements, because, while both the initial collection and the transfer will show up as "receipts," only checks cut when the money leaves the system will show up as "disbursements." Government contractors have been working to "map" such transfer transactions and eliminate them from the data, and their receipt and disbursement data has accordingly changed since the October trial. Tr. 481:11-482:15; 626:25-629:21; 648:19-649:15 (Herman). Reliance on CP & R data also results in overstated receipts because beginning IRMS balances registered as new receipts; government contractors have been working to eliminate those transactions as well. Tr. 624:1-626:15 (Herman).

Plaintiffs continue to draw their receipts data from government figures produced during the October trial, see PX-189-A n. 1; AR-171, ignoring or refusing to accept the replacement of those figures with updated numbers. see DX-371, that have eliminated phantom receipts. They refuse to accept Ms. Herman's reductions in receipt data because she did not "show her work." Plaintiffs are skeptical about a reduction in revenue for the years 1986-1997 of "roughly \$243 million" between the AR-171 exhibit in the October trial and the revised DX-371 exhibit produced at these proceedings, see Tr. 628:8-17 (Herman); PX-119, but they have in no way refuted Ms. Herman's testimony, and I find it to be credible. In any case, Ms. Herman's treatment of the data is demonstrably even-handed: disbursements have been reduced by roughly as much, if not more, over the same

period. Tr. 649:7 (Herman); *compare* AR-171 at Column G with DX-371 at Column H for FY1986-FY1997.8 Again, relying on the older numbers has a two-fold skewing effect—driving up the nominal amount withheld in these years and driving down the calculated disbursement rate that controls the other years.

III.B.ii Osage headrights

The error of plaintiffs' total reliance on CP & R data as representative of disbursements is especially palpable when one considers the inclusion in their model of Osage headright monies as trust receipts. Osage headrights are the product of the Osage Allotment Act of 1906, Pub.L. No. 59-321, 34 Stat. 539, which allotted Osage tribal lands to individual members, see id. at § 2, 34 Stat. 540, but preserved the mineral estate of those lands for common management under the direction of the tribe. See id. at § 3, 34 Stat. 543. The proceeds of the mineral estate were to be held in trust for, and distributed per capita to, individual Osage Indians. Id. at § 4, 34 Stat. 544.

There is a legal dispute between the parties as to whether Osage headright funds are IIM funds that fall within the class certification order in this case. *See* Order, [Dkt. 27] at 2-3 (class to consist of "beneficiaries of

^{8.} Plaintiffs' complaint about Ms. Herman showing her work illuminates a central problem with this litigation. Ms. Herman's work, on just this problem, and only for the years since 1986, encompasses some 115 million transactions, Tr. 627:4-7 (Herman), many of which are extremely complex.

Individual Indian Money accounts"). What is beyond dispute, however, is that mineral estate proceeds destined for Osage headright holders are collected into a tribal trust fund and disbursed from that fund directly to individual headright owners, without ever passing through the IIM system. Tr. 473:22-474:1 (Herman). Osage headright disbursements are not to be found in CP & R disbursement data, and both of plaintiffs' experts agreed that Osage mineral estate revenues did not belong in IIM system receipt data. Tr. 1577:8-16 (Palmer); 334:7-23 (Cornell), see, e.g., DX-372 at 2025 et seq. Nevertheless, plaintiffs' model "corrects" government receipt data by adding in the value of Osage headright payments for every year. See PX-189-A at Column E.⁹ The effect of this mistake, once again, is both to add over \$800 million in erroneous receipts and to drive down plaintiffs' calculated disbursement rate, see Tr. 1596:6-17 (Palmer), causing the inaccuracy to metastasize.

^{9.} Some Osage headright payments do flow through the IIM system, because some headright holders both have IIM accounts and are either minor, incompetent, or otherwise unable to receive their headright payment directly. See Tr. 659:12-16 (Herman). Because headrights are alienable, many current headright holders are not Osage, and those who are Indians may not have IIM accounts. See http://www.osagetribe.com/mineral/info_sub_page.aspx? subpage_id=6. The government has endeavored to calculate what portion of Osage monies enter the trust, but this is simply to avoid double-counting in the event that the Court accepts the plaintiffs' model. Whatever Osage monies do enter the IIM system are already reflected in the general receipt and disbursement data.

III.B.iii Data "adjustments"

Plaintiffs' demonstrated willingness to accept data they liked and reject data they disliked did not enhance the credibility of their model. Their initial model would accept government receipt data from a historical document, but reject disbursement data from the same document in favor of their calculated disbursement rate. See Tr. 291:18-292:23 (Cornell). Their rebuttal model continued to make self-serving modifications to the historical data, some driven by their calculated disbursement rate, see PX-189-A at n. 1, and some even more baseless. See generally, Tr. 1578:24-1584:19 (Palmer). Two examples follow.

First, plaintiffs' adjustment of CD & L data: Aggregate government data for the years 1972-1987 were developed by the firm of Chevarria, Dunn, & Lamey (CD & L) from general and detailed ledgers for the various BIA agencies and area offices. See Tr. 604:7-623:12 (Herman). Plaintiffs accept the receipt data, but, asserting (with some basis) that the disbursement data may be flawed, incomplete, or estimated, see id., they modify the disbursement data. See PX-189-A at n. 4. The modification is calculated by dividing the government's reported disbursement rates from the years in which there is CP & R data (approximately 101 percent)¹⁰ by the plaintiffs' calculated disbursement rate

^{10.} See PX-189-C at Column H. It is typical for disbursements to exceed 100 percent of collections in some years.

(74.45 percent). This yields, for those years, a so-called "disbursement adjustment ratio" of 134.1 percent, which appears to represent nothing more than the factor by which the plaintiffs do not trust government disbursement data, but which is applied to make a wholesale downward adjustment of CD & L disbursements data for the years 1972-1987, as well as for the years 2003-2007, when receipt and disbursement data come from qualified audits, and for 1955, where receipt and disbursements come from a historical audit report. See PX-189-A at n. 4; see also PX-53 (1955 Report).

Second, plaintiffs' adjustment of receipts data located by Morgan Angel: Historical evidence regarding receipts and disbursements from the period 1923-1949 was developed by the government's historian, Edward Angel of the firm Morgan, Angel and Associates. Tr. 787:23-792:22 (Angel). These reports were produced in response to a 1906 appropriations act which required the heads of departments to prepare reports regarding any receipts and disbursements that were not paid into the Treasury. See Pub.L. No. 59-383, § 5, 34 Stat. 746, 763 (1906). These reports generally bore the title: "Statement of Moneys Received and Expended by Disbursing Agents of the Indian Service During the Fiscal Year [] Without Being Paid into the General Treasury of the United States." See, e.g., DX-426 at 3; DX-27 at 14. Each has an entry for IIM receipts and disbursements. Dr. Angel suspected that these reports would exclude both receipts and disbursements that did not flow into or out of the Treasury. Tr. 790:6-791:10

(Angel). This would make sense, as the statute requires "a detailed account of all payments, made from such funds," where such funds refers to funds "not paid into the General Treasury." Thus, if there is any understatement on these reports, it likely encompasses both receipts and disbursements. Nonetheless, the plaintiffs' model increases the receipts—and only the receipts—by dividing them by 77 percent, the figure that represented the gap between receipts and postings in DX-365. Tr. 1581:7-13 (Palmer). This exhibit from the October 2007 trial was prepared to discuss what percentage of dollars would be covered by the government's accounting procedures, and had nothing to do with the percentage of funds that might have been collected and not paid into the Treasury, a detail about which the plaintiffs' witness (a last-minute surrogate) was evidently unprepared to testify. Tr. 1578:24-1584:19 (Palmer). Dr. Palmer's ultimate defense of the "adjustment" he had made was that it was similar to the calculated disbursement rate, Tr. 1586:16-32 (Palmer), which—as has already been discussed—plaintiffs' model has artificially deflated.

My overall conclusion about plaintiffs' model is that it cannot be used as a representation or even an estimate of the amount of trust funds that the government has failed to disburse or post to IIM accounts. Instead of providing unbiased opinions, plaintiffs' expert witnesses essentially provided plaintiffs with a way to put a dollar value on their argument that all data that favors the plaintiffs may be treated as admitted, and all data that disfavors them must be proven by the government with discrete, transactional evidence.

IV. The Government's Case

The government's presentation had two parts. First, the government endeavored to explain how DX-365, the chart it introduced in the October 2007 trial, could state that postings to IIM accounts were 77 percent of collections without admitting that the other 23 percent of the funds were unaccounted for. Second, the government developed its own model for evaluating the amount of funds that might reasonably be considered missing from IIM accounts.

IV.A Collections and postings to IIM accounts

Ms. Herman's "IIM system" testimony has been discussed in previous sections of this memorandum. Two of her explanations for the difference between collections and postings—the double-counting of opening balances and intrafund transfers—have already been covered.

The rest of the explanation is provided by Ms. Herman's testimony that a significant amount of the funds that are considered "receipts" of the IIM system are never intended for an IIM account. Tr. 487:23-488:10 (Herman). As described above, the IIM system includes many non-individual accounts, including SDAs and administrative accounts. *See supra*, Part II. Using record examples, Ms. Herman described three types of disbursements that might be made from these non-individual accounts without money passing through any IIM trust. *See generally*, DX-370 (graphically displaying the flow of funds).

First, funds might be transferred directly from an SDA or an administrative account to third parties. Tr. 517:25-518:14 (Herman). Such funds might include bid deposits associated with contracts, earnest money associated with land sales, deposits on leases, and administrative fee payments including fees to the government, among other things. Id. One example, from the modern, electronic era, was a \$5.2 million disbursement from an SDA to an insurance agency on behalf of a tribe. See DX-474; Tr. 505:18-506:23 (Herman). Another example, one that straddled the paper and electronic eras, was a \$3000 performance bond, deposited in 1978 and disbursed in 2006, with interest, as \$16,767.16. DX-491; Tr. 534:20-536:15 (Herman). A 1941 audit report showed special accounts for a cemetery fund and for school activities. See DX-486 at 2. And a Commissioner's report from 1910 showed that \$2.7 million out of \$7.6 million in disbursements represented returns of funds to unsuccessful bidders. DX-33 at 2; see also DX-32 at 7 (1909 Report). The government's conclusion that significant funds moved from special accounts or administrative accounts direct to third parties without posting to IIM accounts appears well-founded.

A second instance in which money received into the IIM system would not be posted to IIM accounts would be transfers from SDAs and administrative accounts into tribal trust accounts. Tr. 485:25-486:6 (Herman) (transfers to tribal trust accounts were a "significant amount of money"). One example was a timber transaction that moved through an SDA, with \$4.46

million of the total transferred to tribal trust accounts (a non-check, "BB" transfer), \$563,000 used for a reforestation payment (a third party disbursement), and only \$609,000 posted to IIM accounts. See DX-480; Tr. 521:21-525:19 (Herman). (Significant amounts of so-called "Tribal IIM" have passed through the system, although these amounts were not included in DX-365.) The government's conclusion that there was money moving through the system that was intended for the tribes and not for IIM accounts is supported by the evidence.

Finally, there are payments to what Ms. Herman described as "stakeholders." Tr. 486:7-487:4 (Herman). Stakeholder payments are payments made to individual Indians, often—but not always—IIM account holders, that do not move through IIM accounts. For example, a tribe may have a judgment account or an account for per capita distribution, which amount is deposited in the IIM system is the form of a non-individual account. A large portion of that money then goes directly to stakeholders by check, without touching IIM accounts, while some of the funds—typically, for minors and the like—do go to IIM accounts. The government presented just such an example—a Per Capita account¹¹ of \$43.5 million where \$7.8 million was transferred into

^{11.} See Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 40 ("A small percentage of the funds flowing through the IIM trust are in "Judgment" and "Per Capita" accounts, which were created to hold funds derived from litigation settlements (Judgment accounts) and tribal revenues allocable to individual Native Americans (Per Capita accounts).").

"land-based" IIM accounts while \$27.5 million was paid direct without touching an individual account. See DX-475; Tr. 507:8-510:3 (Herman). Judgment and Per Capita funds go to tribe members as such, not to "land-based" IIM account holders. Judgment and Per Capita accounts themselves only exist inside the IIM system for bookkeeping and check-writing convenience. Amounts that are transferred into IIM accounts are typically for beneficiaries who are minor, incompetent, or impossible to locate. Again, the explanation that stakeholder payments were reflected in IIM system receipts, but not in individual account postings, appears to be well supported.

Ms. Herman's flowchart, and her testimony and documentary examples of non-IIM payments from non-individual accounts, together with the evidence that receipts can be double-counted, went a long way towards explaining the nature of the discrepancy between receipts and postings in DX-365. Her explanation did not *quantify* the discrepancy, however: Ms. Herman admitted that there was no ready way to determine what percentage of receipts were for stakeholders, for tribal trusts, and for third parties. Such a determination is not impossible, but would be very time consuming, would require finding and reviewing financial documents, and has not been done. *See* Tr. 641:23-642:16 (Herman); Tr. 636:15-24 (Herman) (same regarding intrafund transfers).

IV.B. The government's model

After the government's admission in the October 2007 trial that perhaps \$3 billion of IIM system receipts had not been posted to IIM accounts, my finding that the government had not and could not provide an adequate accounting of its IIM trusteeship, and plaintiff's presentation of at least a theory that some \$4 billion of IIM funds had never been disbursed to IIM account holders, the burden of quantifying and explaining the shortfall shifted to the government. Because Ms. Herman's explanations of the various ways that IIM system receipts might be transferred or disbursed without passing through IIM accounts was neither quantified nor reasonably quantifiable, and because there is no aggregate IIM receipt and disbursement data for considerable portions of the history of the Indian trust, the government resorted to a statistical modeling approach.

IV.B.i Explanation of the government's model

The government's model was developed and presented by an expert statistician, Frederick Scheuren. It uses available receipt and disbursement information and then employs a statistical technique known as "multiple imputation" to fill in the blanks, which are many. Tr. 929:12-25 (Scheuren). Multiple imputation is an established technique that uses available data to impute missing data, but instead of yielding a single value that best fits the data as modeled, it uses modern computing power to impute multiple values for each

missing data point. Tr. 932:9-23 (Scheuren). Its chief value in this regard is that it allows the statistician to "see the uncertainty" that exists because of the missing data. *Id.* In the words of the Dr. Scheuren, "missing data is not free," Tr. 934:1-3, meaning that, the more data that is missing, the lower the confidence that can be placed in the values the model generates.

Dr. Scheuren used the following procedure to create his multiple imputation model. See generally DX-460 (outlining steps in government's approach). First, his firm (NORC) assessed the available data. This involved four kinds of data: historic reports that Dr. Angel had uncovered for 1909-1911, 1922-1949, and 1955; data from the general and detailed agency ledgers identified by CD & L for 1972-1985; IRMS data from 1986-1995; and audit report data from 1996 to the present. See DX-372; Tr. 939:14-940:7 (Scheuren). This left a significant number of years for which there was no data. See DX-471 (NORC's data set). 12 NORC also assessed the data set for data points that did not appear to make sense, and treated "outliers" as missing values. See DX-461; Tr. 942:22-943:17 (Scheuren). The resulting data set represented the information that NORC would use to

^{12.} As will be discussed below, the model is principally focused on receipts and disbursements, but includes other information as well. The statistical modeling is multivariate. *See* Tr. 941:11-15 (Scheuren). The model employs historical data regarding trust balances and the size of the Osage headright to assist in the modeling. These variables provide some information in years where there is no receipt or disbursement data. *See*, *e.g.*, DX-461 at FY1912-FY1921.

try to assess the likely values of—and resulting uncertainty from—the missing receipt and disbursement data.

The next step involved using scatter plots and statistical techniques to assess the relationship between available variables. This is an exploratory step where different variables are compared using familiar statistical techniques, such as regression analysis, to assess their correlation with each other and the explanatory force they might have in a statistical model. Tr. 947:6-948:16 (Scheuren). NORC's model employed five variables: (1) fiscal year; (2) receipts; (3) disbursements; (4) reported trust balance; and (5) the value of one Osage headright. Receipts and disbursements were chosen because (obviously) they were the values that NORC was attempting to study; balance and headright value were chosen because exploratory statistical testing showed them to be correlated to the other variables. Neither correlation is surprising: balance information is quite likely to be related to the amount that enters and leaves the trust each year, and the value of an Osage headright, while not strictly related to IIM, is something of a surrogate for the overall condition of the economy, especially useful as a metric for the value of certain oil and gas assets that might powerfully affect Indian trust data. Tr. 998:24-999:7 (Scheuren). Osage headright value was also used because its value was known back to the first year of the trust. Tr. 948:23-949:9 (Scheuren). It was thus an important variable in the model. Tr. 948:15-16 (Scheuren) ("[T]he Osage variable was really the main variable we had.")

Once the modeled relationships between the variables were established, NORC performed its multiple imputation step using a statistical application called SAS. Tr. 949:22-950:9 (Scheuren). Ten thousand values were imputed for each missing data point. Tr. 952:14-24 (Scheuren). NORC produced a data set reflecting the average or "point estimate" for each data point, see DX-492, but hiding behind each of these values are all 10,000 imputations, which are carried forward and affect the uncertainty in the data that is calculated by the computer program. Tr. 937:18-22 (Scheuren) (data set is completed "in a way that would allow us to measure its uncertainty.").

Next, NORC used a second model, a "time series model," to assess the fit between all the imputed and fixed values in the newly completed data set. See generally, DX-460; Tr. 953:17-961:24. This "remodeling" was done in large part because NORC recognized that even much of the data treated as fixed "had its own problems," and that "that uncertainty needs to be incorporated into this calculation." Tr. 954:4-7 (Scheuren). The time series model assessed the strength of the relationship between data in a given year and data for the previous seven years—a kind of rolling average. Tr. 957:9-959:10 (Scheuren). This was done all the way up until 1996, when IIM data began to be regularly audited, and so it helped to assess the uncertainty underlying the CD & L data from the general and detailed ledger, and the data from the IRMS system. See DX-462 at 3 (model adjustments end in 1996). This time series modeling did not affect point

estimates very much, Tr. 961:23-24 (Scheuren); it was essentially a search for irregularity over time, which was scored as uncertainty and which caused the uncertainty in the model to increase by about one-third. Tr. 961:9-22 (Scheuren).

This uncertainty manifested itself in the final step of the model, which involved calculating an average difference between overall receipts and disbursements, and then creating a distribution of values around that mean based on the amount of variance and uncertainty that was detected through the previous steps. Tr. 964:11-971:19 (Scheuren) (describing final step). The resulting histogram, DX-463, shows that the calculated mean would be \$583.6 million, which is \$159.9 million more than the current stated balance of the trust. See DX-464: Tr. 967:22-970:13 (Scheuren). Because there is so much uncertainty in the data, however, the histogram displays a wide variance. Tr. 970:21-24 (Scheuren). The 95 percent confidence interval is wide enough that it encompasses a zero difference between the calculated and stated balance of the trust, meaning that the current, stated balance could very well be exactly correct. Id. ("[T]he values are spread so widely that you cannot reject [the] hypothesis that the data could be consistent with the \$423 million [stated balance]."). But that variance cuts both ways: At the 95 percent confidence interval, the histogram encompasses a shortfall between IIM receipts and IIM disbursements of up to \$365.7 million. Tr. 970:25-971:6 (Scheuren); DX-464. The 99 percent confidence interval would accommodate a finding of a shortfall of up to \$455.6 million. Tr. 972:21-973:9 (Scheuren).

IV.B.ii Evaluation of the government's model

The greatest strength of the government's model is that its outcome comports with what is actually known about the IIM trust. First, the \$159.9 million gap between the calculated mean and current stated balance of the IIM trust may be taken as a sort of admission that the correct balance of the IIM trust is greater than its stated balance. Second, the wide variance of possible outcomes around the mean is consistent with the one thing that 12 years of this litigation has truly settled, which is that there is still much that is unknown about the trust. Third, the fact that the exact current stated value of the trust lies within the confidence interval reflects the reality that, in the absence of some kind of equitable evidentiary presumption in favor of the plaintiffs, one permissible conclusion from the record would be that the government has not withheld any funds from plaintiffs' accounts. Indeed, despite a profusion of evidence and opinion about the unreliability of IIM records, there has been essentially no direct evidence of funds in the government's coffers that belonged in plaintiffs' accounts. And finally, the very large value that represents the high end of the 99 percent confidence interval reflects the government's frank acknowledgment that uncertainty is not free. That number is best understood as an admission that the range of uncertainty about aggregate IIM trust date includes the possibility that the return of \$455.6 million is necessary to correct the trust's balance. Crediting all the uncertainty to the plaintiffs—as I do—results in the conclusion that the balance of the trust should be roughly double its current stated amount.

Not only do I find the government's model plausible, but I find that it is based on the sound and principled use of available data. Dr. Scheuren was the only statistician to testify about these matters. 13 I found his testimony to be extremely knowledgeable and credible he was forthcoming and cooperative, and willing to acknowledge any mistakes and weaknesses in the model or underlying data. I was also impressed by the extent to which Dr. Scheuren was responsive to concerns expressed by the plaintiffs. He appears to have exercised his expertise free from direction by defense counsel, and—in contrast to plaintiffs' recently retained experts—he brought a considerable amount of experience within the case to bear on his modeling. I credit his testimony that multiple imputation was a sound method of evaluating the impact of missing data on the uncertainty regarding trust balances.

I also found that the model was methodologically fair and carefully employed. Many of the outliers that NORC excluded seemed to favor the government. See DX-461 (low throughput in FY 1922 excluded as outlier; low trust balance in 1926 excluded as outlier). And any data treated as missing favored the plaintiffs, because it increased the uncertainty in the model. The model

^{13.} There can be no complaint that plaintiffs lacked time or opportunity to review Scheuren's methodology or data. The parties were given a standing offer to adjourn the trial in the event that they were confronted with information that they were not immediately able to address. *See* Hrg. Tr. 83:1-7 (Apr. 28, 2008) (the Court); Tr. Pretrial Conference 13:8-17 (June 2, 2008) (the Court). The offer was not taken up.

used essentially all the available historical data without regard to whether it favored either side, and did not make self-serving adjustments. Unlike plaintiffs' model, it incorporated the latest data mapping, which reduced both receipts and disbursements in the modern period. Although the government could have argued that the data include monies not intended for individual Indians and attempted to exclude those values, see supra, Section III.B., it recognized that it was difficult to disentangle those transactions, and instead relied on overall receipt and disbursement data. Tr. 641:23-642:16 (Herman). Above all, I thought the model's use of available data was evenhanded-designed to illuminate what little is known about the trust, not to argue a legal theory about certain monies that should or should not be counted.

This is not to say that the government's model was perfect. Although it was designed to evaluate uncertainty even in the existing data, it may not have adequately accounted for just how unreliable the underlying data was. NORC treated Dr. Angel's data from 1923-1949 as complete, even though Dr. Angel himself believed that both receipts and disbursements might be understated. See supra, Section III.B.iii. The ledger data from CD & L that was treated as fixed may have been incomplete, and it certainly reflected estimation techniques, because some data fields for some agencies in some years were filled in using data from previous years. See Tr. 609:4-623:9 (Herman). Dr. Scheuren was impressed by the weaknesses demonstrated in the CD & L data by plaintiffs' counsel, and although his model already attempted to evaluate

the uncertainty in that data, he suggested that it might be appropriate to increase the confidence interval from 95 percent to 97.5 percent in response to these revelations. Tr. 974:15-976:3 (Scheuren). The record in this case is replete with indictments of the reliability of IRMS data, which NORC's model employed from 1986-1995. Also, the model does not produce point estimates that "foot"—if you take the balance in year T and add estimated receipts and subtract estimated disbursements for year T+1, you typically do not get the imputed balance for year T+1. The fact that the balance data is used to model the imputed values, but does not fit perfectly, indicates that the model itself has considerable built-in uncertainty. Finally, the audit data from 1996 forward was not even subjected to the time series remodeling step that added uncertainty to the model, even though these numbers reflected only qualified audits that continued to express concerns about system reliability.

But whatever criticisms plaintiffs had about the government's model, they were not able to prove any bias that would render it fundamentally unsound. Thus, for example, plaintiffs showed that about \$580 million of the disbursements in the CD & L ledger data reflected substitutions, where the agency data for that year were filled in using the data from the previous year, see Tr. 621:9-12 (Herman), but review of the ledgers shows that in years where disbursement data was substituted, receipt data was also substituted at those same agencies. See DX-372 at tabs GLDL-R and GLDL-D. And if Dr. Angel's data for 1923-1949 under-reported receipts, they likely under-reported disbursements as

well. Plaintiffs argue that the fit between the Osage variable and the other variables is suspect because Osage revenues are oil and gas driven and have nothing to do with timber and other revenue streams. But Osage headright values reflect a variable that is internal to the Indian trust system and that incorporates information about economic well-being. Moreover, the existence of a fit between two variables is simply a matter of statistical correlation, and if the fit is not very strong, the result is to benefit the plaintiffs by adding uncertainty to the model. None of these arguments identifies systematic bias in the data, and whatever omissions the plaintiffs were able to identify are minor when compared with plaintiffs' model, which is systematically designed to misrepresent the data in the plaintiffs' favor.

In sum, the government's model is imperfect, but it presents a plausible estimate of funds withheld, and it is particularly useful in evaluating the uncertainty in existing trust data. Dr. Scheuren credibly testified that the strength of his model lies, not in establishing point estimates for certain values in certain years, but in evaluating "overall uncertainty at the balance level." Tr. 1027:11-12 (Scheuren).

V. "Benefit to the Government"

In plaintiffs' submission, every dollar of Treasury receipts that was intended for an IIM trust beneficiary but neither disbursed nor posted to an IIM account was a dollar the government did not need to borrow.

Plaintiffs' calculated "benefit to the government" thus grows their calculated "nominal benefit" number by adding interest at the 10-year bond rate, compounded annually. In their rebuttal model, the effects of compound interest transform their \$3.5 billion nominal withholding number into some \$46.8 billion of benefit conferred. That submission is rejected, for the reasons set forth below.

First, as explained earlier in this memorandum, plaintiffs' model contains plain inaccuracies, and the compound interest factor only compounds them. For example, plaintiffs' incorrect inclusion of about \$660,000 in Osage funds for the years 1887-1889 results in more than \$44 million of (erroneous) calculated benefit to the government (to say nothing about the way that plaintiffs' misuse of Osage data also hypes the model by driving down its calculated disbursement rate.)¹⁴

Second, plaintiffs presented no evidence that their theoretical benefit to the government was anything other than a theory. Plaintiffs' only witness with knowledge of the borrowing practices of Treasury was Dr. James C. Miller, former director of the Office of Management and Budget. All he could say of plaintiffs'

^{14.} This is a back of the envelope calculation: Plaintiffs mistakenly include \$660,000 in Osage headright funds; their calculated disbursement rate is 74 percent, meaning they believe 26% of that money is withheld; the average 10-year bond rate over the life of the trust is about 4.74 percent; it would compound about 120 times for these first three years. 660, 000 * (.26) * $((1.0474)^{120}) = 444,465,751$.

theory regarding saved borrowing costs was that it was sound as a matter of economics and common sense; he said so on the basis of no personal knowledge of the dayto-day mechanics of borrowing decisions at Treasury. Tr. 253:21-254:2 (Miller). Plaintiffs' theory assumes that any cash in the government's hands benefits the government regardless of where it is held, but a government witness with knowledge of Treasury borrowing practices testified that cash and investments held outside the Treasury General Account are not considered in Treasury borrowing decisions, Tr. 1245:21-1246:13 (Grippo); plaintiffs believed otherwise, but they did not produce a witness with personal knowledge who could dispute this testimony. Historian Terence Kehoe testified for the government that, especially in early periods, significant amounts of IIM were held outside the Treasury. See generally Tr. 1077:4-8, DX-497. (How much weight to accord that testimony is unclear, because it was evident that Dr. Kehoe could not testify confidently about precisely how and where IIM monies were historically held.) Suffice it to say that the evidence produced at trial did not illuminate whether and how any benefit would have accrued to the government from the withholding of IIM monies, especially during the early periods of the trust.

Plaintiffs adduced no evidence that the Treasury ever decided to make an actual investment of IIM funds to the government's own benefit and produced no evidence of any decision not to borrow money on account of IIM funds. All that has been put forward is a general theory that, by inexorable operation of the government's

cash management system and status as a perpetual debtor, every undisbursed IIM trust dollar that the government holds is a dollar the government does not have to borrow. One need not have the mind-set of a Creationist to reject that theory as unproven.

VI. Jurisdiction

The accounting that Congress mandated and that plaintiffs demanded in this suit would have documented the management and disposition of allotted assets over the life of the trust. Such an accounting would have allowed individual plaintiffs to determine whether they had viable claims for damages—for failure to collect income, enforce lease terms, or make payments on direct pay contracts; for misfeasance in negotiating sales or leases at below-market prices; or for negligence in allowing funds to be lost or stolen. I found, however, that Interior's 2007 accounting plan did not provide such an accounting and, that providing plaintiffs with the "instrumental right" contemplated by Congress, see Cobell XIII, 392 F.3d at 468, would be prohibitively expensive and, as a practical matter, impossible. The trustee's irremediable breach of its accounting duty has unquestionably harmed individual plaintiffs (if not necessarily the plaintiff class): their putative damages claims have been prejudiced by the impossibility of assembling accurate data about the disposition of their assets. That harm cannot be remedied by a monetary award in this Court, however, because any such relief would be a substitute for the accounting itself and beyond this Court's jurisdiction to award.

Alternative remedies that involve monetary awards against the government are difficult to come by in the district courts. Our jurisdiction over non-tort claims for damages against the government is conferred by 28 U.S.C. § 1346(a)(2).. It is concurrent with the jurisdiction of Court of Federal Claims for disputes up to \$10,000, but, for claims exceeding that amount, the Court of Federal Claims has exclusive jurisdiction. See 28 U.S.C. $\S 1491(a)(1)$ (providing same jurisdiction as $\S 1346(a)(2)$ without \$10,000 limit). The only other applicable statute that can provide the necessary waiver of sovereign immunity is 5 U.S.C. § 702, within the Administrative Procedure Act, which allows for an "action in a court of the United States seeking relief other than money damages." Id. (emphasis added). If they are to recover a monetary award in this case, the plaintiffs must fit their claim within that provision.

An award of money is not always "money damages," see Bowen v. Massachusetts, 487 U.S. 879, 108 S.Ct. 2722, 101 L.Ed.2d 749 (1988), but the Supreme Court has recently recognized, and with increasing emphasis, that "[a]lmost invariably ... suits seeking (whether by judgment, injunction, or declaration) to compel the defendant to pay a sum of money to the plaintiff are suits for 'money damages,' as that phrase has traditionally been applied." Great-West Life & Annuity Ins. Co. v. Knudson, 534 U.S. 204, 210, 122 S.Ct. 708, 151 L.Ed.2d 635 (2002) (citing Justice Scalia's dissent in Bowen, 487 U.S. at 918-919, 108 S.Ct. 2722). Even under Bowen and its progeny, § 702 allows for a monetary award against the government only insofar

as money may be "the very thing to which [the plaintiff] was entitled"—that is to say, the non-payment of money must be the very unlawful act of which the agency is accused. See, e.g., Dep't of the Army v. Blue Fox, Inc., 525 U.S. 255, 262, 119 S.Ct. 687, 142 L.Ed.2d 718 (1999). If the money is sought as compensation for another harm, and not as "specific relief," then it is money damages, and it is not within the waiver. Id.

Plaintiffs are aware of the jurisdictional wire they walk, ¹⁵ and they carefully do not seek compensation for the *accounting* they have not received. Instead, they demand the restitution of monies collected for their benefit that the trustee has failed to distribute to them or to post to their IIM accounts. They also demand disgorgement of an amount of money that represents the "benefit to the government" of the government's having the use of their undisbursed money. ¹⁶ The jurisdictional question is whether the claim for money withheld, or the claim for "benefits to the government," or both, are claims for "specific relief," within the waiver of § 702 and within the jurisdiction of this Court.

^{15.} For a daring display of their tightrope act, see Tr. of Appellate Oral Argument(Sept. 16, 2005), [Dkt. 3519, Exhibit 1].

^{16.} Both of these claims are fairly subsumed within the fourth prayer for relief in the plaintiffs' original complaint [Dkt. # 1] filed on 6/10/96: "For a decree . . . directing the defendants to make whole the IIM accounts of the class members."

VI.A Money withheld

The duty of a trustee to collect trust revenues and allocate them to the beneficiary and not to himself is as plain as any trust duty, see RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS § 84 ("The trustee has a duty to see that trust property is designated or identifiable as property of the trust."); BOGERT, § 541 ("The trustee has the duty to collect and preserve the property made subject to the trust."). The failure faithfully to perform that duty is a breach of trust, the remedy for which is the restitution of withheld or misplaced money to the beneficiary's account. That money is not a substitute remedy for a failed accounting: it is the trust property itself. It is "the very thing to which [the beneficiaries were] entitled."

The government has breached its fiduciary duty to the plaintiffs in two ways that are separate from one another. (1) The failure properly to allocate and pay trust funds to beneficiaries—the subject of the present memorandum—is remediable by restitution or disgorgement of the very money that has been withheld. (2) The failure to account is remediable by a successful accounting—the very thing that has not been provided—but, in this case, that accounting is impossible. Money damages might be an alternative remedy for failure to account, but this Court has no jurisdiction to award money damages. The two types of breach are related, to be sure: the government seeks to disprove plaintiffs' claim of missing money using accounting techniques. That effort, however, does not transform the missing

money claim into an alternative remedy for a failed accounting. Restitution and disgorgement are not remedies for the failure to *account*, but for the failure to *pay*. The only relevance to plaintiffs' restitution claim of my impossibility finding is that it raises an evidentiary presumption in favor of the beneficiaries and against the trustee.

The foregoing analysis answers the sovereign immunity problem, but the government also argues that this Court lacks subject-matter jurisdiction to order a monetary award because no statute authorizes anything more than an accounting.. That argument fails in the face of repeated holdings, in this case, that this Court may exercise jurisdiction over claims for breach of trust under the auspices of the APA, and that the trust duties that plaintiffs may seek to enforce in this Court are imposed, not only by statute, but by established principles of equity and federal common law. The very holding of Cobell VI was an affirmation of Judge Lamberth's findings of duty and breach, and not solely on the basis of obligations created by in the 1994 Act. See 240 F.3d at 1100 ("The Indian Trust Fund Management Reform Act reaffirmed and clarified preexisting duties; it did not create them. It further sought to remedy the government's long-standing failure to discharge its trust obligations; it did not define and limit the extent of appellants' obligations."). Plaintiffs' claim of the withholding or failure properly to allocate IIM money is a claim that "the federal government has unreasonably delayed or unlawfully withheld performance of its trust duties" within the

meaning of the APA. *Cobell VI*, 240 F.3d at 1104 (emphasis added); *see also* 5 U.S.C. § 706.. There is no doubt that this raises a federal question. 28 U.S.C. § 1331.

To the extent that plaintiffs still assert it, I do not accept the theory that the government's failure to provide an accounting triggers a broad panoply of inherent equitable powers, allowing this Court to order any remedy necessary to do justice to plaintiffs and prevent unjust enrichment by the government. That theory may or may not be applicable to a garden-variety trust, but it has no application here, where the government is immune from suit unless the remedy sought is specific relief. The distinction between general equitable relief and specific relief is rarely explored because it matters only when the government is the defendant—in district court—and only when the relief sought is not injunctive. But even plaintiffs' expert agreed that it is only the specific nature of the relief sought here that secures the jurisdiction of this Court to order monetary relief against the government. See Tr. 77:4-21 (Laycock); Blue Fox, 525 U.S. at 262, 119 S.Ct. 687.

Which is not to say that equity's role in this case is limited to defining the precise kind of relief that is available. As will be discussed in greater detail below, equity allocates benefits of doubt and burdens of proof so as to hold the trustee accountable if he cannot produce a reliable statement of account. It permits the beneficiary-plaintiff to "prove" amounts withheld by

forcing the defendant-trustee to disprove them, thus preventing the trustee from taking an advantage of his own breach of trust. In short, my authority "to administer in equity suits the principles of the system of judicial remedies which had been devised and was being administered by the English Court of Chancery," *Atlas Life Ins. v. W.I. Southern, Inc.*, 306 U.S. 563, 568, 59 S.Ct. 657, 83 L.Ed. 987 (1939), will provide substantial leeway in my assessment of the evidence in the case, and the evidence that is missing.

Explaining the distinction between my broad equitable authority to assess the evidence and my limited authority to order monetary relief against the government reconciles what might appear to be ambiguities in the Court of Appeals' several statements about the scope of my equity jurisdiction. In Cobell VI, the Court seemed to emphasize the district court's power to "order any appropriate relief," citing Franklin v. Gwinnett County Pub. Sch., 503 U.S. 60, 69, 112 S.Ct. 1028, 117 L.Ed.2d 208 (1992): "Once a right and a violation have been shown, the scope of a district court's equitable powers to remedy past wrongs is broad, for breadth and flexibility are inherent in equitable remedies." In Cobell XII, 391 F.3d 251, 257 (D.C.Cir.2004), the Court returned to the theme, stating that "[t]he district court . . . retains substantial latitude, much more so than a typical agency case, to fashion an equitable remedy because the underlying lawsuit is both an Indian case and a trust case in which the trustees have egregiously breached their fiduciary duties." But the Court of Appeals has also made clear, repeatedly,

that the APA *does* limit the equitable powers available to this Court. *See, e.g., Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d 1070, 1075 (D.C.Cir.2005) (Congress did not appear "to grant courts the same discretion that an equity court would enjoy in dealing with a negligent trustee."); *Cobell XIII*, 392 F.3d 461, 473 (D.C.Cir.2004) ("The availability of the common law of trusts cannot fully neutralize the limits placed [on the court's remedial authority] by the APA."); *Cobell VIII*, 334 F.3d 1128, 1141 (D.C.Cir.2003) (court did not have "inherent power" to appoint a special master with extrajudicial powers).

Here is the Rosetta stone that deciphers these pronouncements: Equity walks abroad in trust cases, and it allows a district court to reach farther and react more flexibly than a court ordinarily could in a traditional case at law, but the court is nonetheless constrained by the doctrines that traditionally limit the powers of the federal courts in cases against the federal government. In a breach of trust case, I may have "the power of the Chancellor to do equity and to mould each decree to the necessities of the particular case," Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1108 (citing Hecht Co. v. Bowles, 321 U.S. 321, 329-30, 64 S.Ct. 587, 88 L.Ed. 754 (1944)), but that does not mean that I may transgress the boundaries posed by doctrines such as subject-matter jurisdiction, sovereign immunity, and, most palpably the in history of this case, the separation of powers between federal agencies and federal courts. Thus, while equity will influence questions of proof and calculations regarding funds withheld, it does not allow me to award any relief whether legal or equitable—other than the specific

return of funds withheld in breach of trust, because, in this Court, the government has not waived its immunity to anything other than specific relief.

VI.B. "Benefit to the government"

The foregoing discussion telegraphs the answer to the next question, which is whether I have jurisdiction in equity to order disgorgement of the "benefit to the government" plaintiffs think was derived from the withholding of trust funds. The answer is simply "No" but the plaintiffs have devoted such a significant amount of attention to the claim that a full explanation for its rejection will be attempted here. I have concluded after hearing the evidence that the claim must be denied (1) because there is no proof that the government was actually relieved from the need to borrow money because of IIM funds it had not posted to accounts; (2) because a claim for theoretical savings of borrowing costs is in substance a claim for damages; and (3) because, in general, an accounting for profits is not specific relief within the meaning of Bowen and Blue Fox.

VI.B.i. The calculated "benefit" is unproven

Plaintiffs did not produce a single witness who could testify in detail about modern borrowing practices at Treasury. The financial practices of the Treasury Department in the early years of the trust—a very important era because, in plaintiffs' submission, early differences compound over the life of the trust—remain

a complete mystery. Even if the record contained information about Treasury's use of identified trust funds now or in the past, such information would not prove anything about the use or management of misidentified or mislaid funds. Plaintiffs' assumption that all funds went into the Treasury General Account and were all taken into account when the government made borrowing decisions is thus only an assumption, entirely unproven as to any specific funds, and specifically refuted as to the modern borrowing practices at Treasury.

"If profits from the use of the property are sought, the plaintiff has the burden of proof to establish the gross amount of such profits." See Joel Eichengrun, Remedying the Remedy of Accounting, 60 IND. L.J. 463, 469-70 (1985) (citing Pallma v. Fox, 182 F.2d 895 (2d Cir.1950) (Hand, C.J.)). Plaintiffs essentially concede as much, see Plaintiffs' Proposed Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, [Dkt. 3549] at 140 (plaintiffs have burden of proving a reasonable approximation); id. at 141 (citing above article), but they did not sustain their burden.

VI.B.ii The calculated "benefit" is a claim for interest

The lack of any identifiable benefit to the government also means that the remedy sought cannot be specific relief. The application of an averaged interest rate, on an annual compounding basis, to a calculated approximate principal amount, to represent an amount by which the government *would* have been enriched by

withholding funds in the Treasury, yields only a speculative and theoretical "benefit." There is no question but that beneficiaries are entitled to interest or imputed yields on trust assets, *Cobell XIII*, 392 F.3d at 468, but a claim for interest is certainly a claim for damages, and not within the APA's waiver of sovereign immunity. *See Library of Congress v. Shaw*, 478 U.S. 310, 311, 106 S.Ct. 2957, 92 L.Ed.2d 250 (1986) ("The no-interest rule is to the effect that interest cannot be recovered in a suit against the Government in the absence of an express waiver of sovereign immunity from an award of interest.").

The government is always borrowing-servicing debt on a daily basis. If any dollar that it is able to avoid paying on any day for any reason were a "benefit" to the government in the form of saved borrowing costs, any claimant could ride the § 702 waiver into district court, seeking compound interest on his underlying claim, thus swallowing not only the non-interest rule, but also the exclusive jurisdiction of the Court of Federal Claims.

Plaintiffs place their principal reliance on a single case, *Henkels v. Sutherland*, 271 U.S. 298, 46 S.Ct. 524, 70 L.Ed. 953 (1926). That case involved shares of stock that had been seized and sold under the Trading with the Enemy Act, the proceeds of the sale having been invested in government securities. The government argued that the interest earned on the investment need not be paid out because of the no-interest rule. The Court disagreed, noting that the rule could not "enable

the government unjustly to enrich itself at the expense of its citizens, by appropriating income actually earned and received, which morally and equitably belongs to them as plainly as though they had themselves made the investment." *Id.* at 301, 46 S.Ct. 524. The Court identified a constitutional concern over taking the actual proceeds of a citizen's property. *Id.*

Henkels does not support plaintiffs' proposition that borrowing costs saved by the government must be disgorged to prevent unjust enrichment or an unconstitutional taking. In fact, the Court in Henkels specifically directed that the interest should be paid only on the portion of the proceeds that were actually invested, after "taking into account" and deducting "the average amount of such proceeds which remained uninvested in the Treasury." Id. at 302, 46 S.Ct. 524. Profits actually earned from investments are not the same as the imputed profits plaintiffs' seek to recover here.

VI.B.iii In general, accounting for profits is outside the waiver of immunity in § 702

Even if plaintiffs had provided satisfactory proof of an actual "benefit to the government," and even if their "benefit to the government" claim were not in substance a claim for interest, it would not come within the § 702 waiver of sovereign immunity. A general award of profits earned by the trustee, as distinct from a claim for specific income or proceeds actually generated by trust property, cannot be the sort of specific relief identified by *Bowen* and *Blue Fox*.

Plaintiffs read § 702 and *Bowen* far too broadly in arguing that any remedy classifiable as restitution or disgorgement is relief "other than money damages." The Supreme Court has already made clear that, where money is at stake, it must be "the very thing to which [the plaintiff] was entitled" to come within the waiver, see *Bowen*, 487 U.S. at 895, 108 S.Ct. 2722—or the suit must be brought "to enforce the statutory mandate itself, which happens to be one for the payment of money." *Blue Fox*, 525 U.S. at 262, 119 S.Ct. 687 (citing *Bowen*, 487 U.S. at 900, 108 S.Ct. 2722).

The facts of *Bowen* are instructive: The Secretary of Health and Human Services had disallowed certain Medicaid reimbursements to the State of Massachusetts. The suit asked the district court to review the Secretary's order under the APA, set it aside as unlawful, and require payment. *Bowen*, 487 U.S. at 887-88 & n. 10, 108 S.Ct. 2722. The payment of money, which the Court ultimately did require, was what the statute required the Secretary to do—"the very thing to which [the plaintiff] was entitled." A helpful mnemonic for the rule of *Bowen* is to consider whether payment of money was to remedy a wrong, or whether non-payment was the wrong. It is the latter case—of continuing nonpayment in violation of the law—that can properly be reviewed under the APA's waiver of immunity.

General disgorgement of profits to prevent unjust enrichment would be a remedy, not a trust duty. A trustee owes a beneficiary a duty of loyalty, see RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS § 78;

BOGERT, ET AL. § 543, and "the trustee must not personally profit from his administration of the trust." BOGERT, ET AL. § 541. When the trustee breaches this duty, a variety of remedies are available to the beneficiary, including compensation for loss and recovery of profits to prevent unjust enrichment. BOGERT, ET AL. § 861. But the "very thing" to which the beneficiary was entitled was the trustee's undivided loyalty and abstention from personal profit—whatever he recovers is a substitute for what the trustee failed to provide. It is true that disgorgement is aimed at discouraging breach, not at compensating for loss, see id., but where it is a tool to encourage performance of the duty, it is not the duty itself.

This discussion disposes of plaintiffs' alternative theory—asserted very late in the proceedings—that the Act of September 11, 1841, 5 Stat. 465 makes an award of interest "specific relief." That statute requires that all trust funds held by the United States be invested in "stock of the United States bearing a rate of interest not less than five per centum per annum." Id. Whether this statute applies to Indian funds is doubtful, see United States v. Mescalero Apache Tribe, 207 Ct.Cl. 369, 518 F.2d 1309, 1324-26 (1975), but, even if it does apply to IIM funds, a demand made under its rubric would be a demand for substitutionary relief. The very thing to which plaintiffs would be entitled under this statutory scheme would be the *investment* of their funds; an action "to enforce the statutory mandate itself," Bowen, 487 U.S. at 900, 108 S.Ct. 2722, would request an injunction requiring future investment, not compensation for prior

failure to invest. That failure would have to be remedied by compensation for the lost investment—that is, money damages.

Finally, plaintiffs cite a statute which, in their submission, provides them with a separate waiver of sovereign immunity for interest on trust funds. 25 U.S.C. § 4012 provides that the Secretary "shall make payments to an individual Indian in full satisfaction of any claim of such individual for interest on amounts deposited or invested on behalf of such individual before October 25, 1994, retroactive to the date that the Secretary began investing individual Indian monies." This statute certainly waives the no-interest rule with respect to interest earned on funds actually "deposited or invested," but it does not waive immunity to a claim for interest that might have been earned on funds that were not invested, 17 and it does not grant jurisdiction to district courts to recover it, at least not in increments of more than \$10,000.18

^{17.} A bill that would have required payment of "an amount equal to the interest which would have been earned if funds of such Indian tribe or individual Indians ... had been deposited or invested in accordance with such Act," was introduced and was not enacted. See H.R. 1846, 103d Cong. § 102(2).

^{18.} The government has also raised the argument that what plaintiffs seek is prejudgment interest, which would be beyond the power of any court to award. See Library of Congress v. Shaw, 478 U.S. 310, 311, 106 S.Ct. 2957, 92 L.Ed.2d 250 (1986). I have determined that, for the three separate reasons stated above, what is sought is not specific relief within the waiver of (Cont'd)

VII. Application of Equitable Trust Principles

The core legal question in this case is how to apply equitable principles for the administration of trust cases to the unique situation posed by the IIM trust system. Resolution of the question requires examining both cases in equity and whatever substantive federal trust law exists. The body of modern case law is not substantial, and, because most trust law is state law, federal courts including the Supreme Court routinely resort to the restatements and to the treatises to find applicable principles. See, e.g., United States v. Mitchell (Mitchell II), 463 U.S. 206, 225, 103 S.Ct. 2961, 77 L.Ed.2d 580 (1983). Even with these general sources in hand, however, hard rules suitable for application to new cases are hard to pin down.¹⁹

(Cont'd)

immunity in § 702. That is the limit of my holding. Whether it is prejudgment interest or a separate claim for damages to beneficiaries from the government's failure to invest trust funds as required by its duties as trustee, *see* RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS §§ 90-92, is more properly a question for a court that has jurisdiction over claims for money damages.

19. The opening paragraphs of WILLIAM Q. DEFUNIAK, HANDBOOK OF MODERN EQUITY 1 (2d ed.1956), indicate the difficulty:

All writers on the subject of equity seem to start their discussions in agreement that the term is difficult to define. They then point out that equity in its popular sense signifies natural justice or whatever is right and just as between man and man,

(Cont'd)

This is in the nature of equity. The equity system evolved in England as an alternative to law courts precisely because the rigidity of the writ system did not allow law courts the flexibility adequately to address the distinctions among individual cases. See WILLIAM Q. DEFUNIAK, HANDBOOK OF MODERN EQUITY 4 (2d ed.1956). The Supreme Court has recognized that equity "has always preserved the elements of flexibility and expansiveness ... in order to meet the requirements of every case." Union Pac. Ry. Co. v. Chicago, R.I. & P. Ry. Co., 163 U.S. 564, 601, 16 S.Ct. 1173, 41 L.Ed. 265 (1896) (quoting J.N. POMEROY, A TREATISE ON EQUITY JURISPRUDENCE § 111). It is a fundamental maxim of equity that it looks to substance rather than form, JOHN MCGHEE, SNELL'S EQUITY § 3-24 (30th ed.2000). "In equity, as nowhere else, courts eschew rigid absolutes and look to the practical realities and necessities inescapably involved in reconciling competing interests." Lemon v. Kurtzman, 411 U.S. 192, 201, 93 S.Ct. 1463, 36 L.Ed.2d 151 (1973); see also Hecht

(Cont'd)

adding the cautionary statement that this, of course, is not the legal sense of the term. They usually unite in offering as the technical or scientific legal meaning the definition that equity is that system of jurisprudence or justice originally administered by the High Court of Chancery of England and administered in courts of this country which have such chancery jurisdiction, or *equity jurisdiction* as it is now generally called.

To the reader approaching the subject for the first time, such a definition tells him exactly nothing.

Co. v. Bowles, 321 U.S. 321, 329, 64 S.Ct. 587, 88 L.Ed. 754 (1944) ("The essence of equity jurisdiction has been the power of the Chancellor to do equity and to mould each decree to the necessities of the particular case. Flexibility rather than rigidity has distinguished it. The qualities of mercy and practicality have made equity the instrument for nice adjustment and reconciliation between the public interest and private needs."); Taylor v. Sterrett, 499 F.2d 367, 368 (5th Cir.1974) ("[Equity's] orders are adapted to the exigencies of the case."). In other words, sitting in equity, I have significant freedom to fit existing principles of trust law to the exigencies of this case. See Meredith v. City of Winter Haven, 320 U.S. 228, 235, 64 S.Ct. 7, 88 L.Ed. 9 (1943) ("An appeal to the equity jurisdiction conferred on federal district courts is an appeal to the sound discretion which guides the determinations of courts of equity.").

At the same time, I must be mindful that equity is not measured by the length of the chancellor's foot. See Grupo Mexicano de Desarrollo S.A. v. Alliance Bond Fund, Inc., 527 U.S. 308, 332-33, 119 S.Ct. 1961, 144 L.Ed.2d 319 (1999) (citing 1 Joseph Story, Commentaries on Equity Jurisprudence § 19). Nor, in this case, will I even exercise all the discretion of a private-law chancellor in equity. Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1077. Courts of equity are no less constrained than any others by doctrines such as sovereign immunity and separation of powers. These constraints, however, are constraints upon the remedies that are available to district courts sitting in equity. See Grupo Mexicano, 527 U.S. at 333, 119 S.Ct. 1961. A district court has much broader

discretion when considering whether and how much to modify (for example) the evidentiary presumptions that run against a trustee who fails in his duty to account. See, e.g., White v. Rankin, 18 A.D. 293, 294, 46 N.Y.S. 228 (N.Y.App.Div.1897) (applying presumption against the trustee only after finding "no equitable considerations present in this case which call, in any respect, for a mitigation of this rule."); RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS § 83 ("A trustee's failure to maintain necessary books and records may also cause a court in reviewing a judicial accounting to resolve doubts against the trustee.") (emphasis added).

Thus informed by general principles of trust law, we turn to the particular realities of the IIM system. No chancellor, whatever his shoe size, has ever encountered a trust as complex or problematic as the IIM trust. The IIM trust is perpetual, and so violates the rule against perpetuities. Its beneficiaries number in the hundreds of thousands and are dispersed, as are its assets, over a vast geographic area. Beneficial interests in particular assets are constantly fractionating into smaller and smaller pieces, and the government is dependent upon Indian probate proceedings to determine the proper holders of minute entitlements. The trust is already over 120 years old, and so predates not only the electronic age, but many forms of interstate communication and rationalized, bureaucratic record keeping on a national scale. And, unlike the average trust, where administrative costs are taxed against trust income, the IIM trust is "funded entirely at the taxpayers' expense." Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1074-75.

These realities temper the application of ordinary trust law. Consider the position plaintiffs have taken here, that government revenue data may be treated as sufficient evidence of receipts, but that every disbursement must be proven by a check or similar documentation of disbursement to a beneficiary. See Plaintiffs' Proposed Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, [Dkt. 3549] at 136-148. That assertion invokes the equitable principle that all inferences will be drawn against the trustee who cannot produce satisfactory statements of account. See, e. g., BOGERT, ET AL. § 962 ("As to a trustee who fails to keep proper records of his trust it is usually stated that, 'all presumptions are against him' on his accounting, or that 'all doubts on the accounting are resolved against him.')"; id. at n. 11 (collecting cases). The Court of Appeals has acknowledged the same principle. See Rainbolt v. Johnson, 669 F.2d 767, 769 (D.C.Cir.1981) ("Under established principles of trust law, if the former trustee has not kept adequate accounts, the benefit of the doubt is to be given to the beneficiary."). And this rule is no doubt required to prevent the trustee from benefitting from his own breach; a claim that the trustee has held trust funds as his own cannot be defended on the ground that the trustee's own records are unclear. See Cafritz v. Corp. Audit Co., 60 F.Supp. 627, 632 (D.D.C.1945) ("All evidence is to be weighed according to the proof which it was in the power of one side to have produced, and in the power of the other side to have contradicted.").

Yet there are at least three reasons not to accept plaintiffs' super-strong assertion of the presumption in this case. First, and foremost, to do so would breathe new life into a "gold-plated" form of accounting that the Court of Appeals has already rejected as unduly burdensome, and that plaintiffs themselves have disclaimed. See Tr. of Appellate Oral Argument 40:1-45:25 (Sept. 16, 2005), [Dkt. 3519, Exhibit 1]. The Court of Appeals has made clear that statistical sampling is an acceptable method of accounting for IIM trust transactions. See Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1077-79. And my holding of legal impossibility was not based on a finding that the accounting was literally and permanently impossible, but rather on the fact that a meaningful accounting was irrationally expensive. See Cobell XX, 532 F.Supp.2d at 102. It would be bizarre if, following these precedents, the government—really, the taxpayers—were held liable for every transaction not proven by a method that is not legally required and would be irrational to pursue. In assessing the government's accounting plan it was necessary to consider whether there was a reasonable balance "between exactitude and cost." Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1076. I will not now apply a presumption that eliminates any semblance of that balance.

The second reason to reject the presumption plaintiffs advance is that it would be unfair given the nature of the IIM trusts. One cannot fail to be impressed by the sheer volume of the transactions involved. The difficulties of administering a trust of such geographic scope are not lightly ignored. That the government lacks

reliable records back to 1887 is hardly surprising, as even the plaintiffs' own witness conceded. Tr. 331:19-332:8 (Cornell). But for the 1994 Act, indeed, an accounting claim raised 121 years into the trust would ordinarily be prejudicially late. See, e.g., BOGERT ET AL. § 962 ("Beneficiaries who know of the method employed by a trustee in keeping accounts and do not object over a period of years will not be heard to object later."). The passage of the 1994 Act renewed plaintiffs' entitlement to an accounting, but it did not necessarily create an entitlement to the super-strong adverse inference asserted here. In importing certain doctrines from background trust law and excluding others, the Court must seek fairness to both parties. See, e.g., Providence Rubber Co. v. Goodyear, 9 Wall. 788, 76 U.S. 788, 804, 19 L.Ed. 566 (1870) (a court should "exercise its flexible jurisdiction in equity as to protect all rights and do justice to all concerned.").

Finally, it would be inequitable to apply plaintiffs' proposed presumption, because its outcome would be manifestly inaccurate. Comparing aggregate government receipt data only to CP & R or EFT disbursement data is not a comparison of apples to apples. Applying the presumption in this way goes well beyond counting obscurity against the government, and instead provides the plaintiffs with a windfall, which is not acceptable in equity. See Bollinger & Boyd, 576 F.2d at 598. As always, equity prefers substance over form and will not apply presumptions in a formalistic way that generate manifestly counterfactual outcomes.

At the same time, I cannot ignore the settled trust principle that the trustee has a responsibility to keep and produce accurate records, and that presumptions will run against him when he cannot comply. The government surely came to these proceedings with something to prove: it had produced a document stating—admitting—that only 77 percent of system receipts had been posted to IIM accounts, see DX-365, and it could not produce a precise accounting for the funds so received and posted. Statistical modeling provides a way that the government might begin to satisfy its burden, and because by its very nature it provides a measure of the uncertainty in government data, it suggests a way that the presumption against the trustee who cannot account might be given effect. The government's statistical model allows for the use of the best available data while preserving measures of uncertainty that can be scored to the plaintiffs' benefit in the final analysis. This preserves fidelity to trust principles while also providing fairness in their application.

For the sake of clarity, the principles to be applied should be succinctly stated. The following principles, distilled from prior *Cobell* opinions and from background trust law, seem most applicable to a proper analysis of the evidence in this case:

1) Statistical modeling is an acceptable means by which to analyze existing trust data and the uncertainty in those data. *See Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1077-79.

- 2) The best available data regarding receipts and disbursements should be used, even if there are questions regarding its reliability, so long as account is taken of its weaknesses and there is no evidence of bias. *Cf. Bollinger & Boyd*, 576 F.2d at 598; *Kelly v. Intermountain Planned Parenthood Inc.*, 828 F.Supp. 788, 794 (D.Mont.1992) ("It is axiomatic that no rule of equity should be applied in blind disregard of fact.").
- 3) Because the trustee should not benefit from his breach, the benefit of doubt runs to the beneficiary, see Rainbolt, 669 F.2d at 769, and whatever uncertainty is revealed in the data will be credited to the beneficiary.

These three principles, founded in basic trust law but modified as necessary to fit the exigencies of this case, inform and produce the resolution of plaintiffs' claim for restitution.

VIII. Application of Law to Fact

From the beginning of the June 2008 trial, the government had the burden of explaining the gap between receipts and postings revealed by its exhibits from the October 2007 trial. Plaintiffs added nothing to that burden by their trial presentation. Their model did not make use of the best available evidence and did not make fair or reasonable comparisons of data. Plaintiffs injected bias in their model through use of unfounded adjustments. By deeming all receipts admitted and

seeking to put the government to the strictest of proof on all disbursements, plaintiffs' model not only attempted via the "back door" to impose a "gold plated" accounting standard the Court of Appeals had already rejected, but it employed a super-strong interpretation of the presumption against the breaching trustee that cannot be equitably applied to the trusts at issue here. The plaintiffs' model stands or falls with their legal theory, and it falls.

The government's model, on the other hand, fits comfortably within the equitable principles that should be applied with respect to the IIM trust, because it offers a useful way of pricing the considerable uncertainty in the data. Plaintiffs presented no statistical testimony challenging the government's model, which I found to be sound. The model did rely on data whose reliability has been questioned, but it attempted to price out the uncertainty in both the imputed values and the existing data, and no evidence was introduced showing the data to be biased in either direction. Finally, the government's model essentially admits that the existing balance of the trust may be understated, and its proponent, Dr. Scheuren, admitted that uncertainty should be scored in the plaintiffs' favor. Tr. 945:9-18 (Scheuren). The numbers produced by the application of the uncertainty model are high, but they are plausible in relation to the total throughput of the IIM system, the current stated balance, and the many, many examples of system deficiencies that have been introduced over the course of this suit. I accordingly accept the government's model as a reasonable

approximation of the amount by which the total balance of the IIM trust is understated.

All that remains, then, is to select the appropriate confidence interval to apply in assessing the uncertainty to be credited to the plaintiffs. Dr. Scheuren testified that in most business settings, a 95 percent confidence interval is understood as appropriate. Tr. 971:13-972:18 (Scheuren). He also testified, however, that it was reasonable to move to an even wider confidence interval—from 95 percent to 97.5 percent—to address problems that the plaintiffs demonstrated with the reliability and precision of the CD & L data. Tr. 974:16-975:4 (Scheuren). Based on this testimony, I see two reasons to move beyond Dr. Scheuren's 97.5 percent interval to the maximally conservative estimate provided by the 99 percent confidence interval.

First, there is more uncertainty in the data than even Dr. Scheuren was willing to acknowledge. Dr. Angel's historical reports are not biased but may be understated, IRMS data has important reliability problems, and the qualified audit data is, after all, only qualified, and was not even subjected to the time-series remodeling step. Using a 99 percent confidence interval is an appropriate way of addressing this remaining and unaddressed uncertainty. Second, a 99 percent confidence interval is a legally sound way of crediting obscurities and doubts to the plaintiffs. Although it creates a highly conservative estimate—the most conservative possible—it is far less draconian than the presumption that ordinary trust law might apply in an ordinary trust case.

But, as the size of the final figure demonstrates, this is hardly the ordinary case. After 12 years of contentious litigation, the government can say only that, with 99 percent confidence, it believes that no more than \$455,600,000 is missing from the stated balance of the IIM trust. This statement has the character of an admission by responsible civil servants—that there are limits to what can be confidently stated with respect to the IIM system, and that a history of accounting nonfeasance makes such a substantial error plausible. It also represents the product of zealous and determined advocacy on the part of plaintiffs' counsel, who have fought to vindicate their clients' belief that the government's inattention to its trust duties has had not only historical significance, but real economic significance in the day-to-day lives of individual Indians.

The costs of this litigation have been great: government manpower and funds, careers of financial consultants, judicial resources, and forests of paper have been dedicated to its prosecution and defense. The Cobell case will no doubt stand, in some respects, as a cautionary tale about the limited ability of a court to right historical wrongs that could have been—and should have been settled by the same political branches in recognition of their own failure to preserve the trust. But the benefits of the litigation are manifest: not only has the present and future reliability of the Indian trust system greatly increased, but the repository at Lenexa and the technological tools that have been developed to examine historical transactions have created a wellspring of information from which scholars will continue to learn about the history of the Indian trusts, Indian lands, and Federal-Indian relations.

The entry of final judgment must await a third proceeding here regarding the appropriate allocation to the plaintiff class of the monies to be restored. The Clerk will be directed to set a status conference in late August. Perhaps it is not too much to hope that the announcement in this memorandum of a hard number will give rise to some off-line conversation between the parties in the meantime.

APPENDIX C — OPINION OF THE UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA DATED JANUARY 30, 2008

UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

Civil Action No. 96-1285 (JR)

ELOUISE PEPION COBELL, et al.,

Plaintiffs,

v.

DIRK KEMPTHORNE, Secretary of the Interior, et al.,

Defendants.

Jan. 30, 2008

FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

JAMES ROBERTSON, District Judge.

These findings and conclusions are the result of a 10-day bench trial in October 2007. The central purpose of the trial was to determine whether the Department of Interior has remedied or is remedying what Judge Lamberth found in *Cobell v. Babbitt*, 91 F.Supp.2d 1, 58 (D.D.C.1999) (*Cobell V*), aff'd, *Cobell v. Norton*, 240 F.3d 1081 (D.C.Cir.2001) (*Cobell VI*), to be a breach of its duty

under the Indian Trust Fund Management Reform Act of 1994 to produce an accounting for Individual Indian Money (IIM) account holders. In setting the matter for trial, I said that, although the details of the trial remained to be worked out, it was both appropriate and prudent to review the Interior Department's historical accounting project in detail, and to do so in open court, where the government might present, and plaintiffs might test or challenge, its methodology and results up to the time of the hearing [Dkt. 3312]. The end product of such a proceeding was to include the answers to at least the following questions:

- Have the defendants cured (or are they curing) the breaches of their fiduciary duty that were found in *Cobell V?*
- Do the defendants' historical statements of account . . . satisfy defendants' duties "rooted in and outlined by the relevant statutes and treaties . . . [and] defined in traditional equitable terms"? *Cobell VI*, 240 F.3d at 1099.
- Have the defendants unreasonably delayed the completion of the required accounting?
- What further relief, if any, should be ordered?

By the time the trial began, the issues for trial had been distilled to these four:

First, it's going to be about what you're doing and what you're not doing. . . . It's going to be about both of those things.

Second, what would it cost to do the things that they say that you should be doing and you're not doing?

Third, taking into account the cost, because that, I think, I'm required to do by the Court of Appeals, is what you're doing adequate? Is it an adequate accounting?

And fourth—and this is what you don't want to hear, but I think Mr. Gingold is entitled to at least a record on this point, fourth, what does it all add up to? Throughput versus what you can prove, what are the big numbers?

H'rg Tr. 76:23-77:10 (6/18/07). The question of what further relief, if any, should be ordered was left to another day.

These findings and conclusions, derived not only from the trial, but also from the extensive record that preceded it, support and explain my decision (i) that, although the defendants have attempted and continue to attempt to cure the breach of their fiduciary duty that was found in *Cobell V* and affirmed by *Cobell VI*,

they have not succeeded in doing so; (ii) that the historical statements of account contemplated by defendants' latest accounting plan will not satisfy defendants' duties "rooted in and outlined by the relevant statutes and treaties . . . [and] defined in traditional equitable terms," *Cobell VI*, 240 F.3d at 1099; and (iii) that the defendants have unreasonably delayed the completion of the required accounting. Indeed, it is now clear that completion of the required accounting is an impossible task.

BACKGROUND

To say that the histories of the IIM trust and of this lawsuit have been exhaustively chronicled in district court and appellate opinions is to stretch the limits of understatement. See, e.g., Cobell v. Babbitt, 30 F.Supp.2d 24, 27-29 (D.D.C.1998); Cobell v. Babbitt, 91 F.Supp.2d 1, 6-12 (D.D.C.1999); Cobell v. Norton, 240 F.3d 1081, 1086-94 (D.C.Cir.2001); Cobell v. Norton, 226 F.Supp.2d 1, 11-20 (D.D.C.2002); Cobell v. Norton, 283 F.Supp.2d 66, 72-86 (D.D.C.2003). Those seeking CliffsNotes can even consult the Cobell v. Kempthorne Wikipedia entry (though the Court, of course, cannot vouch for its accuracy). At this date, there are 3,504 entries on the Cobell v. Kempthorne docket. Appellate panels hearing Cobell arguments have engaged ten of our Circuit judges, some of them more than once. Upon publication, this opinion will have the shorthand title Cobell XX. Nevertheless, those histories must be retold at least briefly in order to provide context for today's opinion.

Plaintiffs are a certified class of present and former IIM account holders numbering in excess of 300,000. Some account holders have more than one IIM account. Hundreds of thousands of IIM accounts exist, managed for the United States by its trustee-delegates, the Department of Interior and the Department of Treasury. Most of these IIM accounts exist to receive income the government collects for leasing or selling Indian-owned lands and then to distribute it to account holders when account balances reach certain thresholds (usually fifteen dollars). A small percentage of the funds flowing through the IIM trust are in "Judgment" and "Per Capita" accounts, which were created to hold funds derived from litigation settlements (Judgment accounts) and tribal revenues allocable to individual Native Americans (Per Capita accounts). By far the largest amount of trust funds flow through the "land-based" IIM accounts that contain lease, royalty, and land sale payments tied to individual land allotments.

Individual Indian land allotments date to a period between the late 1800's and 1934 when the federal government attempted to dismantle tribes and instill the Anglo-American concept of private ownership in Native Americans by carving reservation land into individually owned parcels of up to 160 acres (now known as "tracts" or "allotments"). See, e.g., County of Yakima v. Yakima Indian Nation, 502 U.S. 251, 254, 112 S.Ct. 683, 116 L.Ed.2d 687 (1992) ("The objectives of allotment were simple and clear cut: to extinguish tribal sovereignty, erase reservation boundaries, and force assimilation of Indians into the society at large."), quoted

in Cobell v. Norton, 240 F.3d 1081, 1087 (D.C.Cir.2001). The government's pursuit of the allotment policy occurred alongside its official abandonment of treaty-driven relationships with tribes in favor of "govern[ing] [tribes] by acts of Congress." United States v. Kagama, 118 U.S. 375, 382, 6 S.Ct. 1109, 30 L.Ed. 228 (1886); see Act of March 3, 1871, ch. 120, § 1, 16 Stat. 566 (1871) (codified as amended at 25 U.S.C. § 71). This policy shift and its corollary acts—such as coercive assimilation—were carried out without so much as the pretense of tribal consent. See, e.g., Lone Wolf v. Hitchcock, 187 U.S. 553, 565-68, 23 S.Ct. 216, 47 L.Ed. 299 (1903).

The allotment policy was first codified in the Indian General Allotment Act (Dawes Act), ch. 119, 24 Stat. 388 (1887) (codified as amended at 25 U.S.C. § 331 et seq.). and was reflected in several subsequent allotment acts. In the Dawes Act, Congress granted unilateral authority to the executive branch to divide reservation land west of the Mississippi into plots for individual tribal members and families. It also allowed non-Indian settlement upon and exploitation of some reservation land, resulting in the alienation of millions of acres from tribal ownership. The statute required the federal government to hold the allotted land in trust for the individual allottees and their heirs for a period of 25 years—a period subject to extension at the government's discretion—after which fee patents would issue to the allottees. See Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1087; Cobell v. Norton, 283 F.Supp.2d 66, 74 (D.D.C.2003). While held in trust, allotted lands were to be immune from state taxation. The expectation was that, during

that time, Indians would establish self-sufficient farms and earn enough money to pay their own taxes. At the close of the 19th Century, Congress passed several acts allowing the government to lease allotments that had not been successfully cultivated. See, e.g., An Act Making Appropriations for Current and Contingent Expenses of the Indian Department and Fulfilling Treaty Stipulations with Various Indian Tribes for the Fiscal Year Ending June Thirtieth, Eighteen Hundred and Ninety-Five, and for Other Purposes, ch. 290, 28 Stat. 286 (1894).¹ Any income generated from the land was to flow into IIM accounts established by the government.

1. This Act provided in part that

[d]uring the trust period of twenty-five years, such part of the lands which have been allotted to members of the Yankton tribe of Indians in severalty, as the owner thereof can not cultivate or otherwise use advantageously, may be leased for one or more years at a time. But such leasing shall be subject to the approval of the Yankton Indian agent by and with the consent of the Commissioner of Indian Affairs; and provided that such leasing shall not in any case interfere with the cultivation of the allotted lands by the owner thereof to the full extent of the ability of such owner to improve and cultivate his holdings. The intent of this provision is to compel every owner of allotted lands to cultivate the same to the full extent of his ability to do so, before he shall have the privilege of leasing any part thereof, and then he shall have the right to lease only such surplus of his holdings as he is wholly unable to cultivate advantageously.

28 Stat. 286, 316.

Native American landowners could not (and today still cannot) sell or lease allotted land without the government's consent.

Congress soon realized that the allotment policy was responsible for innumerable problems, see, e.g., 1915 Congressional Report to the Joint Commission of the Congress of the United States, PX-681, not least of which was the phenomenon known as 'fractionation'. Fractionation occurs when Indian allotments are divided and divided again by inheritance through succeeding generations, diluting the ownership interests of allottees and causing enormous administrative difficulties for the BIA. The Indian Reorganization Act (Wheeler-Howard Act), ch. 576, 48 Stat. 984 (1934), (codified as amended at 25 U.S.C. § 461 et seq.), was supposed to reconsolidate Indian lands and reverse the allotment process, but the land reclamation effort prescribed by that statute was never properly funded and never materialized. Instead, the Act succeeded only in ending the creation of new allotments and, for allotted lands already held in trust, extending the trust period indefinitely. Cobell v. Norton, 283 F.Supp.2d 66, 75 (D.D.C.2003). As of 1990, some eleven million acres were held in trust for the heirs of allottees, by now several generations removed.² Many trust allotments are owned in common by hundreds or even thousands of beneficiaries—each with undivided ("fractionated") interests in the whole parcel.

^{2.} Seventy years earlier, in 1920, 35.897 million acres of allotted land were owned by individual Indians. FRANCIS PAUL PRUCHA, 2 THE GREAT FATHER: THE UNITED STATES GOVERNMENT AND AMERICAN INDIANS 865 (1984).

The statute that gave rise to this litigation was enacted in 1994 as the Indian Trust Fund Management Reform Act, Pub.L. No. 103-412, 108 Stat. 4239 (codified at 25 U.S.C. § 4001 et seq.) (hereinafter "the 1994 Act"). The 1994 Act reflected many years of congressional frustration over Interior's handling of the IIM trust. It commanded Interior, among other things, to provide an historical accounting to trust beneficiaries. 25 U.S.C. § 4011(a). Two years after the enactment of the 1994 Act, concerned that the required accounting had been neither accomplished nor even begun, the plaintiffs filed this suit. They alleged that the defendants were in breach of their fiduciary duties, and they prayed for an accounting and various other forms of declaratory, injunctive, and other equitable relief.

Judge Lamberth certified the plaintiff class on February 4, 1997 [Dkt. 27]. On November 5, 1998, he ruled that plaintiffs were not entitled to mandamus relief, but otherwise rejected the government's motion to dismiss the complaint. Cobell v. Babbitt, 30 F.Supp.2d 24 (D.D.C.1998) (*Cobell I*). On June 7, 1999, he denied defendants' motion for summary judgment [Dkt. 317], and, six months later, he declared defendants to be in breach of their statutory trust obligations, dismissed plaintiffs' common law claims, and remanded the case to the agency with an injunction to bring its actions into conformity with its fiduciary duties and to submit quarterly reports on its progress (which quarterly reports it has been submitting ever since). Cobell v. Babbitt, 91 F.Supp.2d 1 (D.D.C.1999) (Cobell V). The Court of Appeals affirmed the declaration of breach, but

vacated several of Judge Lamberth's more specific findings. *Cobell v. Norton*, 240 F.3d 1081 (D.C.Cir.2001) (*Cobell VI*).

Judge Lamberth then divided the proceedings into two phases: one addressing the "to-be plan," or the agency's plans to remedy its breach going forward, and another addressing defendants' historical accounting work. After a 44-day trial, he issued an historical accounting opinion, a "fixing the system" opinion, and a structural injunction. Cobell v. Norton, 283 F.Supp.2d 66 (D.D.C.2003) (Cobell X). The historical accounting portion of the structural injunction was reversed by the D.C. Circuit on December 10, 2004, Cobell v. Norton, 392 F.3d 461 (D.C.Cir.2004) (Cobell XIII); reinstated by Judge Lamberth after Congress failed to meet its selfimposed deadline for achieving the legislative settlement on which the Court of Appeals had relied in deciding Cobell XIII, Cobell v. Norton, 357 F.Supp.2d 298 (D.D.C.2005) (Cobell XIV); stayed by the Court of Appeals, Cobell v. Norton, 2005 U.S.App. LEXIS 5788 (D.C.Cir. Apr. 7, 2005); and eventually reversed, Cobell v. Norton, 428 F.3d 1070 (D.C.Cir.2005) (Cobell XVII). On July 11, 2006, the Court of Appeals issued its eighth and ninth published opinions in the case, and directed that the case be reassigned. Cobell v. Kempthorne, 455 F.3d 301 (D.C.Cir.2006) (Cobell XVIII); Cobell v. *Kempthorne*, 455 F.3d 317 (D.C.Cir.2006) (*Cobell XIX*). On December 12, 2006, the case was assigned to me [Dkt. 3278].

During Judge Lamberth's heroic stewardship of this case, he was beset by a host of important but ancillary issues: vulnerabilities within the Interior Department's information technology systems, civil contempt proceedings concerning several government employees, retaliatory action within the agency against agency employees testifying on plaintiffs' behalf, objections to communication between the agency and the plaintiff class, and the appointment and removal of court monitors and special masters, to name a few. The nineteen published opinions in this case have yielded no definitive, undisturbed ruling on the core question that looms over this dispute, which is: What is the scope or nature of the accounting that is required by the 1994 Act? This opinion seeks to answer that question. The outline set forth below emerges from the testimony taken in October 2007 on the trial questions identified above, and from the enormous record that has been compiled over the past eleven years.

I. THE GOVERNMENT'S ACCOUNTING EFFORT

- 1. Evolution of the current historical accounting project.
- 2. Activities the government has planned—and now plans—to discharge its accounting duty.
- 3. Activities the government has declared beyond the scope of its plan.
 - 4. Cost to do what is not being done.

5. "Throughput"—amount of money received into the IIM trust; amount distributed to IIM beneficiaries.

II. COMPLIANCE WITH THE FIDUCIARY DUTY TO ACCOUNT

- 1. Does this court have jurisdiction?
- 2. Taking cost into account, will Interior's 2007 Historical Accounting Plan result in an adequate accounting that is compliant with the 1994 Act, prior *Cobell* opinions, and other precedent?

I. THE GOVERNMENT'S ACCOUNTING EFFORT

I.1. Evolution of the current historical accounting project

No real accounting, historical or otherwise, has ever been done of the IIM trust. What is now called the historical accounting project would have been unthinkable before the advent, some time in the 1980s, of automated systems that began to offer the possibility of merging the records and procedures that had been used for nearly 100 years in the various regions and agencies of the Bureau of Indian Affairs. This section describes the legacy computer systems that first held out some promise of doing an historical accounting, some of the problems that were encountered soon after the 1994 Act mandated an historical accounting, the exaggerated promises of Interior's 2003 historical accounting plan, various ancillary IIM-related projects

that Interior has undertaken, and the establishment in 2004 of the American Indian Records Repository, which has brought some degree of order out of the chaos that was IIM trust record-keeping.

I.1.A. Systems used in administering the IIM trust

The government uses an array of data and financial systems, referred to mostly by acronyms,³ to collect, manage, and distribute IIM trust funds. The two major types of systems relevant to historical accounting contain land ownership data and financial data.

i. Integrated Records Management System (IRMS)

A major premise of the government's accounting effort is that the transition from paper to electrons took the accuracy, completeness and reliability of IIM trust data to a level that far surpassed the "paper ledger era." The agencies refer to February 1985 as the beginning of the new "electronic ledger era." The first electronic ledger was the Integrated Records Management System (IRMS). IRMS contained four platforms for the input and access of lease data, ownership data, account data, and transactional data by BIA employees. Tr. 2041:1-23 (Christie); Tr. 343:22-344:5 (Ramirez).

^{3.} See Appendix A.

^{4.} Transcript citations to the October 2007 bench trial will be referenced only by page and line number and witness name. Transcript citations to other proceedings will also include the abbreviated title of the proceeding and the date of the testimony.

The "IIM platform" within IRMS contained most of the accounting data. Tr. 343:23-25 (Ramirez). The government considers IRMS the beginning of the "electronic ledger era," an era when data became putatively more uniformly handled and more easily accessible. Some BIA locations began using IRMS long before February 1985, however—some as early as the 1970s. Tr. 288:13-20 (Ramirez). The first regional office to use IRMS was Billings, Montana (one of the twelve regional BIA offices, now called the Rocky Mountain regional office). Tr. 1743:24-1744:2 (Infield). Interior did not require all BIA regions to use IRMS until the late 1980s. Tr. 1743:17-21 (Infield). Because IRMS was implemented on a rolling basis, it is impossible to draw a hard line between the paper ledger era and electronic ledger era.

Up until 1991, moreover, Interior deleted from IRMS data that were more than six years old, so as not to overwhelm their rudimentary computer systems. Data recorded before 1985 has been erased. Tr. 1744:22-1746:11 (Infield). And the post-1985 data on the IRMS system is incomplete and difficult to analyze, since some agencies⁵ and regional offices did not convert to IRMS until after 1985, Tr. 693:1-6 (Herman), at least one agency (Osage) handled money collected from oil and gas leases in a unique way, Tr. 1737:4-1741:6 (Infield), bookkeeping within IRMS varied across regions,

^{5.} Underneath the BIA's twelve regional offices are 93 "agencies" or "agency offices" responsible for, among other things, processing IIM transactions. Feb.2002 OHTA Accounting Records Conference Materials at 213, AR-058.

Tr. 572:19-573:15 (Herman), and even offices that did use IRMS did not always keep complete records on the system. Tr. 789:22-790:13 (Herman).

ii. Trust Funds Accounting System (TFAS)

In August 1998, Interior began its conversion from IRMS to the Trust Funds Accounting System (TFAS). The conversion was complete by March 2000. Tr. 450:18-24 (Herman). The upgrade to TFAS gave BIA the ability to send quarterly IIM statements, Tr. 866:15-867:9 (Winter), which it began to do in 2000. Those statements reflect opening and ending balances as well as posted transactions. Tr. 867:1-4 (Winter). Consequently, the agency uses that year as the end point of its HSA project. TFAS also contains data regarding the IIM funds that are pooled for investment purposes. Tr. 872:3-12 (Winter). Though transactional information has been recorded in many different ways over the life of the trust, the HSA project focuses primarily on information contained in paper records, and later in IRMS and TFAS.

iii. Land Records Information System (LRIS) and Trust Asset and Accounting Management System (TAAMS)

The Land Records Information System (LRIS) contains historical land ownership information that is used in Interior's historical accounting project, National Opinion Research Center (NORC) Analysis of LRIS Tract History Reports, AR-405 at 5, but at least some

agencies determined that the ownership information in LRIS was out of date, and that LRIS data could not be relied upon for distributing trust funds. Tr. 1317:17-1321:25 (Redthunder).

Interior began converting from LRIS to a "more robust land title system" called the Trust Asset and Accounting Management System (TAAMS) in 2005. Tr. 69:6-13 (Cason). As of September 2007, all BIA agency offices had at least partially converted to TAAMS. Tr. 868:6-11 (Winter). TAAMS contains two different systems: realty and title. Tr. 903:15-904:2 (Winter). The TAAMS title system produces invoices for lease holders, who then send their payments along with the invoice to a lockbox. Tr. 868:6-11 (Winter). The invoice and lockbox procedures are very new: they accompanied the TAAMS title roll-out in 2005. Tr. 903:15-904:12 (Winter). It is not clear whether all agencies have fully implemented the TAAMS title system at this date, but those that have now have an accounts receivable system for the first time in the history of the IIM trust. Tr. 902:23-904:12 (Winter). This accounts receivable system is referred to as the Trust Funds Receivable System (TFR), and permits the agency to follow up on leases to be sure that payments are made. Tr. 902:23-903:14 (Winter). Prior to the TAAMS conversion, using something like an honor system, Interior simply relied on lease holders to submit accurate, timely payments.

iv. Other data systems

Other systems, while not prominently featured in the historical accounting project, contribute to the functioning of the IIM trust. For example, the Treasury Department has systems that record IIM trust funds and balances. The Minerals Management Service within Interior (MMS) has a data system for processing payments received from lessees and sending payment and lease-level information (not broken down by beneficiary or allotment) to Treasury and the Bureau of Indian Affairs. BIA processes oil and gas monies from MMS in a system called the Royalty Distribution Reporting System (RDRS) in order to allocate oil and gas revenue among land owners. Tr. 919:6-920:1 (Winter). BIA relied on Osage computer systems to process quarterly annuity payments and some oil and gas income. Tr. 1736:2-32 (Infield). In the past, BIA used several different systems to distribute trust revenues, such as the ownership module within IRMS, the GLAD distribution system in the Great Plains Agency, and the MAD system used in the Aberdeen and Standing Rock Agencies. Tr. 1756:12-18 (Infield); Tr. 1321:20-1322:2 (Redthunder).

I.1.B. Inconsistencies between agency and regional offices

The BIA is divided into twelve regions, under which a total of 93 agency offices operate. Feb.2002 OHTA Accounting Records Conference Materials at 213, AR-058. As mentioned above, the use of electronic records

systems varied among the twelve regional offices, and even among agency offices within a single region. Former Special Trustee Paul Homan recalled a contractor describing the information systems used by the regional offices as "twelve islands of information without a ferry in between." Tr. 1552:21-23 (Homan). The regional offices, and agencies within those regions, each had their own ways of using—or not using—IRMS. Most agencies used the MMS system to process oil, gas, and mineral payments, but Osage was again an exception to this rule. Tr. 1737:4-24 (Infield).

I.1.C. Destruction of documents

Until very recently, Interior had no system for the preservation of trust records. Over the life of the IIM trust, trust documents were routinely destroyed in accordance with record retention schedules at National Archives and Records Administration (NARA) centers. Tr. 2054:10-2056:18 (Christie). Most documents and data were retained for only six years pursuant to standard NARA policy, until 1995, when Interior instructed NARA to cease destroying trust records according to the six year schedule. Trust records from 1989 forward have not been subject to the document destruction schedules.

The loss of trust records before 1989 has been mitigated—to what extent is a matter of dispute—by the fact that, in many cases, Interior created several copies of IIM records. See Defendants' Corrected Proposed Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law [3459-1] at 8 (table listing types of IIM transactional

documents, number of copies produced, and locations stored). Interior's expert contends that the existence of multiple copies of trust records stored in different locations renders the loss of trust records immaterial, as the loss or destruction rarely impacted all copies of a given document. Tr. 1264:8-11, Tr. 1282:3-7 (Angel). Defendants have located and centralized 43 miles of Indian records potentially relevant to the accounting at the National Archives and the American Indian Records Repository (AIRR) in Lenexa, Kansas, Tr. 1198:14-21 (Angel), and they have access to another 10,000 cubic feet of MMS and United States Geological Survey (USGS) records potentially useful to those conducting the HSA accounting. Tr. 1181:5-10 (Angel). Problems related to the disorganized or poor condition of records were noted early in this litigation and have been addressed by defendants' contractors at the AIRR. Interior's Office of Historical Trust Accounting (OHTA) continues to work with NARA to collect data for the AIRR. Defendants have been surprised to discover that the records needed to perform the accounting are indeed available and accessible, Interior's 2007 HSA Plan Part 1, AR-565 at 33-02-08, and they contend that plaintiffs' complaints about the existence and condition of trust records are essentially based on outdated information.

Plaintiffs acknowledge, as they must, that an enormous volume of records has been collected at Lenexa, but their response, essentially, is "Compared to what?" They suggest that the volume of records is meaningless without some assessment of the total number of trust documents produced over the history

of the trust. They point out that in 1998, the BIA estimated that a total of approximately 1.425 billion pages of IIM trust records existed. (Government experts later determined that that number had been overestimated by some 1.205 billion pages, partially because they had not adequately accounted for destroyed documents. DOI memo stamped June 2002, AR-80 at 54-21-32; Tr. 1266:13-1268:15 (Angel)). Plaintiffs' witnesses testified that a great deal of data was missing from the IRMS database, Tr. 1746:9-1747:14 (Infield), that the manual entry of information into BIA's Royalty Distribution and Reporting System (RDRS) was unreliable, Tr. 1749:24-1751:13 (Infield), and that some copies of documents necessary for determining the quantity of resources exploited from allotted land—such as oil and timber—were never recorded electronically and had been routinely destroyed. Tr. 2043:19-2049:17 (Christie).

It is likely that, in some cases, all copies of timber scaling tickets, distribution settlement worksheets, and run tickets were destroyed, since relatively few copies of these documents were created. Tr. 2044:3-2045:6 (Christie). Joe Christie, a 27-year veteran of the Interior Department, opined that distribution worksheets are essential if the historical accounting project seeks to "verify who was considered the owners [of an allotment], the amount of funds that were collected, and who [the funds were] distributed to. It's the only document, by the way, that does that." Tr. 2042:5-8 (Christie). Plaintiffs' witness Mona Infield, an Interior employee, also indicated that lease information was frequently

destroyed. Tr. 1750:18-1751:13 (Infield). Before 1990, cleared disbursement checks that had been issued to IIM beneficiaries were destroyed by Treasury. Motions Hearing Tr. 171:14-172:4 (Locks, 11/24/98) (no checks available pre-dating Oct. 1990); Oct. 19, 1994 Letter from Sandra Chambers (FMS) to James Parris (DOI), PX-3340 (records prior to 1987 not available); Nov. 22, 1994 Letter from Leo Warring (FMS) to Jim Parris (DOI), PX-3342 (records unavailable prior to 1988).

Interior has an abysmal record of failing to prioritize the maintenance and preservation of trust documents. Many court opinions, audits, and congressional committee reports have catalogued that record. As late as 1995, the Deputy Commissioner of Indian Affairs discovered that agencies were destroying "financial and lease documents . . . required in the reconciliation process." 3/07/95 Memo from Hilda Manuel to Area Directors and Agency Superintendents, PX-0350. After decades of neglect, it is impossible to imagine that all documents necessary to perform a complete historical accounting are presently accessible to Interior. Nevertheless, the agency has made an impressive (and very expensive) effort in recent years to find, scan, and preserve whatever documents still exist. If the government has failed to prove that all documents necessary for the completion of its historical accounting have been or will be found, plaintiffs have also failed to

^{6.} Defendants' contractors were still looking for 35,000 out of 80,000 requested documents at the date of trial, Tr. 466:4-11 (Cont'd)

establish that the problem of lost or destroyed documents renders the historical accounting project entirely pointless.

I.1.D. Predecessor historical accounting plans

The 1994 Act did not tell the Interior Department how, or how thoroughly, to perform the historical accounting that it mandated. Associate Deputy Secretary James Cason said that because the agency had no model to follow, it had to engage in an "iterative process where we learn and redesign, learn and redesign." Tr. 65:2-9 (Cason).

The Department's initial compliance effort was the work of the "Tiger Team;" a group of Officer of Trust Fund Management (OTFM), BIA, and MMS employees assembled soon after the passage of the 1994 Act to study trust accounting issues. Tr. 1753:16-1754:4 (Infield). In August 1995, the team issued a report entitled "IIM Related Systems Improvement Project: The Tiger Team," which was to be implemented by the end of 1996. August 1995 Draft Tiger Team Report, PX-607 at 157. The Tiger Team report noted uncertainty

⁽Cont'd)

⁽Herman), Assistant Deputy Secretary Haspel acknowledged that, "until we open all those boxes," the extent to which historical trust records may be missing remains unknown, Tr. 1138:4-11 (Haspel), and defendants' historian Edward Angel testified that he could not say whether there are sufficient records to account for any particular year of the IIM trust. Tr. 1261:5-10 (Angel).

about the accuracy of data entered in IRMS, and it criticized the internal controls and inadequate automated systems relied upon in managing the IIM trust. *Id.* at 2-8. The Team's efforts appear to have focused more on reforms going forward than on historical accounting.

Two years after the issuance of the Tiger Team report, the first Special Trustee for American Indians Paul Homan finalized a Strategic Plan to Implement the Reforms Required by the American Indian Trust Fund Management Reform Act of 1994, PX-615. Homan submitted the report in April 1997 to the Secretary, who incorporated many of its recommendations into the 1998 High Level Implementation Plan (HLIP) for the Trust Management Improvement Project (TMIP), filed with the Court in August 1998. High Level Implementation Plan, PX-4154. The HLIP identified thirteen projects Interior planned to undertake to improve trust management and to correct shortcomings in data maintenance, records management, training, policies and procedures, system weaknesses and internal controls. Id. at 3-8. The 1998 HLIP called for the completion of the Internal Control Sub-project by June 1999, and of the whole HLIP within three years. As with the Tiger Team report, this project was focused on trust reform, though it devoted significant attention to historical weaknesses, particularly in the area of internal controls.

A revised HLIP was filed in this litigation on March 1, 2000 [Dkt. 438]. The expected dates of completion

were extended, but many of the objectives remained the same, such as the intention of reviewing trust records to determine accurate title and resource management information. The updated HLIP remained focused on documenting and rectifying historical weaknesses, inconsistencies, and failures in the Department's trust management operations.

In November 2001, after the Court of Appeals affirmed Judge Lamberth's finding that defendants were in breach of their trust duties, the government filed an additional plan with the court titled "DOI Trust Reform: Interim Report and Roadmap for TAAMS and BIA Data Cleanup" [Dkt. 990]. That report, prepared by Electronic Data Systems, Inc., identified significant problems with missing data, inconsistent records, and conflicting information, and it recommended reforms that were to be completed within three years. *Id.* at 21-30.

On July 2, 2002, after requests from House and Senate Appropriations Committees made during the FY 2001 and 2002 budgeting processes, Interior submitted a report to Congress that detailed its historical accounting plan. Report to Congress on the Historical Accounting of Individual Indian Money Accounts, AR-561; Tr. 58:5-9 (Cason). The report informed Congress that Interior planned to conduct a transaction-bytransaction reconciliation of all funds in the IIM accounts through December 31, 2000, and that it expected the historical accounting project to cost \$2.425 billion to complete. AR-561 at 25-02-15-16. The report

indicated that the historical accounting would result in transaction histories for all accounts that resembled the account reconstructions done for the named plaintiffs in this case. Id. at 25-02-30. The historical statements of account envisioned in that report were to include ownership information for each account: allotment number and ownership interest. Id. at 25-02-87. Statements would be provided for the estates of deceased beneficiaries whose IIM accounts and allotment interests had been probated, for closed accounts, and for transactions dating back apparently from the inception of the trust (no beginning date is listed in the report). Id. at 25-02-40. The historical accounting process would involve the reconciliation of leases, land ownership interests, and the collection and disbursement of all IIM funds. Id. at 25-02-92.

That report to Congress was prepared in response to House Appropriations Committee concerns about the costs associated with the historical accounting. *Id.* at 25-02-21. After its submission, the House Committee on Resources addressed a December 9, 2002 letter to then Interior Secretary Gale Norton, describing the report as "troubling in several areas," and requesting that the Secretary "promptly consider ways to reduce the costs and the length of time necessary for an accounting . . . [including] alternative accounting methods." AR-184.

A month later, on January 6, 2003, the Interior Department issued an Historical Accounting Plan for Individual Indian Money Accounts (the "2003 HSA Plan"), PX-507, that was strikingly different from the

accounting project envisioned in the 2002 Report to Congress. The scope of the accounting was narrowed to exclude accounts closed before October 25, 1994, transactions occurring after December 31, 2000, and transactions in closed accounts or in the accounts of deceased beneficiaries. *Id.* at 8-9. While the accounting described to Congress in July 2002 would have cost approximately \$2.4 billion, the effort described in the 2003 HSA Plan was projected to cost \$335 million over five years. *Id.* at 1. The implementation of the 2003 Plan began, though not quite according to plan, with the commencement of the Litigation Support Accounting Project in the fall of 2003. Tr. 95:20-98:2 (Cason).

The 2003 Plan—with its abandonment of a total transaction-by-transaction approach to land-based accounts in favor of a mixture of transaction-bytransaction and statistical sampling reconciliations reflected Interior's acquiescence to the House Committee's request that it "consider all available options regarding the use of alternative accounting methods." AR-184; 2003 Historical Accounting Plan, PX-507 at 17-18. Specifically, the Department indicated that, within the population of transactions occurring during or after 1985, all transactions over \$5,000 would be reconciled, 10% of transactions between \$500-\$5,000 would be reconciled, and .31% of transactions under \$500 would be reconciled. PX-507 at 63. In total, 160,000 transactions less than \$5,000 would be sampled, and the sampled transactions would be pulled from every agency within Interior. For transactions occurring before 1985 (the "paper ledger era"), all transactions of \$5,000 or

greater would be reconciled, and transactions below \$5,000 would be sampled. The sampling plan for these transactions was not yet fully developed at the time of the 2003 HSA Plan's publication. Id. at 69. The government's 2003 estimate was that this stripped-down historical accounting would be completed in about four years: Judgment and Per Capita accounts were to be reconciled by June 30, 2004, land-based accounts by September 30, 2006, IIM systems tests by September 30, 2006, and Special Deposit Accounts by December 31, 2006. Id. at 32. The historical statements of account prepared for IIM account holders pursuant to the 2003 HSA Plan were to include Interior's assessment of the accuracy of the account transaction history and sufficient information for IIM beneficiaries to "ascertain whether Interior has faithfully carried out its IIM Trust Fund duties." Id. at 4.

On the same day it issued its 2003 HSA Plan, Interior filed a court-ordered Fiduciary Obligations Compliance Plan, PX-508. The purpose of this plan was to bring the Department into compliance with the 1994 Act. This plan recognized shortcomings in the HLIP and acknowledged the importance of verifying the accuracy of account balances, a step the government noted was crucial "no matter how carefully future transactions may be recorded." *Id.* at 5. Defendants next issued a Comprehensive Trust Management Plan, which

^{7.} All IIM funds in Special Deposit Accounts—temporary holding accounts used to deposit funds before they are credited to specific accounts—were to be transferred into the appropriate IIM accounts as part of the historical accounting process.

conceded failures to implement prior trust reform plans and announced a new strategic plan for doing so in the future [Dkt. 2050]. The government filed its "To-Be" Trust Business Model and its Fiduciary Trust Model on March 15, 2005 [Dkt. 2882, attachments 2, 3]. According to the Special Trustee, implementation of the Fiduciary Trust Model would ensure future compliance with fiduciary obligations owed to IIM beneficiaries.

I.1.E. IIM-related projects before the 2007 plan

i. Paragraph 19 project

In 1999, after Secretaries Babbitt and Rubin and Director Gover had been found in contempt for their noncompliance with orders of this Court, Cobell II, 37 F.Supp.2d 6, 17 (D.D.C.1999), the government hired Arthur Andersen to help both the Treasury and Interior Departments comply with Paragraph 19 of the First Order for Production of Information [Dkt. 16]. Under Paragraph 19, defendants were to produce all "documents, records or tangible things which embody, refer to, or relate to the IIM accounts of the named Plaintiffs or their predecessors in interest." *Id.* at 519. Treasury produced over 2,000 documents pursuant to Paragraph 19, and Andersen ultimately concluded that Treasury's Paragraph 19 search had been "thorough [and] well-executed [at or above] industry practices." Trial 1.5 Tr. 51:15-52:9 (Brunner 6/6/03). Interior searched approximately 80 facilities for documents responsive to Paragraph 19 and produced around 160,000 documents. Trial 1.5 Tr. 54:6-55:8, Tr. 66:5-7

113a

Appendix C

(Brunner 6/6/03). A total of 37 accounts were analyzed during this project. The documents collected dated back to 1914. Interior's 2007 HSA Plan Part 2, AR-566 at 33-03-12.

The records produced in response to Paragraph 19 were reviewed by Ernst & Young partner Joseph Rosenbaum in 2001. Trial 1.5 Tr. 53:3-10 (Rosenbaum 6/ 9/03). Rosenbaum's report analyzed a virtual ledger of transactions reflecting the documents Interior had collected in response to Paragraph 19. Rosenbaum determined that the documents necessary for assembling transaction histories for the named plaintiffs and their predecessors were available, and that TFAS balances from December 31, 2000 were sufficiently supported by supplemental documentation. Trial 1.5 Tr. 56:15-22 (Rosenbaum 6/9/03). Supporting documentation was discovered for 86 percent of the 12,617 transactions reviewed, representing 93 percent of the total dollar value of those transactions, or approximately \$1.12 million. Trial 1.5 Tr. 75:5-76:19, Tr. 77:6-19 (Rosenbaum 6/9/03). Only small variances were noted. The total cost of the project, however, was around \$20 million. AR-566 at 33-03-12. Interior concluded that, although the documents necessary to complete adequate accountings are available, the accounting process is extremely expensive, often dwarfing the dollar amounts reflected in beneficiaries' accounts.

Rosenbaum also performed an "expected versus actual" analysis by comparing information about leases, transactions, and ownership interests. Trial 1.5 Tr. 54:17-

55:10 (Rosenbaum 6/9/03). He identified and analyzed the majority of leases associated with the named plaintiffs that related to farming and oil and gas extraction, Trial 1.5 Tr. 57:20-58:3 (Rosenbaum 6/9/03), finding a net of only \$32.04 in unexplained differences between transaction ledger entries and leases. During the October 2007 bench trial, Associate Deputy Secretary James Cason testified that Interior understood the results of the Paragraph 19 project as indicating that, although there were errors in the accounts, the errors were relatively few, the errors tended to be small, and the errors were on both sides of the ledger. Tr. 62:12-21 (Cason).

The Paragraph 19 project ignored direct pay transactions, Trial 1.5 Tr. 44:13-23 (Rosenbaum), escheated interests, Trial 1.5 Tr. 7:18-23 (Rosenbaum), and other types of transactions. The analysis of disbursements typically ended when funds were disbursed from IIM accounts, not when beneficiaries received the funds. Trial 1.5 Tr. 84:25-85:3 (Rosenbaum 6/10/03).

ii. Mass cancellation project

Historically, Treasury checks were of unlimited payability—in other words, there were no temporal limits on when they could be cashed. That changed when Congress passed the Competitive Equality Banking Act of 1987 (CEBA), Pub.L. No. 100-86, 101 Stat. 552 (1987), which provided that, as of October 1, 1989, Treasury checks would be of "limited payability" and could be

cashed for only one year from the date of issuance. Treasury Bulletin No. 90-03, DX-231 at 1, 18; Tr. 323:17-324:4 (Ramirez). CEBA also mandated the "mass cancellation" of all checks issued by Treasury that were at least one year old by April 1, 1991. DX-231 at 1, 3; Tr. 323:17-324:4, Tr. 325:13-20 (Ramirez). At that time, some 10 million Treasury checks from as early as 1954 remained outstanding; approximately 60,000 of these checks were IIM checks with a combined value of approximately \$1.9 million. Mass Cancellation Project, Analysis of Treasury Listing, DX-225 at 8; Tr. 324:8-328:16 (Ramirez); BIA Office of Trust Funds Management (OTFM) Instructions on Completing Mass Cancellation Project, DX-217 at 1-2.

Certain provisions of CEBA were problematic as applied to IIM trust funds. For example, CEBA broadly prohibited re-crediting to agencies the funds associated with the cancelled checks. DX-231 at 4. Generally, an agency will deposit funds at Treasury to cover the payments of checks issued pursuant to its authority. Under CEBA, all funds that had been deposited to cover mass cancelled checks were to remain in the Treasury general account rather than revert back to the agencies. At the time, legislators apparently were not focused on the fact that some funds—like IIM and tribal trust funds—were not tax dollars, but were monies that were only being held by Treasury after their collection and before their disbursement.

To address this problem, BIA put Katherine Ramirez in charge of a "Mass Cancellation Project,"

Tr. 323:11-15, Tr. 332:8-20 (Ramirez), whose mission was to identify IIM checks that had been mass cancelled and to re-credit their amounts to the proper accounts. Tr. 323:11-15, Tr. 331:8-14 (Ramirez); July 30, 1992 Letter from Mary Sandoval to Donald Gray, DX-207 at 1. Interior had to obtain a special appropriation for the purpose of re-crediting IIM accounts, and, in 1992, Congress appropriated \$3 million for this purpose. See Department of the Interior and Related Agencies Appropriations Act, 1993, Pub.L. No. 102-381, 106 Stat. 1374, 1391 (1992). The mass cancellation project discovered that approximately 22,000 of the approximately 60,000 mass-cancelled IIM checks were zero dollar instruments,8 and attempted to trace the 38,554 remaining checks to specific IIM accounts. Tr. 349:3-350:22, Tr. 352:18-353:4 (Ramirez).

BIA traced \$616,736.31—almost a third of the value of the 38,554 non-zero dollar, mass cancelled IIM checks—to specific accounts or to voided checks, 1993 OTFM CEBA Report, DX-221 at 2; Tr. 353:5-8, Tr. 354:11-356:7 (Ramirez), leaving approximately \$1.3

^{8.} Ramirez testified that the zero dollar instruments were not checks issued to beneficiaries in the amount of zero dollars, but check stock that had been voided, for any number of reasons. Tr. 349:3-351:15 (Ramirez). For example, the check stock may have contained typos, or may have been destroyed in the printer, or could not be used because it did not contain the limited payability instruction ("void after one year"). In those cases, Treasury would not be informed that a particular check number was used, so Treasury officials would input a zero dollar amount. Tr. 349:6-350:24 (Ramirez).

million in mass cancelled IIM checks unresolved. DX-221 at 2. Of that \$616,726.31, BIA re-credited approximately \$278,000 to IIM accounts; \$338,000 was apparently attributable to voided checks. Tr. 356:12-357:9 (Ramirez).

At trial, no evidence was presented as to Interior's post-1993 progress in resolving the remaining approximately \$1.3 million worth of mass cancelled IIM checks. Ramirez testified that Interior continues to maintain a fund totaling approximately \$500,000 to pay claims on mass cancelled checks, although no claims against the fund have been made recently. Tr. 364:4-365:11 (Ramirez). It appears that reimbursement for mass cancelled checks occurs now only if an IIM beneficiary or BIA agency presents a mass-cancelled trust check to the agency for payment, and that unless and until such a check is presented, the trust funds associated with the mass cancelled check are not disbursed. Examining unrestored funds from mass cancelled checks is not part of Interior's 2007 HSA project.

iii. 20-year tribal reconciliation project

The original concept of the reconciliation project was to reconcile both the IIM trust and the tribal trust. After a preliminary assessment revealed significant problems relating to missing IIM records, however, Arthur Andersen informed Interior that reconciling the IIM trust would be infeasible under the \$12 million contract awarded by the government. May 1996 GAO

Report to the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs Re: The Tribal Reconciliation Project, PX-710 at 3. Instead, Arthur Andersen endeavored to reconcile the tribal trust between the dates of July 1, 1972 and September 29, 1992. Tr. 2074:9-10 (Christie). The 20-year reconciliation project began in December 1992 and was terminated before completion in 1995, at a total cost of approximately \$21 million. Tr. 2073:8-17, Tr. 2084:6-20 (Christie); PX-710 at 2.

The tribal reconciliation project was not an audit, but a contract governed by "agreed upon procedures" in other words, a contract in which the client defines the scope and nature of the project. Interior's tribal reconciliation project manager Joe Christie testified that the project accomplished its goal of reconciling tribal trust fund transactions "to the extent possible . . . within the time frame we were given." Tr. 2076:14-19 (Christie). However, because they encountered "lots of missing documents," Tr. 2076:21 (Christie), they were typically unable to put together reconcilable packages for Arthur Andersen's analysis that met the highest standard set forth in the agreed-upon procedures (referred to as the "C" standard). Indeed, the "vast majority" of the packages assembled by BIA workers did not meet this standard. Tr. 2076:21-2080:2 (Christie). When the reconciliation packages were ultimately presented to the relevant tribes, the tribes were told that they could accept or reject packages reconciled at levels other than the "C" level. Tr. 2080:3-9 (Christie).

The results of the reconciliation project were mixed and inconclusive. Approximately 320 reconciliation packages were provided to tribes after Interior terminated the project. At least some supporting documentation was located for 86% of the noninvestment transactions reviewed, but the government could not verify the remaining 14% of those transactions—representing \$2.4 billion—and abandoned an effort to test investment transactions after being stymied by instances of missing records. PX-710 at 5-6. The 1996 GAO Report on the Tribal Trust Fund Reconciliation Project reveals that BIA failed to certify that the reconciliation was performed in compliance with the contract's agreed upon procedures (a modest certification standard). PX-710 at 3. Notably, the reconciliation did not "address the completeness of records," nor calculate "receipts and disbursements that should have been recorded," and it revealed that "BIA did not know the [complete] universe of leases." Id. at 5-6.

This project did not involve an analysis of the IIM trust beyond Arthur Andersen's initial conclusion that the problem of missing documentation within the universe of IIM trust records was more severe than within the universe of tribal trust records.

iv. TIME project

In 2000, Interior hired DataCom Sciences, Inc., to "examine the accuracy of the current ownership document information in LRIS by comparing mandatory

elements." DataCom Time Project Report, PX-4352 at 4. This became known as the "TIME project." DataCom received a random sample of 93 of the 239,311 tracts within the LRIS system at the Rocky Mountain Land Title Records Office, PX-4352 at 2, and analyzed 541 documents reflecting ownership information stored in LRIS at the time of the project. Operating on the assumption that the paper records used in the comparative analysis were accurate, Contempt II Tr. 3363:13-3364:2 (Nessi 2/01/02), DataCom determined that over 30% of the 541 LRIS documents analyzed contained errors of different types. PX-4352 at 2.

Interior later hired NORC to conduct a pilot study of the accuracy of probate entries contained in the Tract History Reports housed within LRIS. NORC Analysis of LRIS Tract History Reports, AR-405. After reviewing 99 probated IIM accounts, NORC reported no material errors and no evidence of an error rate as high as 33%, but the NORC report was narrower in scope than the TIME report and indicated that it was not to be used to extrapolate an "error rate" among probate entries. AR-405 at 4.

The differences between the NORC and DataCom findings appear attributable—at least in part—to different definitions of "error". NORC criticizes DataCom for over-identifying errors, because DataCom's definition of error was tied to 'conformance to requirements' rather than 'fitness for use.' A misspelling would be a 'conformance to requirements' error, even if it did not affect the entry's fitness for use

in the administration of the trust. NORC Analysis of LRIS Tract History Reports, AR-405 at 50-02-06-08; Tr. 1079:3-9 (Scheuren). The DataCom report indicates only that "inconsistencies" between hard copy documents and LRIS entries were treated as errors. The NORC pilot study operated with a more inquiring definition of "error". For example, documents missing from LRIS due to the probate backlog were not considered errors, nor were incorrect IIM numbers. AR-405 at 50-2-6.

Neither definition of "error" can be judged "right" or "wrong." They are merely more and less sensitive to mistakes within the LRIS system. The error rate calculations of both approaches can be useful, if for different purposes. The record will not support plaintiffs' submission that the high error rate found by DataCom is indicative of material errors throughout current LRIS ownership information. It is reasonable to conclude, however, that further analysis of LRIS ownership records should precede total reliance on that database for purposes of auditing or accounting for ownership interests.

v. Straw Man project

Dr. Scheuren drafted a document concerning a proposed "Straw Man" approach to the historical accounting during his early days as an Interior contractor, when he was "just learning about this work." Tr. 1080:4-21 (Scheuren); Undated document titled "Adaptive Testing Approach for Phase 1 Straw Man Design," AR-167; Undated Scheuren document titled

"Straw Man Pretest," AR-170; see also Tr. 1080:4-12 (Scheuren); Exchange containing 07/08/02 email from Scheuren to Edwards mentioning straw man proposal, AR-304 at 14-02-04. The "Straw Man Pretest" was prepared after meetings between NORC and Interior and included several questions for Interior to consider as it planned its data gathering efforts. AR-170; AR-304.

The documents describing the "Straw Man Pretest" focus on the benefits of adaptive sampling—an approach that is heavily utilized in both the 2003 and 2007 HSA plans. In one document, the government notes that "[t]he main benefit emphasized in an adaptive approach is obviously reduced expense," and identifies other benefits such as scalability, speed, suitability for targeting of efforts, likelihood that results can be reported as "a series of successes," use of pilots to benefit from lessons learned by prior pilots, and increased accuracy. AR-167 at 57-29-01-02. Adaptive sampling "links up nicely with the legitimate payment of a cash settlement, since inherently an adaptive approach admits error, even though it may well manage to keep it less than would have been the case in a full accounting." Id. at 57-29-02. The "Straw Man" approach appears to reflect Interior's initial reconsideration of the 100% transaction-by-transaction approach proposed in the 2002 Report to Congress: "the adaptive strategy . . . is completely compatible with the . . . [July 2, 2002] Historical Accounting Report. The only difference is that we do not necessarily have to test every transaction." Id.

vi. Recent audits of the IIM trust

To the court's knowledge, there has never been an unqualified independent audit of the IIM trust. "Qualified" audits are issued when the auditor is unable to comply with generally accepted auditing standards. In the case of the IIM trust, auditors have issued qualified audits after discovering cash balances that conflicted with those reported by the U.S. Treasury, internal control deficiencies, records management problems, and irreconcilable ledgers, among other things. See, e.g., AR-343; AR-347; AR-350; AR-352; AR-355; AR-369; AR-374; PX-575 at 3, 10-12. The first IIM trust audit performed by an independent auditor was the Arthur Andersen audit conducted in 1988. PX-575 at 3. That audit documented internal controls weaknesses attributable to inadequate training, lack of experienced supervisors, understaffing, and out-of-date accounting manuals, and concluded that the "accounting systems [were] unreliable." PX-575 at 10-12. These concerns have been reflected in more recent audits as well. See PX-695; AR-633; AR-377; AR-374. The most recent independent audit—prepared by KPMG for the year ending on September 30, 2006—noted that OST relied upon unreliable BIA data and unresolved financial reporting from prior periods, that OST's processing of trust data relies upon the accuracy of information from BIA, MMS, and other bureaus and offices, and that "current management is burdened with the ongoing impact of decades of accumulated discrepancies in the accounting records." AR-343 at 60-02-34.

I.1.F. Establishment of the AIRR in Lenexa, Kansas

In 2004, the government opened the American Indian Records Repository (AIRR) in an underground limestone mine in Lenexa, Kansas. AR-563 at 11-12; Tr. 378:19-379:17 (Ramirez). The AIRR is within NARA's Federal Records Center, which is one of many government offices and private businesses occupying space in the 90 acre mine. Tr. 368:3-8; Tr. 370:13-14 (Ramirez). Retired Indian records are sent to Lenexa for storage and as a resource for research. The government now reports that 165,825 boxes of Indian records are stored at the AIRR (not all of which contain IIM trust records). OTR Activity Report for December 2007 (Jan. 15, 2008) [Dkt. 3479].

Two Interior offices have outposts at the AIRR: the Office of Historical Trust Accounting (OHTA) and the Office of Trust Records (OTR). Tr. 367:1-8 (Ramirez). OTR is within the Office of the Special Trustee for American Indians (OST). The AIRR is under the overall management of OTR, but OHTA requires access to trust records that are stored on-site, so OHTA sublets space from OTR and employs on-site contractors who search for ("searchers") and code ("coders") documents. Id. OTR also has an off-site annex facility, where boxes of records destined for the AIRR are initially received from BIA, OST, and regional offices across the United States. These sealed boxes are indexed, inventoried, and labeled according to strict procedures before they are sent into the cave and officially transferred from the custody of the DOI into the custody of NARA. Tr. 372:12-

373:7 (Ramirez). Kathy Ramirez—the former manager of the mass cancellation project—manages OHTA's contract staff at the AIRR. Tr. 366:25-367:1 (Ramirez).

Two primary systems are used for indexing, storing, searching for, coding, and scanning specific documents at the AIRR: the Box Index Search System (BISS) and Account Reconciliation Tool (ART). After they have been delivered and labeled, the boxes' numbers and indexing information are entered into the BISS by annex contractors before the records are transferred to NARA for storage. Tr. 372:18-373:7, Tr. 377:5-378:9, Tr. 385:19-386:19 (Ramirez). OHTA's accounting contractors (Clifton Gunderson) use the BISS system to identify records that will be potentially useful in conducting historical accounting work. Tr. 381:3-25 (Ramirez). After identifying potentially relevant boxes on the BISS, these "searchers" submit requests to NARA, and NARA delivers the requested boxes to OHTA's searchers. Tr. 382:1-383:9 (Ramirez). Once the searchers identify relevant documents within the requested boxes, another group of contractors (the "coders") images and codes the responsive documents and loads them into the ART system where they are accessible to OHTA contractors performing historical accounting work. Tr. 383:20-384:11, Tr. 385:3-11, Tr. 387:2-389:15 (Ramirez). Quality control measures are observed throughout the process.

It is evident from the photographs presented and testimony given at trial that the AIRR is a state of the art, climate-controlled, organized, and sizable facility

suitable to the storage and research obligations of the Interior Department. Storage bays containing Indian trust records were constructed in accordance with the highest standards, the facility maintains low temperature and low humidity, and particulate matter and ultraviolet light are controlled. Tr. 370:17-19 (Ramirez).

While the facility reflects a significant improvement in the conditions and treatment of the records that have survived the cramped, disorganized, flooded, ratinfested storage facilities in which some of them were found, it is unclear from the evidence presented at trial what percentage of total IIM records that should have been maintained over the life of the trust have actually been recovered and shipped to the AIRR. Document requests still present vexing challenges for the considerable number of "searchers" working in the AIRR. At the time of trial, of the 80,000 requests FTI has submitted to AIRR in connection with its DCV work, approximately 35,000 requests remained pending, and some requests can take over a year to fill. Tr. 505:3-14 (Herman). As recently as June 2007, the government estimated that it could cost up to \$37.4 million to search the AIRR for documents related to plaintiffs' request for the trust records of less than one hundred specific beneficiaries. [Dkt. 3340] at 3-4. The development of the AIRR has streamlined the analysis of trust records to some extent, but difficulties in locating documents and the inability to certify that all relevant documents have been consolidated in the facility prevent a finding that the records management problems chronicled in earlier opinions have been fully rectified.

I.2. The 2007 Historical Accounting Plan

The historical accounting plan announced by Interior in May 2007—the 2007 HSA Plan—is dramatically different from the far more ambitious plan announced four years earlier. It reflects Interior's decisions, sometimes made for cost reasons and sometimes because of its legal interpretation of the statute, to rely much more heavily on sampling and statistics. Interior will reconcile only a small sample of IIM transactions (which it believes will yield statistically significant results), test its existing electronic data for completeness, test the process by which revenues collected from allotments are transferred into IIM accounts (again on a sample basis), and then begin issuing historical statements of account to IIM holders—with Interior's assurance that they are correct.

I.2.A. Major changes to the Historical Accounting Project reflected in the 2007 HSA Plan

The Interior Department's 2007 HSA Plan "builds upon and replaces" the 2003 HSA Plan. Interior's 2007 Historical Accounting Plan, AR-566 at 33-03-03. Many significant changes are reflected in the Department's newest plan.

i. Cost and Schedule

When it adopted the 2003 HSA Plan, Interior estimated that the IIM historical accounting project would cost \$335 million to perform and would be

completed within five years. Between 2003-2007, however, not only did Interior receive only \$127.1 million in appropriations for its IIM historical accounting work, but it also discovered that the accounting process it had envisioned would be both more costly and more time-consuming than it had anticipated. Tr. 67:24-68:7 (Cason). Even with the dramatic reduction in the number of land-based transactions that will be sampled under the 2007 Plan, Interior expects that the 2007 Plan work will not be completed until the end of 2011. That estimate is contingent upon congressional appropriations for IIM historical accounting totaling \$144 between 2007 and 2011.

ii. Transactions and Accounts to be Reconciled

The 2003 plan relied on statistical sampling of lower value transactions in land-based accounts, but the number of transactions to be reconciled under the new plan is considerably smaller. A chart may help to illustrate the differences:

129a

	2003 HSA Plan	2007 HSA Plan
Reconciliations of transactions from land- based accounts post-1985 (the "Electronic Ledger Era")	• transactions >= \$5,000: 100% transaction-by transaction approach (73,000 transactions)	• transactions >= \$100,000: 100% transaction-by transaction approach (2,099 transactions)
	• transactions btw \$500- \$5,000: 80,000 transactions sampled	• transactions < \$100,000: 4,500 transactions sampled
	• transactions < \$500: 80,000 transactions sampled samples be drawn from each agency	all agencies subject to sampling, but no requirement that samples must be drawn from every agency
	• projected total 233,000 transactions reconciled- AR-566 at 33-03-22-33-03-23	• projected total = $6,599$ transactions reconciled- AR-566 at 33-03-22-33-03-23

130a

		АРР	ena	ix C			
		Reconciliations of transactions from Judgment and Per Capita accounts				transactions from land- based accounts pre-1985 (the "Paper Ledger Era")	Reconciliations of
AR-566 at 33-03-24	 projected total all transactions in 96,823 accounts reconciled 	100% transaction-by- transaction approach	AR-566 at 33-03-22	 projected total 260,000 transactions reconciled 	• transactions < \$5,000: 160,000 transactions sampled	100% transaction-by transaction approach (100,000 transactions)	• transactions >= \$5,000.
AR-566 at 33-03-24	 projected total = unknown (reconciliations of all transactions in at least 83,226 accounts complete) 	100% transaction-by- transaction approach 86% complete; further reconciliations deferred indefinitely	AR-566 at 33-03-23-33-03-24	projected total = unknown		amounts subject to statistical sampling; unknown number of sampled transactions	 transactions of all dollar

The bulk of the reconciliation work that remains to be done under Interior's 2007 HSA plan involves pre1985 transactions in land-based accounts. Because most of the materials necessary for this work are in paper form, the process is considerably more time consuming. Even though only approximately 65,000 of the total 267,949 land-based accounts Interior intends to reconcile were opened prior to 1985, analyzing them is by far the most expensive and labor intensive effort. At the time of the trial, preparations for "paper ledger era" land-based account reconciliations had begun, but the work had not commenced in earnest.

Most of the other reconciliation work contemplated in the 2007 HSA Plan is complete. Interior has finished its analysis of 6,599 post-1985 transactions within landbased accounts, and has reconciled all transactions within 86% of the Judgment and Per Capita accounts. It has suspended reconciliation work on Judgment and Per Capita accounts in order to focus on the more timeconsuming "paper ledger era" land-based accounts, and has deferred consideration of whether to complete transaction-by-transaction reconciliations of the remaining 14% of Judgment and Per Capita accounts. Interior plans to produce HSAs for all Judgment and Per Capita account holders, but it may conclude that reconciliation of transactions within the remaining approximately 13,600 accounts is unnecessary. In other words, its reconciliation work on Judgment and Per Capita accounts may also be complete.

iii. Special Deposit Accounts

Special Deposit Accounts (SDAs) are temporary accounts used to hold trust funds until they are identified for transfer to specific accounts. AR-566 at 33-03-27. The 2003 Plan revealed that \$67.9 million in residual balances were in SDAs awaiting distribution. *Id.* As part of the historical accounting project described in the 2003 Plan, Interior planned to identify the proper owners of those funds and distribute the funds accordingly. *Id.* Interior reports that it has since distributed over \$51 million in residual SDA balances at a cost of \$48 million. *Id.* No documentation supporting those numbers is contained in the Administrative Record submitted for the October 2007 bench trial, but testimony at trial echoed the total figures reported in the 2007 Plan. Tr. 158:12-19 (Cason).

Interior's current position is that "SDA work . . . is not truly part of the historical accounting," as money distributed from SDAs are "part of current accounting distributions." AR-566 at 33-03-27. Consequently, while OHTA will continue to work on distributing funds in SDAs as part of its trust reform efforts, the resolution of these accounts is no longer an element of the HSA project. *Id.*

iv. Asset statements

The 2003 HSA plan reflected Interior's intent to include, as part of its historical statements of all land-based IIM accounts, statements of land assets owned as of December 31, 2000. AR-566 at 33-03-28. In the 2007

HSA plan, Interior has changed its mind. Now statements of land assets will not be provided to beneficiaries in HSAs. *Id.* Instead, Interior indicated that it would begin to send combined statements that would include current land ownership, encumbrance, and financial information to IIM account holders in late 2007, after the TAAMS lease management module is fully implemented and the TFAS/TAAMS interface enables the agency to produce such statements. *Id.* This change reflects Interior's judgment that producing land asset ownership statements as of December 31, 2000 would be costly and complicated, and would "add little value" to the historical statements of account. *Id.*

I.2.B. Rationale for changes to the historical accounting project

Several interrelated factors caused Interior to revise the plan it had adopted in 2003. Original cost and time estimates were off by several multiples, and Congress failed to appropriate the funds Interior had requested and expected. Interior initially estimated that reconciliation work would cost around \$100 per transaction, but experience in recent years has revealed that reconciling a single transaction costs between \$3,000-\$3,500 when searching, imaging, coding, computer support, accounting services, quality review, and statistical analysis are taken into account. AR-566 at 33-03-09. While Interior estimated that the 2003 Plan would cost \$335 million to implement, its received only \$127 million in congressional appropriations for IIM historical accounting between 2003-2007. In any event,

the agency now estimates that the 2003 Plan would have cost approximately \$1.675 billion to complete. *See* AR-566 at 33-03-05 (noting that "2003 Plan is now estimated to cost about five times the original cost estimate").

Interior expected that it could complete the historical accounting activities described in the 2003 plan—including the reconciliation of hundreds of thousands of transactions in land-based accounts—by 2007, but by year's end it had completed a small fraction of those reconciliations. Indeed, at the time of trial, it had not even finalized its accounting plan for pre-1985 transactions in land-based accounts and the remaining Judgment/Per Capita accounts.

Judicial decisions and congressional action following the issuance of the 2003 HSA Plan affected the agency's implementation of its historical accounting project. Shortly after the plan's issuance, Judge Lamberth issued a structural injunction rejecting the Department's plan and mandating a significant expansion of the historical accounting project. Cobell X, 283 F.Supp.2d 1 (D.D.C.2003). On November 10, 2003, less than two months after the issuance of that opinion (and after receiving estimates from the Interior Department that compliance with the structural injunction would cost the agency approximately \$3 billion, Tr. 200:17-201:1 (Cason)), Congress included a provision in an appropriations act that granted Interior relief from performing an historical accounting of the IIM trust until "the earlier of the following shall have occurred: (a) Congress [amends the 1994 Act] to

delineate the specific historical accounting obligations of the Department of the Interior with respect to the Individual Indian Money Trust; or (b) December 31, 2004." Department of the Interior and Related Agencies Appropriations Act, 2004, Pub.L. No. 108-108, 117 Stat. 1241, 1263 (2003).

On December 10, 2004, exactly one year after the passage of the appropriations bill, the Court of Appeals for the D.C. Circuit reversed Cobell X, holding that the structural injunction had no legal basis after the passage of the 2004 appropriations bill. Cobell XIII, 392 F.3d 461 (D.C.Cir.2004). Congress failed to step up to the problem, however—it did not "delineate the specific historical accounting obligations of the Department of the Interior with respect to the Individual Indian Money Trust" before December 31, 2004—so, on February 23, 2005, Judge Lamberth reinstated his structural injunction. Cobell XIV, 357 F.Supp.2d 298 (D.D.C.2005). The reinstated injunction was stayed soon thereafter, Cobell v. Norton, 2005 U.S.App. LEXIS 5788 (D.C.Cir. Apr. 7, 2005), and eventually reversed in late 2005, Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d 1070.

During this turbulent period, defendants did perform some historical accounting work, even if that work did not always conform to the scope or methodology described in the 2003 Plan. The results of work done during that period informed the agency's adjustments to its historical accounting project. Defendants began to implement the 2003 plan for statistical sampling of post-1985 land-based transactions

within the Alaska Region, but that beginning was aborted because of the judicial decisions and congressional actions described above. Tr. 971:16-972:9 (Scheuren). The land-based transaction reconciliation work performed after the issuance of the 2003 Plan was largely part of a project entitled "Litigation Support Accounting," or LSA, which was conducted between October or November 2003 and November 2004. Tr. 199:1 (Cason); Tr. 974:7-12 (Scheuren). Interior borrowed the term "litigation support" from the appropriations bill discussed above, which temporarily halted both the agency's obligation to perform an historical accounting of the IIM trust and, arguably, temporarily prohibited any work other than "litigation support" on land-based IIM accounts:

[O]f the amounts available under this heading not to exceed \$45,000,000 shall be available for records collection and indexing, imaging and coding, accounting for per capita and judgment accounts, accounting for tribal accounts, reviewing and distributing funds from special deposit accounts, and program management of the Office of Historical Trust Accounting, *including litigation support*.

Pub.L. 108-108 at 23, (emphasis added). Noticeably absent from this list of permissible expenditures in the period between November 10, 2003 and December 31, 2004 was any allowance for reconciliation of land-based accounts. Interior interpreted the reference to "litigation support," however, as authorizing an

accounting project that involved analyzing—as well as reducing liability arising out of—a small sample of land-based accounts. Tr. 199:11-23, Tr. 205:16-19 (Cason). Part of the rationale for the Litigation Support Accounting project was that it would develop information that would facilitate Congressionally directed settlement discussions that were occurring during that time. Tr. 62:2-64:5 (Cason).

The government retained NORC to draw samples for the LSA project, which ultimately involved the reconciliation of 6,599 transactions from land-based accounts in the electronic era. NORC's goal in performing the LSA project was to deepen its understanding of the system in order to better target future historical accounting efforts. Tr. 974:18-975:1 (Scheuren). NORC—along with various accounting firms assisting with the LSA project—learned many lessons while performing this relatively small number of reconciliations. First, it learned that the cost of reconciling transactions in land-based accounts is significant. Tr. 964:23-965:16 (Scheuren). Second, however, NORC encountered far fewer errors and missing records than it had expected to discover. Tr. 977:15-22 (Scheuren). The large sample sizes contained in the 2003 Plan had been based on Interior's assumption—an assumption informed by historical reports, anecdotal evidence, and decades of criticism that records would be missing, erroneous, and in disarray. Those assumptions, NORC concluded, were overblown and incorrect.

The positive results of the LSA project caused NORC to suggest that the Interior Department reassess the sample design in the 2003 Plan. Tr. 1003:3-11 (Scheuren). In fact, although NORC had reconciled less than 3% of the transactions to be reconciled under the 2003 HSA Plan, AR-566 at 33-3-22, it recommended that Interior cease conducting reconciliation work on post-1985 land-based transactions. NORC based this recommendation on the small number of errors it had encountered, and on its estimation that additional work would be expensive and would not meaningfully lower the margin of error around estimated error rates. Tr. 1004:17-1005:7 (Scheuren); 3/15/07 email from Scheuren to Edwards, AR-427 at 4-5. NORC did make certain recommendations for additional historical accounting work, which will be described in further detail below.

I.2.C. Producing the historical statements of account

Interior's 2007 historical accounting project utilizes several different computer systems, contracting firms, and methodologies. It involves six discrete steps, which are set out in the 2007 HSA Plan in deceptively simple terms. AR-565 at 33-02-08-09. They will be described broadly below, and in further detail in the discussion that follows.

The first step is to gather credit and debit ledgers and to assemble data from each IIM account. *Id.* Next, the agency reconciles selected transactions (see chart above) to determine accuracy—comparing ledgers to

contemporaneous records—and tests the integrity of the data systems. *Id.* After completing that process, the DOI petitions the court for permission to assemble and mail HSA packages to beneficiaries. *Id.* Upon receipt of the court's permission, the agency assembles HSA packages and mails them to beneficiaries. *Id.* Each HSA package will contain a list of all transactions in the beneficiary's account along with available references for each transaction, as well as a statement regarding the accuracy and completeness of the information provided. *Id.* Finally, the Department will implement an administrative appeal process, by which account holders may challenge information contained within the HSAs within a specific period of time. *Id.*

I.2.D. Information Contained in the Historical Statements of Account

Historical Statements of Account are to include two main elements: a report of the transaction history within each account, listing all transactions posted to IRMS or TFAS, and "Interior's conclusions" regarding the accuracy and completeness of the accounting provided. AR-565 at 33-02-03-04; 33-02-06-11. Information that will not be included in the HSAs will be discussed in the further detail below.

I.2.E. Beneficiaries Receiving Historical Statements of Account

Under the 2007 HSA Plan, Interior intends to prepare HSAs for all IIM accounts that were open at

any time between October 25, 1994 and December 31, 2000. For all IIM accounts open at any point on or between those dates, the agency intends to prepare an HSA listing transactions dating back to the opening of the account or June 24, 1938, whichever is later. Defendants will not prepare HSAs for accounts closed before October 25, 1994 or opened after December 31, 2000. AR-565 at 33-02-03-06. Defendants estimate that HSAs may be prepared for approximately 364,772 accounts. AR-565 at 33-02-11. It is worth noting that there is not a 1:1:1 relationship among accounts, beneficiaries, and allotments. A beneficiary may have multiple accounts relating to a single allotment, or a beneficiary may own multiple allotments that have never been leased and never led to the creation of IIM accounts. For this reason, the number of accounts reconciled will not be equal to the number of beneficiaries receiving accounting statements.

I.2.F. Transactions Reconciled under the 2007 HSA Plan

i. Judgment and Per Capita accounts

In its 2007 Historical Accounting Plan, Interior explains that

When a tribe receives money as part of a legal judgment or negotiated settlement, the tribe may elect or be required to pass along some, or all, of the money to its enrolled members or their descendents [sic]. Similarly, other

income to the tribe may be distributed to tribal members in accordance with a tribal resolution specifying the amount of the payment and the eligibility of members to receive payment. In most cases, money is distributed directly to tribal members; however, for minors or other tribal members who are not eligible to receive direct payment, the money is deposited on their behalf into an IIM account.

Interior's 2007 HSA Plan, AR-565 at 33-02-11.

The majority of the Judgment and Per Capita accounts—indisputably the easiest funds to reconcile have been reconciled under an 100% transaction-bytransaction approach. Interior has no immediate plans to reconcile the remaining 13,122 funds; it has put that work on hold indefinitely in order to focus on higher priority accounting work. AR-565 at 33-02-13. The reconciliations that have already been completed were conducted pursuant to a contract with Chevarria, Dunne & Lamey and reviewed by the government's quality control contractor, Grant Thornton. The steps followed by CD & L in reconciling Judgment and Per Capita accounts were as follows: (1) query IRMS and TFAS to produce account transaction histories; (2) use document indexes to identify record boxes; (3) search for records necessary to reconcile transactions; (4) compare account details with supporting documentation; (5) calculate interest based on historical interest factor and compare with interest posted; (6) produce and seek authorization

to mail HSAs. Reconciliations were performed according to the Accounting Standards Manual. Some of the funds were listed in CD & L's reports as "fully reconciled," while others were listed as "partially reconciled." Scant attention was paid to the reconciliation of these accounts in the October 2007 trial.

ii. Land-Based Accounts: 1985-2000

The LSA project reconciled non-interest transactions in land-based accounts posted on IRMS and TFAS between 1985-2000. The sample design for the LSA project involved a 100% reconciliation of the 2,099 transactions of \$100,000 or more. The sample of lower value transactions reconciled consisted of 289 transactions taken from the Eastern Region, 442 transactions from the Alaska region, and, initially, a sample of approximately 20,000 transactions from the remaining 10 regions (the "national sample"). Tr. 990:12-994:10 (Scheuren); see chart § I.2.A.ii. The 20,000+ transactions in the national sample were drawn from 1,020 accounts across 10 regions, and were divided into four replicates of approximately 5,000 transactions each. In the end, the LSA contractors only analyzed transactions from one of the four replicates. Tr. 993:7-994:7 (Scheuren). The transactions analyzed were within a replicate of 5,128 transactions, but contractors attempted to reconcile only 3,769 of those transactions because the others were apparently outside the scope of the analysis (interest transactions, transactions occurring after 2000, etc.). Between the Eastern Region sample (289 transactions), the Alaska Region sample

(442 transactions), and National Sample replicate (3,769 transactions), contractors attempted to reconcile 4,500 lower-value transactions pursuant to the LSA project.

Accounting firms working with the sampled transactions provided by NORC were able to reconcile 2,363 of the 2,372 debit transactions sampled, and 2,117 of 2,128 credit transactions sampled. Tr. 997:1-12, Tr. 1000:2-12 (Scheuren); AR-438 (tables 4 and 7). A posted transaction from the IRMS or TFAS database was considered "reconciled" if contractors found supporting documents sufficient to determine whether the transaction was correct or erroneous. Tr. 997:5-8 (Scheuren); see Section 1.2.G. below. No errors were found among the reconciled debit transactions, and 25 errors were found among the reconciled credit transactions. Tr. 997:1-12, Tr. 1000:7-20 (Scheuren). For statistical purposes, NORC also considered all unreconciled transactions erroneous (nine debit transactions and eleven credit transactions). 9/30/2005 NORC LSA Report, AR-438 at 14, 17. Both variable and attribute sampling were employed in the LSA project, as contractors noted both the presence of errors as well the total amount of dollars in error.

The population from which samples were drawn for the LSA—the "target population"—was not the entire population analyzed under the 2007 plan, nor was it the entire "electronic era" population. Tr. 2149:1-8, Tr. 2169:119-22 (Hinkins). Certain transactions from the electronic ledger era were not in the population sampled in the LSA project, as not all transactional data from

the "electronic era" had been restored to the data set when the samples were drawn. Tr. 689:11-24 (Herman).

NORC acknowledges that the positive inferences that can be drawn from the LSA work are only applicable to the population sampled—that is, to transactions between 1985-2000 in land-based accounts available in electronic form at the time the sampling was conducted. Tr. 2152:9-16, Tr. 2152:17-2153:3 (Hinkins). Interior believes that other projects will address transactions missing from the target population in the LSA work, such as the Data Completeness Validation and Land-to-Dollars tests discussed below. Tr. 2171:5-8, Tr. 2172:1-5 (Hinkins). Interior contractor Michelle Herman also suggested that Interior plans to draw another sample after the entire data set is restored, but no defense witnesses testified as to the details of such plans at trial. Tr. 574:8-574:1, Tr. 702:16-24, Tr. 704:10-14 (Herman).

Indeed, defendants' position on post-LSA sampling and reconciliation of land-based transactions within the "electronic era" after data restoration projects is confusing. In some instances, Interior indicates that it has completed its sampling and transaction reconciliation of "electronic era" land-based transactions through the Litigation Support Accounting project described above. See, e.g., AR-566 at 33-03-14 ("no further reconciliation is necessary for the electronic era"). Elsewhere, the agency expresses an intention to conduct further sampling after data gaps are restored to the IRMS and TFAS databases. See, e.g., AR-566 at 33-03-19 ("Interior plans to reconcile a sample of these

restored transactions to determine if they have an error rate significantly different from that found in the LSA sample."); Susan Hinkins Responding Expert Report [Dkt. 3393-2] at 23 ("[T]he 2007 Plan clearly shows that DOI has not claimed to have completed tests for the Electronic Ledger Era.").

A close reading of the 2007 HSA Plan reveals that further testing of restored, "electronic era" transactions from land-based accounts is not a task that Interior will necessarily accomplish before land-based account HSAs from the "electronic era" are mailed. According to the plan, the completion of the Data Completeness Validation, Interest Recalculation, and Land-to-Dollars Posting Tests constitute "all the [remaining] steps necessary to mail land-based account HSAs[.]" AR-566 at 33-03-18. Because the government represents (1) that the mailing of HSAs discharges its accounting duty and (2) that HSAs can be mailed to beneficiaries prior to further reconciliation of land-based transactions within the electronic era after the data set is restored, my reading of the 2007 Plan is that Interior considers the land-based electronic era reconciliation work to be complete.

iii. Pre-1985 transactions in land-based accounts

Interior's plan for sampling and reconciling "paper era" transactions—a project Interior has yet to begin—remains vague. Defendants estimate that approximately 65,000 of the nearly 268,000 land-based IIM accounts within the historical accounting population were open

before 1985. AR-565 at 33-02-10. This reconciliation work will be more expensive, since the records are older. They may have been destroyed. If they can be located at all, they must be translated into digital form and uploaded into an electronic database before reconciliations can be attempted.

On May 25, 2007, NORC recommended to the Interior Department that it begin its "paper ledger era" land-based reconciliation work by testing the hypothesis that the error rate in the "paper ledger era" is similar to the error rate in the "electronic era." 5/25/07 memo from Scheuren to Edwards, AR-426. Six days later, DOI officially adopted this approach by including it in its 2007 HSA Plan. AR-565 at 33-02-15.

The initial hypothesis recommended was influenced by, among other things, a meta-analysis conducted by NORC. A "meta-analysis" is a process by which statisticians consider studies from several different sources on similar or related subjects "to draw together what is known about the subject". Tr. 1019:14-19 (Scheuren). The purpose of NORC's meta-analysis was to examine whether historical studies of the IIM trust an incomplete but voluminous collection of around 900 documents, including some 263 audits—suggested that the proposed hypothesis was way off base. Tr. 1020:9-1021:6, Tr. 1043:14-21, Tr. 1066:21-25 (Scheuren). NORC's meta-analysis played a minor role in the adoption of the initial hypothesis for "paper ledger era" testing: it did not result in the hypothesis, but was instead one technique NORC used in considering

whether the hypothesis was within the realm of possibility. Tr. 1021:16-1022:2 (Scheuren). Dr. Scheuren described it as a "due diligence step." Tr. 1020:3 (Scheuren). Nothing NORC uncovered in its meta-analysis caused the statisticians to reconsider their initial hypothesis that the error rate in the "paper ledger era" resembles that of the "electronic ledger era". Tr. 1022:4-7 (Scheuren). Complete copies of all documents relied upon in the meta-analysis have not been disclosed, nor has NORC's internal work product summarizing those documents. See, e.g., Tr. 1443:25-1444:6 (Duncan).

Following NORC's recommendation, Interior will draw a small sample of accounts from a virtual electronic ledger compiled from the "paper ledger era," and a small sample of transactions from within those accounts. AR-565 at 33-02-15; Tr. 1018:9-17 (Scheuren). The exact size of those samples has not been revealed. If Interior discovers that the error rate in the "paper ledger era" is similar to that of the "electronic ledger era," the conclusion will be that "the findings of the electronic ledger era apply to the paper ledger era as well" and no further sampling will be conducted. AR-565 at 33-02-15. If, however, they are not, the Interior Department plans to broaden the sample of paper era transactions, and will probably have to extend its projected schedule to complete its work. Tr. 269:7-19 (Cason).

1.2.G. Reconciliation Process

i. Contractors involved in the reconciliation work

Interior's historical accounting project now underway is a classic case of government outsourcing. It employs five accounting firms, two historian firms, and firms to assist in statistical matters and project design. AR-565 at 33-02-07. Of the five accounting firms, three (Clifton Gunderson LLC, Deloitte & Touche LLP, and Reznick Group, P.C.) are performing reconciliations and account analyses; one (FTI Consulting, Inc.) is conducting forensic accounting; and one (Grant Thornton LLP) is performing quality control reviews of all the historical accounting activities. *Id.*

FTI worked on the first three steps in the historical accounting as detailed in the 2007 Plan, Tr. 438:2-441:20 (Herman), and has been primarily responsible for gathering account data on IIM transactions, Tr. 438:2-10 (Herman). FTI has also done reconciliation work as part of the LSA project, along with the other accounting firms. Tr. 438:18-439:13 (Herman). Michelle Herman is a Managing Director of FTI Consulting. Tr. 434:7-11 (Herman). Over the past ten years—practically her entire post-graduate career—she has worked for three contractor firms involved with the historical accounting project. Tr. 437:9-17, Tr. 435:4-6 (Herman).

The National Opinion Research Center (NORC) works on statistical matters. AR-565 at 33-02-7. Doctors Fritz Scheuren and Susan Hinkins have led most of the

historical accounting work at NORC. Morgan, Angel & Associates, LLC, and Historical Research Associates Inc., which specializes on Indian issues, provide information on leasing, the allotment process, reservation histories, and other matters. AR-565 at 33-02-07. The five accounting firms and NORC have contributed to the development and updating of the Accounting Standards Manual. AR-8 at 2.

NORC was engaged to address measurement and quality issues for Interior's July 2, 2002 report to Congress; statistical sampling was not a significant consideration at that time. Tr. 932:12-20 (Scheuren); AR-561. NORC was thereafter engaged to design and propose a sampling approach for Interior's January 2003 Plan. Tr. 934:11-15 (Scheuren). NORC designed the sample for testing by Grant Thornton with respect to performing quality assurance reviews of reconciliation work performed by Interior's accounting contractors. Tr. 1032:9-17 (Scheuren).

ii. Accounting Standards Manual

Contractors doing the reconciliation work are guided by the Accounting Standards Manual (ASM), a 581-page compilation of historical accounting standards. AR-566 at 33-03-11. Its purpose is to ensure quality and uniformity among the various firms performing historical accounting work; it is also used by the firm performing quality control services. Tr. 2109:20-24 (Dunne). The ASM governs both "paper ledger era" and "electronic ledger era" reconciliations. Tr. 580:2-12

(Herman); Tr. 2111:9-19 (Dunne). It details a reconciliation process in three steps: (1) identifying document types that might support a given transaction and searching for those documents; (2) tracing the transaction back to its initial entry in the IIM system using documents collected in step (1); and (3) quality control procedures, both within the firm conducting the reconciliation and by the QC firm, Grant Thornton. Accounting Standards Manual, AR-8 at 44-01-13. Contractors are to assess reconciliation results on a scale of 1 to 4, depending on how conclusively the supporting documents verify the transaction posted. The ASM makes reference to auditing standards, but as the historical accounting work is a "consulting engagement" and not an audit, accountants and other consultants using the ASM are not bound by those standards. Tr. 2119:16-19 (Dunne).

iii. Materials Relied Upon in the Reconciliation Process

Pursuant to the Accounting Standards Manual, accountants reconciling transactions are to specify whether documentation supporting a particular transaction is "level 1," "level 2," "level 3," or "level 4." All documents within levels one and two are utilized or created by the federal government in the process of managing the IIM trust; a document meets the level one standard only if it is "utilized or created by the government in the normal operations of processing [IIM] transactions." Tr. 2112:15-19 (Dunne). Level three is the subject of considerable controversy, as it may be

assigned case-by-case, using "alternative procedures" undefined by the manual, thus allowing accountants to use their judgment in validating transactions with atypical supporting documentation. Tr. 2113:8-23 (Dunne).

Well over half of the 581-page ASM is comprised of examples of supporting documentation that may be used in the reconciliation process. Different types of supporting documents are used for reconciliation, depending on whether the transaction is a receipt or a disbursement. Tr. 2121:16-2122:5 (Dunne). A receipt (or credit transaction) must be linked to a document reflecting expectation of a collection, such as a lease. Tr. 2121:21-23 (Dunne). A disbursement (or debit transaction) requires evidence that the government issued the check, such as a check register. Tr. 2122:2-18 (Dunne).

iv. Systems relied upon

The reconciliation work uses transactions systems (IRMS and, later, TFAS), and ownership systems (LRIS and, later, TAAMS). In order to reconcile "electronic era" transactions, DOI contractor FTI loaded data from TFAS and the IIM module of IRMS—along with restored transactions discovered in the course of the Data Completeness Validation project—into a database called the "SQL server". Tr. 449:13-24, Tr. 450:5-17, Tr. 453:1-454:17 (Herman). The financial information has also been loaded onto the Account Reconciliation Tool, or ART. Tr. 596:15-25 (Herman). The ART, demonstrated

at trial, is a powerful database that allows for extensive searching, linking, and reconciling of transactions with supporting documentation. Tr. 599:1-644:14 (Herman). Because the IRMS database was inconsistently used across agencies and some transactions are missing from all systems, the database is incomplete. Tr. 1036:8-15 (Scheuren); Tr. 2042:1-4 (Christie). The Data Completeness Validation project (described below) aims to find "electronic ledger era" data that is not available on IRMS or TFAS and then input the "restored" data into the ART as it is discovered. Ownership information utilized in performing transaction reconciliations is typically derived from the LRIS excerpt BIA provided OHTA at the beginning of its historical accounting work. Tr. 614:10-17, Tr. 639:24-640:5, Tr. 760:6-8 (Herman). Contractors engaged in reconciliation work rely on that excerpt in determining ownership interests in allotments, although the LRIS ownership data is incomplete.

v. Definition of error

The validity of defendants' definition of "errors" in its historical accounting analysis was the subject of considerable testimony, confusion, and disagreement at trial. It is not for me to determine the best "error" definition for purposes of statistical analysis, but it is worth sorting out what defendants' error rates do and do not reflect.

Defendants' plan employs both attribute and variable sampling. Attribute sampling answers yes or no questions (such as whether there is a discrepancy between a transaction recorded on IRMS and the supporting documentation), while variable sampling records the value of the error/difference (such as, "recorded transaction is for \$10 less than supporting documentation would indicate"). As I understand it, there are differences in the definition of "error" between the different historical accounting tests. For example, in discussing the LSA project, Dr. Scheuren testified that any transactions LSA contractors attempted but were unable to reconcile were treated as errors, even though they had no reason to believe that the inability to reconcile those transactions reflected errors. Tr. 997:13-1001:15 (Scheuren). Dr. Hinkins also testified that, when contractors informed NORC that they were unable to reconcile transactions, NORC's statisticians treated those unreconciled transactions as errors. Tr. 2155:9-22 (Hinkins). Michelle Herman testified that, in conducting transaction reconciliations, any disparity of two cents or more was recorded as an error. Tr. 615:21-616:2 (Herman). After some internal debate within Interior, the agency decided that, in the transactionby-transaction reconciliations, the failure to locate supporting documentation should be recorded as an error. Tr. 1949:15-20, Tr. 1958:15-17 (Zippin).

In other instances, however, it appears that the failure to locate supporting data is not recorded as an error. The 2007 HSA Plan notes that an error indicates only that "the actual transaction posting to an account

is different from the amount expected to be posted based on the contemporaneous records." AR-565 at 33-02-30. James Cason testified that an inability to find supporting data is not automatically recorded as an error. Tr. 187:14-188:8, Tr. 190:20-191:1 (Cason). Michelle Herman testified that she "consider[s] an error a transaction that wasn't posted correctly, not transactions from the that are missing record Tr. 789:15-20 (Herman). It appears that the definition of error employed by NORC in its statistical analysis of the LSA reconciliation work, and relied upon for the claimed 1% error rate, is broader than the definition used elsewhere in the historical accounting project. Error statistics, however, do not reflect the failure to reconcile transactions intentionally left out of the LSA sample because of expected reconciliation difficulties, NORC Interim LSA Report dated 12/28/04, AR-416 at 51-09-17, or transactions left out of the sample because they had not yet been "restored" through the DCV project.

I.2.H. Data Completeness Validation Project

Michelle Herman has designed and directed the Data Completeness Validation (DCV) Project for Interior: a battery of tests on IIM data that together comprise a major component of the historical accounting project referenced in the 2007 Plan. According to Interior's plan, the project goals are "(1) identifying and resolving gaps in electronic data, (2) verifying the transfer of accounts and balances through system conversions (from paper ledgers to IRMS and from

IRMS to TFAS), and (3) assessing the integrity of the underlying electronic data." AR-566 at 33-03-15. Ms. Herman testified that the primary goal is "to assess the completeness of the electronic ledger era for historical statements, and when I mention completeness, it's of the data today versus the data as posted historically." Tr. 458:2-6 (Herman).

This project has been a massive undertaking. At FTI, between four and eight employees have worked between three and four years conducting DCV testing on some 113 million transactions, or 50,000 annual manhours, Tr. 502:19-503:9, Tr. 465:9-21 (Herman), not including the work of other contractors who support DCV testing through projects like scanning and coding, etc.

The DCV project carries out tests for electronic data gaps and system conversion that were contemplated in the 2003 HSA Plan. Tr. 451:1-10 (Herman). The data gaps test is to determine whether the electronic data stored in the IRMS system was complete, and the system conversion test was to make sure that data were successfully transferred from the IRMS system to the TFAS system when Interior rolled out TFAS between 1998-2000. *Id.*; Tr. 450:20-21 (Herman). The DCV project primarily relies on information taken from the IIM module of IRMS from between 1985-2000 and information from TFAS from between 1998-present. To some extent, the DCV project has also relied upon TAAMS in the account number analysis. Tr. 453:9-11 (Herman).

FTI has produced a national report describing its DCV work in all 12 BIA regions, and an additional six more detailed reports on six specific regions. Tr. 455:1-12 (Herman). The six regions for which DCV work is largely complete are the largest ones, including the first three to convert from IRMS to TFAS. Tr. 456:15-18; 21-24 (Herman). Within each of the regional reports, FTI describes the months and years of available data for each agency within the region, the transactions restored to the database, accounts out of balance, results of the "reused accounts" test, and the results of transaction mapping efforts. Tr. 482:2-483:12 (Herman); see DX-153A, DX-154A, DX-155A, DX-156A, DX-157A, DX-158A (updated regional reports).

Transaction mapping is another component of the DCV project. Tr. 465:1-4 (Herman). Transfer transactions—such as a debit from an SDA account and a credit to one or more IIM accounts—should sum to zero, so when FTI identifies instances where that has not happened, it attempts to identify documentation explaining the apparent (or actual) discrepancy. Tr. 484:15-484:17 (Herman). Efforts to map transactions can result in one of several outcomes: (1) the transfer can be mapped successfully (sum of transfers is zero); (2) the transfer can be an "explained difference" (sum of transfers is not zero, but not because an error was made); (3) the transfer can be unresolved (sum of transfers is not zero, FTI awaiting further documentation to complete forensic analysis); (4) the transfer can reveal a posting error; or (5) the transfer can indicate that data is missing from the system.

Tr. 496:14-20 (Herman). Bookkeeping mistakes uncovered during transaction mapping will be reflected on HSAs in the "statement of known difference" column. Tr. 520:1-7 (Herman). Transaction mapping takes place electronically in almost all cases. Tr. 498:1-499:-1, Tr. 500:4-7 (Herman). When discrepancies cannot be mapped with electronic information on the SQL server, FTI will put in a request (through OHTA) for searchers to look for supporting documents at the AIRR in Lenexa. Tr. 504:16-23 (Herman). If the searchers find supporting documentation, the documents are loaded onto the ART system which can be accessed by FTI in Los Angeles. Transaction mapping was helpfully demonstrated by Michelle Herman during the October 2007 trial.

Examples of mapping activities include comparing balance files and transactions within a single account (the "roll-forward analysis"), Tr. 525:13-528:15, Tr. 552:2-21 (Herman), analyzing the transfer of account balances from paper ledgers to the IRMS system, Tr. 523:23-525:2 (Herman), and check disbursement mapping, to follow disbursement data available in the database through to Treasury records. Tr. 535:4-536:13 (Herman). When FTI workers (or other DCV contractors) discover a hard copy document (such as a bill for collection, journal voucher, or a transaction register print out) indicating that a certain transfer took place that is not reflected on the IRMS and TFAS systems available on the SQL database. they input the transaction into the database in an effort to complete the data set: these are referred to as "restored transactions." Tr. 529:19-530:9 (Herman).

Transactions occurring both before and after 1985 have been restored to the electronic data set, so that the database will ultimately be utilized for "paper era" accounting work, too. At the time of trial, approximately 113 million transfers had been mapped as part of this effort. Tr. 551:16-19 (Herman). FTI had placed approximately 80,000 DCV-related documents requests of the AIRR searchers; 35,000 remained outstanding. Tr. 505:3-10 (Herman). It can take searchers from a week to longer than a year to find a document at AIRR. Tr. 505:11-14 (Herman).

Because account numbers have been re-used over time, HSAs cannot be prepared according only to account numbers. The DCV project thus assigns each account a new, unique "Native American Account Number" or NAAN, and each beneficiary a unique "Native American Beneficiary Number" or NABN. Tr. 460:1-461:11 (Herman).

FTI discovered approximately 645,000 IIM accounts that are open, or have been open, on the IRMS and TFAS systems between 1985 and present. Tr. 459:11-22 (Herman). All but 786 accounts had been analyzed in the re-used account test at the time of trial. Tr. 487:15-24 (Herman). This set of accounts is broader than the set of accounts for which Interior is performing an historical accounting. Tr. 487:25-288:3 (Herman).

ii. Results of DCV Testing

FTI and other contractors had restored 451,875 transactions to the electronic data set at the time of trial: 276,118 of those transactions occurred after February 1985, and 175,757 occurred before February 1985. 9/30/ 07 DCV Interim Report, DX-152A at 20; Tr. 721:21-722:15 (Herman). The record does not establish what percentage of originally missing transactions this figure represents. Plaintiffs' expert suggested that the number may be in the realm of only 7%, but because significant pieces of information were not included in his calculations, I do not consider his estimate reliable. Tr. at 1387:13-1390:14, Tr. 1469:19-1476:18 (Duncan). FTI has also mapped over 6 million of the 6.4 million checks issued to IIM beneficiaries during the "electronic era." Tr. 535:2-536:13 (Herman). More than 97% of the checks analyzed between 1987 and 2002 were successfully mapped. Tr. 565:2-566:6 (Herman). At the time of trial, FTI had confirmed that 266,285 accounts successfully transitioned from IRMS to TFAS. DX-152A at 20. Of the 355,320 accounts FTI has identified as falling within the scope of the historical accounting Interior now plans to accomplish, 54,618 accounts still have unreconciled differences or data gaps, which FTI believes is largely attributable to the unavailability of many balance files before 1989. DX-152 at 271. FTI has completed mapping the majority (93.9%) of IRMS and TFAS transactions from the electronic era. DX-152A.

I.2.I. Posting Test/Land-to-Dollars Test

i. Test purpose

The LSA project looks only at transactions posted to IRMS and TFAS, it does not detect the "failure to collect, deposit, and record collection transactions." 3/31/07 memo from Jeffrey Zippin to Susan Hinkins re Land to Dollar Completeness Test at Horton Agency, AR-435 at 38-01-01. To identify any such omissions, Interior's historical accounting plan includes a test designed to start with the land and examine whether revenue generated by IIM allotments has actually made it into the proper IIM accounts. Tr. 2121:13-15 (Dunne). The goal of this Land-to-Dollars (or "posting") test which is to be conducted on a sample basis—is to confirm that funds generated by leased allotments were actually received and properly entered into the IIM system. AR-565 at 33-02-21. Since Interior has only recently instituted an accounts receivable system, this test responds to a very credible concern that not all payments owed by lessees were received into the IIM trust.

ii. Initial effort: the Alaska prototype

In 2003, NORC documented its initial effort to design a sample for such a test. AR-389 at 47-03-04. Thirty-three land-related documents were selected from Lee's Summit in the Alaska Region. The process of linking these documents to transactions proved to be challenging, as the documents necessary for the test were in multiple locations, in formats and maintained

according to systems that were subject to wide variations between regions. *Id.* at 47-03-10. NORC's 2003 conclusion was that the sampling process utilized in the Land-to-Dollars testing needed to be "rethought." *Id.*

iii. Pilot Test at the Horton Agency

In 2006, Interior conducted a pilot Land-to-Dollars test at the Horton Agency in Kansas. 3/31/07 memo from Susan Hinkins to Jeffery Zippin re: Land to Dollar Completeness Test at Horton Agency, AR-435 at 38-01-01. The Horton Agency was chosen because it processed and grazing leases, making more straightforward document collection possible, and because agency staff were not already burdened by requests from the LSA project. Id. at 38-01-02. Interior does not claim that the results of this test are representative of collection and posting patterns throughout the IIM trust, and expects that further testing in other locations will be more challenging. Id. Interior does not have a complete list of land records, and compiling a complete list of such documents would be, at the very least, extremely difficult. *Id.* at 38-01-01. Trial testimony revealed, indeed, that lease information in some cases has been routinely deleted from Interior's electronic systems. Tr. 1750:18-1751:13 (Infield). NORC, however, believes that a complete inventory is not necessary to successfully conduct these sorts of tests, AR-435 at 38-01-02, and Interior has adopted this view. Tr. 247:5-17 (Cason).

NORC discovered that land records at the Horton Agency were in good order. AR-435 at 38-01-02. NORC analyzed 21 of the 812 allotments within the Horton Agency, AR-435 at 38-01-03, reviewing agency data to determine what sort of revenue generating activity was processed by Horton between 1985-2000. Of the 21 allotments analyzed, only ten showed evidence of farming and grazing revenue generation during that time period; two showed evidence of potential revenue from subsurface interests which were not analyzed. Id. For the ten allotments that did appear to have farming/ grazing revenue during those 16 years, NORC drew a sample (a sample of a sample) of expected annual revenues. Id. at 38-01-04. Revenue generating documents were located for 33 of 35 samples analyzed, and for 32 of those 33 samples (all of the ones within the temporal scope of the study), accountants verified that "revenue was received for the listed owners." Id. There is no indication that the test considered the accuracy of revenue postings, or whether the "listed owners" were the correct owners. The test was performed on a very small sample of allotments, and no statistical conclusions can be drawn from it. AR-435 at 38-01-03.

iv. Plans for future posting tests

OHTA plans to conduct more land-to-dollars tests: at least one test for each of the twelve BIA regions. Michelle Herman testified that some were underway at the time of the evidentiary hearing, but no evidence reflecting these tests was introduced or contained in the Administrative Record. Tr. 587:3-17 (Herman); AR-

566 at 18. Nor was any evidence presented to demonstrate how (or whether) Interior plans to address apparently missing lease data: a problem encountered in two of the 35 samples analyzed in the Horton Agency pilot. AR-435 at 38-01-04.

I.2.J. Interest Recalculation Project

Each historical statement of account will include interest posted to the beneficiary's account in the electronic record. Tr. 115:22-25 (Cason). Interior will perform independent recalculations of the interest posted in the ledgers to confirm that the interest listed in the HSAs reflects the interest actually earned. Tr. 114:15-19 (Cason). The interest postings listed in each account will be recalculated using historical interest factors. Tr. 1963:23-1964:4 (Zippin). IIM funds earn interest in the following manner: monies from IIM accounts that are entitled to earn interest are pooled for investment in certain types of securities or bonds that pay a dividend or earn interest. Tr. 1966:18-24, Tr. 1967:7-13 (Zippin). At certain intervals, the interest earned by the pooled funds is transferred into a single Special Deposit Account. In accordance with applicable interest payment rules, the dollars in that SDA are then divided by the total IIM dollars in accounts to which the interest is applicable. That fraction is then used to calculate interest owned to eligible IIM accounts. Tr. 1965:12-1967:13 (Zippin). At trial, Jeffrey Zippin hesitantly confirmed that the "calculation assumes . . . that the pooled funds that were invested reflects [sic] accurately the total of all of the individual IIM accounts."

Tr. 1967:14-18 (Zippin) ("I'll have to say that would be my understanding. I don't have direct knowledge of that."). The pooled investments did not always reflect the complete sum of the IIM account balances, however, and the Interest Recalculation Project does not address any problems relating to understated interest resulting from this discrepancy. Tr. 1967:22-1969:7 (Zippin); see also 914:17-917:25 (Winter).

The ASM instructs contractors to recalculate interest by applying the interest factor described above to historical balances in IIM accounts. Tr. 2122:8-10 (Dunne). In their HSAs, beneficiaries will be informed of the new, independent calculation of interest, and any limitations on that calculation. Tr. 114:21-115:2 (Cason); Tr. 1968:23-1969:4 (Zippin). This project responds to OHTA's concerns over whether interest was calculated and credited properly to IIM accounts. Tr. 1964:5-9 (Zippin); 9/13/02 Memo from Chevarria to Edwards, "Issues Regarding Interest Yields," AR-367 at 60-26-02; 11/1/02 Memo from Chevarria to Zippin, "IIM Trust Funds System Level Issues," AR-361 at 60-20-02-05. After applying this test to Judgment and Per Capita accounts, Interior concluded that most discrepancies in individual accounts were minor, typically only a dollar over or two dollars under the posted interest amount. Tr. 116:4-9 (Cason).

The interest recalculation test proposed in the 2007 HSA Plan has significant limitations. Problems with pooled IIM investments have been extensively documented. *See*, *e.g.*, AR-361 at 60-20-02. Unfortunately, Interior's

approach "is of minimal value if the actual balance on which the interest is calculated [is] believed to be inaccurate." Office of Historical Trust Accounting, Bank of America Contract # 1435-01-02-CT-85121 (undated), AR-579 at 31-06-01. Actual investments will not be reconstructed. The interest factor "is not about interest earned; it's about the total amount that was available to be paid from the interest, and the factor is what [Interior] use [d] to apply to the money in the accounts." Tr. 1966:10-17 (Zippin). At trial, OHTA acknowledged that recalculating the historical interest factor will only reflect how much interest should have been posted to IIM accounts if the pooled funds accurately reflect the IIM funds available for investment. Tr. 1968:15-25 (Zippin).

I.2.K. Land title records

i. Problems with land title records

Concerns over the accuracy of ownership records have plagued the IIM trust for years. Early in the historical accounting project, Interior's accountants advised that "project teams will need the ownership records for subject land and will need to know that the ownership records are correct." 3/12/02 Ernst & Young "OHTA Accounting Methods" memo, AR-25 at 1-18-03. NORC has also advised defendants that "land ownership records must be verified" in order to confirm the correct distribution of income derived from land allotments as part of the historical accounting. 12/2/02 NORC memo re: sampling plan, AR-235 at 08-02-07. Unfortunately,

testimony at trial echoed findings in the Misplaced Trust Report (as well as other studies) suggesting that Interior's electronic land ownership records are inconsistently updated, inaccurate, and unreliable. Tr. 2064:6-11 (Christie). There was anecdotal testimony that, at least in some regional offices, LRIS was not timely implemented; that the IRMS ownership module was outdated, inconsistently used, or and not relied upon at all, and that, when agencies sent their ownership data to Land Title Records Offices (LTROs), it was not always uploaded to LRIS in a timely fashion. Tr. 1742:21-1743:15 (Infield); Tr. 1318:21-1322:14 (Redthunder).

Interior's contractors have discovered, however, that although LRIS is the only electronic source of historical ownership information, some data that cannot be found on LRIS can be found elsewhere in hard copy. NORC Analysis of LRIS Tract History Reports, AR-405 at 50-02-10. Note that LRIS is not used for disbursing IIM funds, but instead as an historical record of allotment ownership. AR-405 at 50-02-05. For that reason, LRIS data is critical to an historical accounting.

ii. Land Title Records Office test

Beginning in 2001, defendants started testing land title records kept at BIA Land Title Records Offices (LTROs). See NORC's 11/25/01 "Design Report on Sampling and Economic Applications," AR-399 at 49-03-17. After completing this project, Interior's "contractor determined that the LRIS data examined adequately reflected land ownership reported by the

Bureau of Indian Affairs' (BIA) LTROs[;] [and] [a]s a result of the project, Interior is confident in the information held within the LTROs for use in the historical accounting." Interior's Thirteenth Status Report dated May 1, 2003, AR-549 at 24-18-02.

The land title records study was performed by NORC and OHTA. Four reports in the administrative record reveal the study's design and major findings. See AR-404; AR-405; AR-406; AR-407. The purpose of the test was to determine whether the land title systems could be relied upon in the historical accounting. AR-407 at 50-04-05. Using statistical sampling, NORC examined randomly selected allotments and traced a small number of tract ownership histories from LRIS, through probate proceedings for some of those tracts. AR-407 at 50-04-03; AR-565 at 33-02-19. Between November 2001 and May 2002, NORC and OHTA visited LTROs in Aberdeen, Alaska, Albuguerque, Anadarko, Billings, Muskogee, Portland, and Sacramento. AR-407 at 50-04-03-05. The intention was to examine: (1) the completeness and accuracy of the tract records underlying IIM accounts; (2) whether ownership transfers resulting from probate were accurately captured; and (3) how the land and lease records might be used in the historical accounting. *Id.*

NORC encountered difficulties in executing these tests. This court's December 5, 2001, temporary restraining order related to IT security shut down the LRIS computer database and significantly affected NORC's performance of these tests. Also, because each

LTRO was different, NORC had to customize its approach to each office's filing systems. AR-407 at 50-04-06.

In November 2001, Interior conducted its first review of an LTRO in Albuquerque, AR-407 at 50-04-05, before the court's shutdown of Interior's computers. Albuquerque was the only LTRO where Interior was fully able to examine LRIS reports. LRIS was unavailable in Alaska by March 2002, but NORC was able to review the LTRO's offline data. AR-407 at 50-04-07. Aberdeen, the largest LTRO, had a title service area covering the Great Plains and Midwest BIA regions, comprising approximately 7.2 million acres of allotted lands (individual and tribal). AR-404 at 50-01-06. NORC sampled 50 tracts at the Aberdeen LTRO and then drew a sub-sample of 12 tracts within that population. AR-404 at 50-01-07. NORC reported that "the contents of the Aberdeen LTRO systems that we examined appear complete and accurate, within the scope of the checking we did. We therefore are ready to recommend their fuller use in the historical accounting to come." AR-404 at 50-01-08.

NORC reported similar findings in other LTROs. AR-407 at 50-04-07-13; AR-565 at 33-02-19; AR-404 at 50-01-13 (Anchorage), 50-01-25-26 (Anadarko), 50-01-32-33 (Billings), 50-01-44-45 (Portland). Tests examining ownership changes by operation of probate orders were narrowed to focus on recent beneficiaries, however, using the electronic database that covered from the mid-1980s forward. The results of the ownership testing were

based on a random sample taken from LRIS Tract History Reports ("THRs") in the Aberdeen, Albuquerque, Anadarko, Billings, and Portland LTROs. AR-405 at 50-01-04. NORC found no material errors in the LRIS probate entries it sampled, AR-405 at 50-01-04, but the sample used for this testing addressed only 99 probated estates and was, therefore, not large enough for estimating an "error rate" among the probate entries at conventional assurance levels. AR-405 at 50-01-04-05.

NORC qualified its report on the LTROs in the following manner: "Given the importance of LRIS for the historical accounting, it is clearly desirable to use the knowledge gained so far to design a larger statistical sample which will allow us to estimate the accuracy of the data on LRIS with a higher level of confidence." AR-405 at 50-02-22-23. For reasons unexplained on this record, no further testing has been conducted, or, apparently, is contemplated.

I.2.L. Mailing historical statements of account

Interior asserts in its 2007 Plan that its duty to account is discharged by the mailing of HSAs. AR-565 at 33-02-09. Interior acknowledges that, while HSA packages will be mailed to the most current known address for each beneficiary, it will encounter difficulty identifying current addresses for former account holders. Even many current account holders are "whereabout unknowns," for whom Interior lacks accurate mailing addresses. AR-565 at 33-02-08.

Consequently, Interior expects that many HSAs will be returned. *Id.* at 33-02-09. Interior's quality control procedures for the HSA mailing process involve sampling HSAs to confirm that the envelope includes the relevant inserts and that the inserts are consistent with the listed addresses. *Id.* at 57-14-04-05.

I.2.M. Anticipated administrative appeals process

Interior is currently drafting regulations for an administrative appeals process under which a beneficiary who objects to his or her HSA can petition OHTA for review. AR-566 at 33-03-20-21. Generally, the agency would like to establish a process by which beneficiaries must challenge information in the HSA within a certain number of days from the date of the HSA, in order to allow the agency to fix the mistake in the first instance; the failure to raise a challenge within the set time period would likely result in the HSA becoming "conclusively deemed accurate and complete for all purposes." See Draft Administrative Appeals Proposed Rule, [Dkt. 3356-2] at 26. The agency plans to issue a notice of proposed rule-making in the Federal Register to seek public comment on the rule. Tr. 88:2-15, 221:24-222:11 (Cason). At the present time, the Department is unable to issue a notice of proposed rulemaking in the Federal Register because of the class communication orders in this case, which defendants have moved to vacate [Dkt. 3348]. Plaintiffs have strenuously opposed the administrative appeals process they expect defendants to propose based on previous drafts released [Dkt. 3356]. A ruling on that motion will follow the release of this opinion.

I.3. Areas Outside the Historical Accounting Plan

A central purpose of the October 2007 bench trial was to allow a more thorough consideration of whether the historical accounting underway is legally sufficient. That process requires consideration, not only of the activities that are underway in the historical accounting project, but also of the accounting activities that will *not* be performed under the 2007 Plan. A review of areas that Interior has declared outside the scope of its accounting effort follows.

I.3.A. Account sampling

Interior has no plans to reconcile each and every transaction within any single land-based account: the sampling design in the 2007 Plan involves reconciling a small number of transactions from within a small number of land-based accounts. Tr. 2164:15-17, Tr. 2167:10-16 (Hinkins); Tr. 1084:13-1085:5, Tr. 1105:7-10 (Scheuren); Tr. 111:8-10 (Cason). It is Interior's judgment that this approach is the best balance between the twin aims of controlling costs and providing reasonable assurances of the accuracy of transactions within all land-based accounts in the sampled pool. Tr. 1085:3-7 (Scheuren).

I.3.B. Reconciliation of account balances

The focus of the historical accounting work is on the reconciliation of sampled transactions. Defendant's contractor confirms that "[t]he 2007 plan clearly states that an accuracy and completeness statement will be

provided with respect to transactions, not with respect to account balances. . . . NORC was never asked to design a sample which would provide the individual with a statistical statement about his or her account balance." Hinkins' Response to Duncan's Expert Report, DX-4 at 36; see also Tr. at 2161:11-23, Tr. 2163:3-16, Tr. 2167:10-16 (Hinkins). Interior's position appears to be that, as a result of sampled transaction reconciliations and tests designed to probe the reliability and completeness of the systems themselves, beneficiaries' HSAs should provide meaningful assurance that account balances are accurate.

At trial, much was made of the discrepancy between the total balance of all subsidiary IIM accounts and Interior's general ledger balance, or control account. Tr. 907:19-917:25 (Winter). A Comptroller General Report from 1982 indicated a \$25 million aggregate outof-balance condition between the two totals. Comptroller General's Sept. 8, 1992 Report to Congress, PX-4174; Tr. 909:5-24 (Winter). Defendant's witness testified that the agency has reduced this out-of-balance condition to the point where the current aggregate out-of-balance condition is \$5.2 million, Tr. 912:13-917:22 (Winter), and that that balance discrepancy results in \$5.2 million more in beneficiaries' accounts than the total of funds in the asset pool for investment. Tr. 914:21-914:23 (Winter). Interior has determined the cause of a portion of that remaining out-of-balance condition, Tr. 915:22-916:5 (Winter), but has no plans to reconcile the remaining out-of-balance condition between the subsidiary and general ledger as part of the historical accounting.

I.3.C. Reconciliation of opening balances

The reconciliation of opening balances in Judgment and Per Capita accounts is a relatively simple matter. Transaction-by-transaction reconciliation of these accounts is 86% complete. AR-565 at 33-03-12. Landbased accounts are not so simple. If an account was opened during the sampling frame for the LSA project, its initial credit—reflecting its opening balance—was subject to possible reconciliation as part of the sampled population. Tr. 2154:17-20, Tr. 2178:24-2179:16 (Hinkins); Tr. 1105:11-1107:21 (Lasater). If an account was opened before the beginning of the sampling frame (June 24, 1938), however, its opening balance will not be reconciled, even when reconciliation is accomplished in the future "paper era" sampling test, the design of which has not been revealed to the court. Tr. 1105:11-1107:21 (Lasater). No other testing of opening balances has occurred or is contemplated under the 2007 Plan.

Interior concedes that it is impossible to determine the accuracy of an account balance without confirming the accuracy of the account's opening balance. Tr. 112:25-113:6 (Cason). Interior nevertheless intends to include within HSAs its conclusions about "the accuracy of the [beneficiary's] account balance as of December 31, 2000," apparently based on its conclusions regarding the overall integrity of transactions within the IIM trust system and the possibility of sampling opening balances in the reconciliation samples. For opening balances established with proceeds of probated estates, no accounting will be performed for the funds in those probated estates.

I.3.D. Reconciliation of DPI records and Treasury records

The long-standing discrepancy between IIM balances at the Department of Interior and the Department of Treasury has been one of the principal reasons that all independent auditors have qualified their audits of IIM management. When the BIA assumed exclusive control over IIM accounting functions in 1971, there was a net difference in account balances of over \$70 million between the ledgers maintained by BIA and Treasury, respectively. Tr. 1557:5-1558:21 (Homan). In 2002, Interior's IIM balance exceeded Treasury's IIM balance by \$33 million. 12/09/ 03 Memo from DOI Asst. I.G. for Audits to OST, AR-352 at 60-11-22. In 2004, OST resolved a \$4 million outof-balance condition between IIM balances at Interior and Treasury: Treasury simply reduced "their reported balances, as requested by OST, to amounts that reflect the trust asset balances maintained by OST." AR-352 at 60-11-22; 906:5-8 (Winter). No effort to reconcile the historical differences that have admittedly been present through the majority of the life of the trust is being made a part of the historical accounting project. Tr. 904:16-905:7 (Winter). Any reconciliation of aggregate balance differences reflects only the consistency between the balances recorded within the two departments, and does not reflect on the accuracy of either total balance. Tr. 906:9-909:25 (Winter).

I.3.E. Asset statements

Defendant no longer plans to provide asset statements as part of the historical statements of account. Under the 2003 Plan, beneficiaries were to be informed of their land ownership interests as of December 31, 2000. That element was removed from the 2007 Plan. Interior's explanation is that the change of plan allows OHTA to focus on providing beneficiaries information about funds. Tr. 148:23-150:7 (Cason). Interior states that OST will include asset statements with periodic statements of account mailed to beneficiaries once TAAMS is fully implemented, but submits that asset statements are part of Interior's trust reform efforts, not part of its historical trust accounting.

I.3.F. Special Deposit Accounts

Special Deposit Accounts (SDAs) are used to hold funds until the proper owner is identified and transfer to IIMs can be effected. When income is received from trust property with multiple owners, it is typically deposited in an SDA until the funds are allocated and transferred to IIM accounts. Tr. 560:11-23, Tr. 743:19-745:8 (Herman). Over the years, there has been a build-up of unidentified funds in SDAs. Money sometimes remains in SDAs for extended periods before it is disbursed. Griffin and Associates, Interior's independent auditors, identified \$104 million in 24,000 SDAs within the IIM system in 1998 and \$81 million in 18,000 SDAs within the IIM system in 1999.

Independent Audit for FY 1998 and FY 1999, AR-375 at 60-34-44. Interest earned on funds held in SDAs often has not been disbursed to the beneficiaries. Interior representatives testified that significant progress has been made in distributing historically accumulated funds held in Special Deposit Accounts, but this work is not reflected in the administrative record. As with asset statements, Interior plans to continue pursuing this project, but no longer considers it to be part of the historical accounting work. AR-566 at 33-03-27.

I.3.G. Predecessor accounts

Interior is not going to reconcile accounts that were closed before October 25, 1994, the effective date of the 1994 Act. Tr. 182:11-15 (Cason). This decision was preceded by considerable discussion between Interior officials, contractors, and accountants. Several Interior contractors or employees have opined that a reconciliation of predecessor accounts is the only way to accurately confirm opening balances of present accounts, and is therefore a necessary part of the accounting. See, e.g., Tr. 1575:9-1576:15 (Homan) (discussing opinion of Deloitte & Touche); March 2002 OHTA accounting conference materials, AR-056 at 04-02-33; 04/03/02 letter from Ross Swimmer to Secretary Norton, AR-511 at 61-37-02. The decision, however, was that probate orders would be considered final and conclusive with respect to the balances of probated IIM accounts. Tr. 141:5-10 (Cason). The Interior Department does not contend that the Interior Board of Indian Appeals (IBIA) probate process amounts to an accounting. Tr. 139:18-144:24 (Cason).

I.3.I. Cadastral surveys

Cadastral surveys, conducted for the federal government by the Bureau of Land Management, are land surveys detailed enough to provide exact property boundaries and locations. Tr. 174:1-4 (Cason); June 2003 Cadastral Resurvey Pilot, AR-394 at 48-01-04. Cadastral surveys of some allotted lands were last performed during the allotment period, that is, between the late 1800s and the 1930s. Cadastral surveys performed before 1910 were crude, resulting in typical error rates of between negative 8.9% to positive 20.7%. June 2003 Cadastral Resurvey Pilot, BLM Acreage and Location Results, AR-395 at 48-02-09-11. Though Interior developed a small scale cadastral resurvey pilot project in 2001 in connection with the historical accounting work, it does not intend to review cadastral surveys as part of its 2007 HSA plan. Tr. 174:24-181:18 (Cason).

I.3.J. IIM trust funds managed by compacting/ contracting tribes utilizing their own record systems

Pursuant to the Indian Self-Determination Act of 1975, Pub.L. No. 93-638, 88 Stat. 2203, as amended, 25 U.S.C. § 450, Interior defendants permit compacting and contracting of "the management or administration, at a local level, of certain aspects of IIM trust management." *Cobell X*, 283 F.Supp.2d at 180. According to Associate Deputy Secretary James Cason, Interior has an obligation to account for IIM funds managed by tribes pursuant to compact or contract. Tr. 122:20-123:6 (Cason). Cason stated that five tribes manage their own

IIM funds (by collecting cash, processing cash, and managing distributions) but three of those tribes use Interior's systems and are therefore included within the current scope of the 2007 HSA Plan. Tr. 119:6-11, Tr. 120:8-16 (Cason). As to the two remaining tribes who process their own IIM funds, Interior has yet to develop an historical accounting project for their IIM monies. Cason did not know whether other tribes since 1975 had collected, processed, and distributed their own IIM funds on their own accounting systems that might not be captured in the 2007 HSA project. Tr. 122:15-19 (Cason).

I.3.K. Direct pay accounts

Some leases of IIM land allotments are structured so that IIM allottees receive proceeds from their land directly from lessees. These arrangements are referred to as "direct pay," where the lease payments never pass through the government's IIM trust system but instead are sent straight from the entity renting the property to the IIM property owner or owners. Tr. 2087:14-21 (Christie). IIM accounts within Interior's system are not established for direct pay arrangements. Tr. 268:8-18 (Cason). The funds transferred in direct pay arrangements retain the character of IIM trust funds as they derive from land in trust, but they are not in any literal sense "taken into trust by the Interior IIM Trust Fund" system. July 2002 Report to Congress, AR-561 at 25-02-25.

Only the Interior Department may enforce the terms of direct pay leases; beneficiaries are not empowered to do so. Tr. 135:2-10 (Cason). Regulations require Interior to collect statements from lessees on direct pay leases, 25 C.F.R. § 13.18, but Associate Deputy Secretary Cason could not confirm that this is in fact being done. Tr. 134:19-23 (Cason). There was anecdotal testimony that at least some agency superintendents demand copies of cancelled direct pay checks to verify payment. Tr. 2037:16-2038:2, Tr. 2039:5-7 (Christie); Tr. 1338:20-23 (Redthunder). Mr. Cason acknowledged that the government retains a "duty to verify" direct payments when the Department is informed of an error, but that he was "not clear about whether this carries over to the historical accounting duty that we have and what its implications would be." Tr. 127:3-8 (Cason). Cason was also unable to definitively state whether direct pay leases are ever initiated by area directors without a beneficiary's consent, but he said the "approach" of the Department is to initiate direct pay leases only when the beneficiaries affected have agreed. Tr. 135:11-136:16 (Cason). Interior has consistently maintained that it is not required to account for funds on direct pay leases as part of its historical accounting effort. AR-561 at 25-02-15.

I.3.L. Routine collection of third party records

While the ASM contains guidance on collecting records from third parties as necessary, the historical accounting project does not typically collect third party records because Interior has determined that its own

documentation is sufficient to perform the historical accounting under the 2007 Plan. Tr. 139:7-13 (Cason). Eight years ago, Judge Lamberth ordered defendants to "establish written policies and procedures for collecting from outside sources missing information necessary to render an accurate accounting of the IIM trust." Cobell V, 91 F.Supp.2d at 58. The Court of Appeals observed that "[t]here may not literally be a duty to have such written policies and procedures. Were there a means of ensuring discharge of appellants' fiduciary obligations absent such steps, there would be no breach. Nonetheless, though the failure to take such steps may not constitute a breach, it surely provides substantial evidence that such a breach has occurred." Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1105-06.

Some third party records maintained in Interior's files—such as copies of marriage or death certificates have been part of Interior's historical accounting analysis. Tr. 490:5-14 (Herman). However, the benefit of collecting third party records from other entities is not only that the documents and document types will be different from those maintained by Interior, but that documents stored by third parties may not have been subject to the same problems with internal controls that have plagued Interior's record retention systems. For example, the Navajo Nation consults third party records to verify production and revenue data, not because it does not have access to that type of information in MMS systems, but because of concerns over the unreliability of data in MMS systems. Tr. 1775:16-1776:20 (Gambrell). Although Mr. Cason testified that Interior has not

"found the need to [pursue third party documents] so far," Tr. 137:18-21 (Cason), in many instances, the incompleteness of Interior's data may not be evident unless it is compared to third party records. In the case of Judgment and Per Capita account reconciliation, CD & L did not consult tribal rolls to confirm that "every enrolled participant [of a given tribe] received payment." 7/16/02 letter from Chevarria to Edwards, AR-314 at 19-07-02. This example illustrates how the failure to collect third party records, in certain instances, may result in an incomplete accounting.

I.3.M. Analysis of other IIM-related data systems

The Minerals Management Service (MMS) is a bureau within the Interior Department that processes oil, gas, and mineral lease payments on behalf of the Federal Government. When oil, gas, and mineral lease payments are delivered into the Department of the Treasury, before the funds are posted to individual accounts, MMS receives the production reports. Tr. 160:21-161:6 (Cason). MMS systems contain lease records and resource production information, but do not contain information regarding how proceeds from such leases are allotted among individual Indians. Tr. 1182:23-1183:9 (Angel); Tr. 161:23-25, Tr. 162:18-19 (Cason). To process IIM oil, gas, and mineral revenue, MMS collects the data regarding production and reports to OST a statement of the amounts collected on each lease. Tr. 919:15-19, Tr. 920:11-13 (Winter). OST posts those amounts to "a general holding account." Tr. 919:19-20 (Winter) (it was not clear whether the witness was

referring to a SDA). Then MMS sends data to BIA and BIA consults its Royalty Distribution and Reporting System (RDRS) to determine ownership. Tr. 919:21-24 (Winter). BIA then conveys the ownership information to OST, where the disbursements are made to the account holders from the holding account. Tr. 919:24-920:1 (Winter). OST relies on BIA for the accuracy of the ownership information, Tr. 920:17-21 (Winter), and on MMS for the accuracy of its transactional data.

Approximately \$500 million to a \$1 billion a month pass through the MMS system. Most of those funds are payments to the Federal Government; only one to two percent of those funds belong to Indian oil and gas lessors. Tr. 132:13-17, Tr. 165:11-16 (Cason). Because of the magnitude of data processed by MMS, Interior has determined that it is neither worthwhile nor feasible to perform an "historical accounting" of MMS systems. Accordingly, the 2007 Plan does not address the issue of whether MMS lease-level information is correct. Interior sees its job as preparing HSAs on an account-by-account basis, as opposed to auditing the entire process, including MMS. Tr. 165:22-166:2 (Cason).

I.3.N. Administrative fees deducted from IIM accounts

The Interior Department is authorized to charge administrative fees for certain transactions related to IIM lands. See generally 25 U.S.C. § 413. Interior represented at trial that "[i]n large part, for most of our program [sic], we don't charge fees," Tr. 231:9-10 (Cason), but it is undisputed that administrative fees

were charged to beneficiaries (deducted from revenues) from the sale of timber—up to 10% of the total timber sale. Tr. 1343:11-21 (Redthunder); Tr. 230:24-233:14 (Cason). In some instances, administrative fees are charged when Interior leases or sells IIM allotted land. Tr. 1702:16-1704:12 (McCarthy). Fees have also been deducted from IIM accounts in connection with the probate process. 8/21/02 email from Edwards re: meeting with OHA, AR-190 at 56-21-02. Interior does not intend, as part of its 2007 Historical Accounting Plan, to account for administrative fees charged to IIM beneficiaries, or to confirm that such fees were in compliance with applicable law. Mr. Cason testified that the possibility of accounting for administrative fees charged to beneficiary's accounts was not discussed within Interior as part of the historical accounting project planning process. Tr. 233:1-14 (Cason). HSAs will reflect only transactions within a beneficiary's account, not any gross amount collected before the deduction of an administrative fee. Tr. 231:4-12 (Cason).

1.3.0. Youpee escheated interests

The Indian Land Consolidation Act (ILCA), Pub.L. No. 97-459, tit. II, 96 Stat. 2517 (1983), was intended to address the problem of fractionation. It provided that allotted land interests that fell below a minimum threshold should not be inherited by individual Indians but instead escheated to the tribes. See 25 U.S.C. § 2206. ILCA escheatments were declared unconstitutional takings without just compensation in violation of the Fifth Amendment by the U.S. Supreme Court in Hodel

v. Irving, 481 U.S. 704, 107 S.Ct. 2076, 95 L.Ed.2d 668 (1987), and an amendment to the ILCA was subsequently rejected by the Supreme Court in *Babbitt* v. Youpee, 519 U.S. 234, 117 S.Ct. 727, 136 L.Ed.2d 696 (1997). See also 2/28/03 NORC Analysis of Tract History Reports, AR-405 at 50-02-19-21.

During these challenges to the escheatment process, BIA was instructed to place the money in question in a special account. Tr. 1335:21-1336:8 (Redthunder). After *Youpee* was issued, BIA was instructed to transfer ownership of the land back to the proper heirs and to get the money back to the proper landowners. Tr. 1336:9-16 (Redthunder); AR-405 at 50-02-21.

Interior estimates that 775,000 fractional land interests belonging to IIM beneficiaries escheated to tribes prior to the *Youpee* opinion. Tr. 235:17-238:8 (Cason). Interior is presently "acting on" the escheatment issue, albeit somewhat begrudgingly, since the interests are tiny, generally of very low value, and the cost of reversing the escheatments is high. Tr. 236:2-246:8 (Cason). Fractionation has significantly increased the number of *Youpee* escheated interests that Interior has to try to recapture and return. Tr. 237:13-238:8 (Cason).

Mr. Cason could not testify in any detail as to the Department's present approach to the escheatment issue, but it is clear that Interior does not intend to account for the escheated interests as part of its

historical accounting project. The rationale is that to do so would constitute an accounting for land, and the historical accounting project accounts only for funds. Tr. 239:20-25 (Cason). Interior has not addressed whether or how it will account for any income that has derived from the lands that were covered by the escheated interest. James Cason testified that this issue has not been discussed directly within Interior, and that no decision has been made. Tr. 240:3-14 (Cason).

I.3.Q. Accounts and transactions outside the temporal scope of the 2007 HSA Plan

As noted above, § I.3.G., the Department of the Interior does not consider that the 1994 Act requires it to provide an historical accounting to beneficiaries for accounts that were closed prior to October 25, 1994. Tr. 90:3-91:1, Tr. 92:3-9 (Cason). Nor does Interior plan to prepare HSAs for accounts that were opened after Dec. 31, 2000, or for any transactions occurring after that date—the date it began issuing periodic statements of account pursuant to the 1994 Act. If accounts were open as of October 25, 1994, historical transactions within those accounts will be reflected in HSAs back to June 24, 1938, if the accounts contain transactions that old. Transactions earlier than that date are outside the temporal scope of the 2007 Plan, even if the account was open during the period that is within scope. 1957:24-1958:2 (Zippin); AR-565 at 33-02-03. This decision was driven by legal conclusions rather than cost estimates, see 10/28/02 Agenda: Historical Accounting Planning Meeting with Secretary Norton, AR-485 at 61-11-02, but

Interior considered the costs and benefits of performing an historical accounting for transactions and accounts outside the temporal scope of the accounting, recognizing that the courts might disagree with its legal interpretation of its duties. Tr. 83:17-84:10, Tr. 85:10-18, Tr. 90:17-91:24 (Cason). Its conclusion was that it is less important to provide accountings for individuals over the entire course of the last 100 years than to provide accountings for individuals with whom it has a continuing trust relationship. Tr. 83:17-25 (Cason).

I.4. Cost Of Performing The Historical Accounting

The high cost of historical accounting is attributable to a host of factors, such as inconsistent practices over numerous agency offices and twelve regions, missing records or data gaps in electronic systems, and the time and effort required to locate necessary documents. The reconciliation of a single transaction costs on average between \$3,000-\$3,500. AR-566 at 33-03-09. OHTA has approximately 35 employees and 400 contractors. Document searches at AIRR in Lenexa for a single document supporting a transaction can take between a week and a year to complete. Tr. 505:11-14 (Herman).

I.4.A. Cost of historical accounting work

Interior estimates that it has spent \$127,000,000 on its historical accounting work since the adoption of the 2003 HSA Plan. AR-565 at 33-02-03; Tr. 1133:6-9

(Haspel); AR-566 at 33-03-09. Appropriations for historical accounting work have been lower than Interior requested or expected. The outsourcing of historical accounting projects has been expensive: in FY 2006, for example, Interior paid over \$6 million to the firm charged with coding documents in Lenexa, and over \$16 million to one of its accounting firm contractors, CD & L. AR-175 at 56-06-06.

Completion of the 2007 HSA Plan, Interior estimates, will cost another \$144,000,000. AR-565 at 33-02-03; AR-566 at 33-02-09. The total estimated cost of historical accounting work from the adoption of the 2003 Plan to the expected completion of the 2007 Plan is thus \$271,000,000. AR-565 at 33-02-03. The estimate of future costs is received with several grains of salt, however. Past estimates have proven to be unrealistically low; the defendants do not yet have a complete understanding of the work that will be involved in the "paper ledger era."

I.4.B. Cost estimates for an expanded historical accounting

Given the importance the Court of Appeals has attached to cost—with its observation that Interior must strike a "balance between exactitude and cost," *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1076—I posed as one of the trial questions, "How much would it cost to do what is

^{9.} The record does not reveal the cost to Interior between 1994 and 2003 of responding to the requirements of the 1994 Act.

not being done?" I expected the parties, and particularly the defendants, to devote considerable energy to that subject. What was presented, instead, was the high level, generalized, and essentially unchallenged testimony of Assistant Deputy Secretary Abraham Haspel. The estimated cost to provide HSA packages in the 2007 Plan for all IIM accounts that existed between 1909 and 2006 is between \$2.921 and \$3.410 billion, almost all of which would be for land-based accounts. DX-098 at 9; Tr. 1124:20-1125:11 (Haspel). If the historical accounting period were limited to the years 1938 to 2006, the cost would run between \$2.304 and \$2.586 billion. DX-099-COR; Tr. 1125:12-16 (Haspel). These numbers reflect only the expansion in temporal scope, and not the inclusion of methodologies or accounts that have been excluded from the 2007 Plan. Thus, the cost of performing cadastral surveys is estimated at another \$1.1 billion. Tr. 1138:14-19 (Haspel). The cost of accounting for direct pay transactions, IIM funds managed by compacting or contracting tribes, or funds never collected is not estimated at all. Tr. 1138:20-1139:8 (Haspel). If historical accounting were extended back as far as 1909, it would cost an estimated \$1.365 billion to \$1.817 billion to link closing balances in predecessor accounts to successor accounts. DX-098 at 9; Tr. 1120:18-1121:7 (Haspel). (Linking closing balances in predecessor accounts to successor accounts is not an element of the 2007 Plan, even within its limited temporal scope, Tr. 1121:9-11 (Haspel), but it would be necessary in analyzing closed accounts to ensure that money was accurately transferred to successor accounts. Tr. 1121:12-23 (Haspel).) The other major elements

responsible for this expected steep increase in costs would be imaging and coding all boxes of ledgers, probates, and financial documentation (\$766 million) and digitizing transactions not included in sampling (\$637 million). DX-098 at 9; DX-098 at 2; Tr. 1119:16-1120:16 (Haspel).

In 2005, Interior estimated that the cost of complying with the Judge Lamberth's structural injunction (which did not require accounting for direct pay transactions) would have been approximately \$12.9 billion. DX-100; Tr. 1125:19-1126:14 (Haspel). Haspel said that estimate would be higher today. Tr. 1126:12-14 (Haspel).

I.4.C. Congressional appropriations for HSA work

The Office of Historical Trust Accounting was created by Secretarial Order in July 2001. In its first two fiscal years of operation, it was funded from the budgets of other Interior offices. Tr. 78:12-24, Tr. 79:3-19 (Cason). The first congressional appropriation for the Office of Historical Trust Accounting was \$15.9 million for FY 2003. For each of the next three years (FY 2004, FY 2005, and FY 2006), Interior submitted budget requests of over \$100 million for historical accounting work, but Congress appropriated much less: \$44 million (FY 2004), \$57 million (FY 2005), and \$56 million (FY 2006). Congress "basically sent the message back in their appropriations decisions that they were not willing to spend that much money on the historical accounting process." Tr. 73:23-74:10 (Cason); DX-102. Based on this

experience, Interior submitted a FY 2007 budget request of only \$54 million, so that it would have more control over its budget. *See* Tr. 74:11-22, Tr. 75:15-76:16 (Cason). The estimated 2007 OHTA appropriation at the time of trial was \$56 million.

I.5. Throughput

One of the core questions the October 2007 trial was to address was the dollar amount of the IIM trust "throughput," 10 i.e., the funds that have flowed into and out of the IIM trust. Sorting out throughput involves two distinct but related questions. The first is how many of the total dollars are accounted for in some way by the procedures proposed in the 2007 plan. The second is whether the work done so far permits any reliable estimate of the difference (if any) between dollars in and dollars out. Defendants resisted the idea of exploring throughput, on the ground that throughput is an issue that relates to damages. So it may be, but knowledge of how much money has been received in the IIM trust, and how much has been, will be, or can be accounted for, is also relevant to the question of whether or not Interior's historical accounting has been, is, or ever can be adequate.

^{10.} I suggested at trial that one of plaintiffs' witnesses may not have used the term in his report because he prefers to speak English, Tr. 1676:10-13 (Fasold), but no better term has been offered to represent this concept, and "throughput" is now firmly established in the *Cobell* lexicon.

The response of both parties to the throughput question can best be described as desultory. The development of throughput data was limited by Interior's historical failure to record aggregate IIM figures of receipts and disbursements, and by the refusal of plaintiffs' expert to utilize Interior records or reveal documentation supporting his work. What follows is an attempt to make sense of the sparse and largely unsupported evidence of throughput that was presented at trial.

I.5.A. Aggregate trust fund value estimates

The government's records of IIM receipts and disbursements have been kept primarily at the individual level rather than the aggregate level. Tr. 1161:10-17 (Angel). In fact, Interior did not begin tracking annual trust receipts and disbursements until 1997. DX-260. Thus, for 111 years, from 1887 to 1997, IIM trust account throughput data is limited to year-end trust balances. Tr. 1166:17-1169:6 (Angel). In 1997, the first year the United States began tracking all government receipts and disbursements, Indian trust receipts and disbursements were not divided into IIM and tribal categories. From 1998 until the present these reports have separated the two trusts in the summation of receipts and disbursements. First annual report of receipts and disbursements, DX-259; Tr. 1167:24-1168:17 (Angel). Official government throughput calculations of the IIM trust therefore date back only to 1998.

Interior's initial attempt to estimate throughput was reflected in its 2002 Report to Congress. At that point, Interior's contractors estimated the aggregate receipts of the IIM trust between 1909 and 2001 (or between 1877 and 2001)¹¹ at approximately \$13 billion. On June 30, 1909, the recorded trust fund balance (the earliest one that has been found) was \$6.5 million. Interior reported to Congress that IIM Trust receipts totaled somewhere around \$3 billion between 1909-1971 (or 1877-1971), and approximately \$10 billion between 1972-2001. AR-561 at 25-02-64. The \$13 billion estimate did not include direct pay transactions or IIM funds managed by tribes pursuant to compact or contract. Tr. 124:15-25 (Cason).

The estimate set forth in the 2002 report to Congress was a "rough one," and it has been refined since that time. AR-430. Two significant assumptions informed the initial \$13 billion figure. First, to reach the \$3 billion revenue estimate for the earlier years, NORC assumed that, as with the years 1972-2001, annual balances and annual receipts were roughly the same.

^{11.} In AR-368, NORC's report to OHTA on the 2002 report's throughput estimate, the \$13 billion estimate covers the years 1909-2001; \$3 billion between 1909-1971. However, in notes following the chart on AR-561 at 25-02-64—the actual report to Congress in 2002—the \$3 billion revenue estimate in the early years of the trust is associated with the time period between 1877-1971. This appears to be a typographical error, however, as defense witnesses testified at trial that the 2002 estimate dated back only to 1909. *See* Tr. 217:10-19 (Cason); Tr. 657:8-12, Tr. 840:23-841:6 (Herman).

AR-368 at 60-27-02. No one at Interior verified these historic annual balances, however, nor does Interior seriously posit that they are good proxies for collections or receipts. ¹² Second, for the 32 years for which NORC lacked year-end balances, missing balance values were interpolated using the end points of each gap. *Id*.

Michelle Herman did not work on the original \$13 billion estimate but has since worked on refining it. Tr. 648:18-650:1 (Herman). At trial, Ms. Herman presented and discussed a detailed chart, color coded by source, reflecting throughput estimates between 1909 and 2005. See AR-171. In the government's most recent throughput calculations, no estimates are made for the period 1887 to 1909, as defendants could find no data with which to estimate year end IIM balances during the earliest years of the trust. Tr. 841:2-6 (Herman); Tr. 1278:3-14 (Angel). The time periods 1909 to 1922 and 1933 to 1971 include the revenue estimates calculated by NORC, apparently in the dubious fashion outlined above. For the years 1972 to 2005, Herman lists the annual IIM beginning balance, and separates estimated trust revenue into the following five categories:

^{12.} Indeed, this is a bizarre assumption. It amounts to a suggestion that, in any given year, the IIM trust is likely to take in the same number of dollars that remain un-disbursed at the end of the year. But these two variables should be based on different factors and have no obvious relationship: the amount that comes into the trust is based on *receipts* that the trust made (or didn't) in that year; the annual balance is based primarily on the *difference* between receipts and disbursements (as well as opening balance).

(1) interest revenue; (2) Osage quarterly annuity funds; (3) Judgment and Per Capita (where available); (4) tribal IIM revenue; and (5) all other IIM trust revenue. *Id.* For the years 1972 to 2005, the chart also contains: (1) disbursements by year; (2) the closing balance listed in the accounting system at the close of those years; (3) the closing balance calculated by adding beginning balance to all receipts and subtracting disbursements; (4) the difference between those two closing balances; and (5) the closing balance reported to Congress in July 2002. *Id.* The numbers in the chart were provided by Morgan Angel & Associates and NORC, and also include IRMS and TFAS values from FTI's historical accounting work.

Tribal IIM receipts and Osage quarterly annuity figures reflect two instances where non-IIM funds were commingled with IIM accounts. Tribal trust money has been deposited into the IIM system over the years, even though it is not attached to IIM allotments. Tr. 659:22-660:10 (Herman). Tribes utilized IIM accounts for convenience—as a relatively easy way to obtain checks from the IIM system. Such accounts, oxymoronically, are referred to as "tribal IIM accounts" containing "tribal IIM money." Tr. 342:14-343:18 (Ramirez). FTI estimates that between 1934-2005, approximately \$1.513 billion worth of revenue in the overall IIM system was, in fact, tribal IIM money. Notably missing from the chart is disbursement estimates between 1909-1971: years for which the chart estimates some \$3.2 billion in collections. The bottom line, which becomes clear only after the reader performs the critical calculations that are

curiously missing from the chart itself, is that between 1909 and 2005, the total estimate of IIM receipts (including Osage and "Tribal IIM") is approximately \$14.3 billion, the total disbursements is around \$10.7 billion, and the difference between the two is \$3.6 billion. If one were to assume the unproven proposition that the \$3.2 billion collected before 1971 was, in fact, disbursed, the unaccounted for collections would total only \$400 million—a number that government attorneys have repeatedly said represents the average "float" in the IIM trust (primarily constituting funds in restricted accounts).

These figures are of course estimates, calculated according to unverified hypotheses, using data that are opaque. They provide only a starting point in assessing the size of the IIM trust fund that cannot be accounted for.

I.5.B. Dollars covered by accounting procedures

In a series of charts prepared by Abe Haspel and produced in the midst of trial, the government breaks down estimates of "collections" into the IIM trust (excluding "tribal IIM") between 1909-2006, and "credits" into individual IIM accounts between those dates. DX-365. The eras are further broken down into 1909-1937, 1938-1984, 1985-2000, and 2001-2006. The total estimated collections between 1909 and 2006 reflected in this chart is \$13.186 billion. DX-365 at 1-3. For the period between 1938 and 2000 (the years addressed in the 2007 plan) the estimate is \$10.696 billion. *Id.* This is where it gets complicated.

Haspel prepared nine different charts, each of which assumes different average life spans for IIM accounts. Recall that Interior only plans to sample from and reconcile transactions within accounts that were open on or after October 25, 1994 but not later than December 31, 2000. That means that many transactions will neither be mapped nor within any population sampled for reconciliation. Depending on the average account life span (that is, the average "paper tail" of accounts open during the frame described above), Interior estimates that at least one of the 2007 Plan's tests will address between 52% and 68% of the total funds collected between 1909-2006—in other words, somewhere between 52% and 68% of the throughput revenue dollars will be part of a sampled population, or subject to DCV tests, etc. These estimates would be lower if not for the fact that the bulk of the trust's revenue is of more recent vintage—most of the dollars have entered since 1972, and the 2007 Plan involves much more testing in more recent years. Sampling of older dollars is expected to be extremely sparse, see, e.g., DX-365 at 4 (positing a 15-year average lifespan, transaction reconciliation and interest recalculation would only reach 18% of revenue between 1938 and 1984), and even then, it is the more recent dollars within that group that are the most likely to be tested. This is despite the fact that it is the older dollar transactions that may be more likely to prove either erroneous or impossible to reconcile, and which in real (i.e., inflation adjusted) terms, could account for a much more considerable portion of the value that has passed through the trust.

Roughly summarizing all these calculations, Cason testified that, as he understood it, the 2007 Plan will "account for" approximately 50-55% of the nominal dollars received into IIM accounts. Tr. 258:10-20 (Cason). Interior's estimate of the funds covered under its accounting plan is not reassuring.

I.5.C. Dollars in vs. dollars out

Perhaps the most striking, though entirely unexplained, throughput evidence is Interior's "current[] estimate[]" that, between 1909 and 2006, 77% of total IIM revenue collected (not including tribal revenue) was posted to IIM beneficiaries' accounts. DX-365. This, defendants note, is a provisional estimate, subject to revision as historical accounting work continues. *Id.* Applying the 77% factor to the Interior's estimate of IIM collections between 1909 and 2006 (\$13.186 billion) results in IIM account postings of \$10.101 billion. The difference between collections and postings, depending on the temporal scope, is therefore again in the range of \$3 billion.

These numbers, presented by Mr. Haspel's demonstrative exhibit, were neither explained nor effectively cross-examined. Mr. Haspel did not elaborate on the striking disparity that the numbers suggested. He only noted that "if one is talking about collections, that tends to be a larger number than credits, and so if you're doing a division between the amount of collections or the amount of credits that are proven to be—which are proven coverage, then depending on what you use

as the denominator changes the answer." Tr. 1112:3-7 (Haspel); see also Tr. 154:14-156:14 (Cason) (distinguishing between receipts and collections, and describing some collections that IIM beneficiaries are not entitled to, such as the deposits of potential lessees). The estimated 23% of IIM collections that have not entered IIM accounts is only mentioned in a bold footnote at the bottom of each page of the nine-page exhibit, and the court is left to wonder what this disparity represents. Presumably the government did not mean to suggest that between \$2.5 and \$3 billion of funds intended for IIM accounts were lost or misdirected, as it has resisted such suggestions throughout this litigation. Perhaps Mr. Haspel's assumption means that the government expects there to be supporting documentation for \$13 billion in receipts, but only documentation for \$10 billion of the expected \$13 billion in credits. All this is speculation suffice it to say that although on the face of Haspel's exhibit there appears to be a shortfall of about \$3 billion. I do not believe that is what the exhibit intended to communicate.

Plaintiffs' calculations of throughput and shortfall are no more tangible or helpful. Tellingly, plaintiffs chose not to argue the validity of—or even mention—their expert's financial model in their proposed findings of fact. That was a wise choice, as I found some of his criticisms of defendants' model helpful but found his own estimates largely impenetrable. Since plaintiffs have elected not to rely upon that financial model, I will not review it in any detail. It is sufficient to note that it was

an attempt to calculate revenue generated by IIM land historically. It contained no disbursement data and assumed no disbursements, and Mr. Fasold attempted to ignore Interior's records while depending entirely upon the \$13 billion figure presented in Interior's 2002 report to Congress. (After he estimated revenues from natural resources, he calculated "other" collections by subtracting his total from Interior's \$13 billion figure. Tr. 1674:8-1675:3 (Fasold).) He was frank in acknowledging there were no details supporting his model's estimate of "other" collections. Plaintiffs did not produce worksheets supporting Mr. Fasold's revenue estimates. Tr. 1659:10-1660:14 (Fasold).

We are therefore left with defendants' throughput estimate, which uses odd assumptions to calculate total throughput of about \$13 billion and appears to show an expected shortfall of about \$3 billion between receipts and postings. There are also heaps of records suggesting that the numbers informing these calculation are unreliable, and considerable evidence—anecdotal and otherwise—of instances in which IIM beneficiaries did not receive funds to which they were apparently entitled. It remains to be seen whether more accurate or more reliable throughput estimates can be achieved by any of the knowledgeable and diligent professionals working on this case. If the mysterious \$3 billion shortfall in Haspel's charts demonstrates anything, it is that even the broadest questions—and therefore, the easiest questions to answer with statistical sampling do not seem to have been answered so far by the 2007 Plan, and that there is little reason to be confident that answers are forthcoming.

II. COMPLIANCE WITH THE FIDUCIARY DUTY TO ACCOUNT

From the undersigned judge, at least, the Interior Department deserves substantial credit for its effort to strike a "balance between exactitude and cost." Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1076. The requirement of "exactitude" comes from Interior's pre-existing fiduciary duty to account and from the mandate of the 1994 Act. The "cost" factor comes from common sense—it would indeed be "nuts" to spend several billion dollars to account for a trust fund worth around the same amount—and from the limits Congress has placed on what it will spend for the project. Cobell XIII, 392 F.3d at 466, quoting 149 CONG. REC. S13,784, 13,786 (2003) (statement of Sen. Dorgan). Interior's 2007 plan reflects the efforts of dedicated public servants to do the impossible. There have been substantial improvements in the administration of the trust: TFAS and TAAMS are clearly superior to the obsolete financial and land ownership systems they replaced. Those improvements are for future beneficiaries, however. Their implementation at the close of the 20th Century has not remedied and cannot remedy the failures of the past, nor do they—together with all the other projects Interior has implemented—amount to the accounting required by the 1994 Act and by Interior's fiduciary duty as trustee.

II.1. Jurisdiction

Three jurisdictional requirements must be satisfied before a federal court may entertain an action against an officer or agency of the United States. The first is subject matter jurisdiction. That requirement is undisputed, as plaintiffs' claims arise under the laws of the United States. See 28 U.S.C. § 1331; Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1094. The second is the waiver of sovereign immunity. It has long been settled that the Administrative Procedure Act waived the government's immunity to this suit. 5 U.S.C. § 702; see also Cobell I, 30 F.Supp.2d. at 38-42; Cobell V, 91 F.Supp.2d at 24-28; Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1094-94; Cobell XVIII, 455 F.3d at 304. Plaintiffs assert a legal wrong because of agency action or inaction (Interior's breach of its fiduciary duty to account), and their claim is for relief other than money damages. (The dispute about the nature of the relief plaintiffs seek has not been resolved. The agency contends that plaintiffs would not be entitled to any sort of monetary relief since their action relies on the waiver sovereign immunity in 5 U.S.C. § 702. Plaintiffs insist that the recovery of one's own unaccounted for trust funds is not money damages but equitable disgorgement, relying on Bowen v. Massachusetts, 487 U.S. 879, 897, 108 S.Ct. 2722, 101 L.Ed.2d 749 (1988). These arguments have been considered in past Cobell decisions, see, e.g., Cobell V, 91 F.Supp.2d at 28 n. 20, and will surely be addressed again. For jurisdictional purposes, it is enough to note that the government has waived sovereign immunity at least insofar as the relief sought by plaintiffs is not money damages.)

The third jurisdictional requirement for suits under the Administrative Procedures Act is that the subject matter be either "final agency action" or a claim that final agency action has been unreasonably delayed. This case certainly has one or another of those elements, and perhaps both.

To be sure, the nineteen published decisions in this case have left its precise jurisdictional underpinnings less than clear. In *Cobell I*, Judge Lamberth considered claims beyond the APA, noting that plaintiffs

primarily assert a claim that does not implicate the APA. Instead, they sue under the law of trusts for breaches of trust duties by the trustee who, in this case, is the government. Again, the Supreme Court has looked to this substantive body of law to define the duties and remedies afforded to the beneficiaries of the Indian trust relationship. *See Mitchell II*, 463 U.S. at 226, 103 S.Ct. 2961. The defendants have not contested the premise that the plaintiffs can sue for breaches of trust duties based on legal authority outside the context of the APA, and the APA clearly allows such suits to be brought.

Cobell I, 30 F.Supp.2d at 33. In Cobell V, however, Judge Lamberth dismissed plaintiffs' pure common law claims, 91 F.Supp.2d at 28-31, and concluded that, "[b]ecause the court ultimately holds today that plaintiffs' proved breaches of trust are actionable under the [APA], the court will not address the merits of plaintiffs' non-

statutory review allegations." Id. at 24 n. 18.

The Court of Appeals has generally referred to plaintiffs' claims as arising under the APA, but recent opinions have qualified that description without clarifying the situation: "Although plaintiffs' core claim is under the APA, Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1095, this is not an ordinary APA case," Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1074 (emphasis added); "we looked primarily to administrative law concepts in resolving jurisdictional issues," Cobell XVIII, 455 F.3d at 304 (emphasis added). These slight qualifications apparently refer to the incorporation of common law duties into the statutory obligations at issue. See, e.g., Cobell XVIII, 455 F.3d at 307 ("We rely on the common law to flesh out the statutory mandates and determine the precise contours of the government's responsibilities.") (internal quotations omitted). In Cobell XVIII, the court explained that the "jurisdiction is limited to addressing" specific agency action or inaction," a clear reference to the APA. Id. Nevertheless, and even though the Court of Appeals stated six years ago that the agency's "reasonable time to discharge its fiduciary obligations has expired," Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1095, the existence of APA jurisdiction cannot be taken for granted. Cobell VI contains an admonition—one that the government has quoted many times:

Nonetheless, we expect the district court to be mindful of the limits of its jurisdiction. It remains to be seen whether in preparing to do an accounting the Department takes steps

so defective that they would necessarily delay rather than accelerate the ultimate provision of an adequate accounting, and the detection of such steps would fit within the court's jurisdiction to monitor the Department's remedying of the delay; beyond that, supervision of the Department's conduct in preparing an accounting may well be beyond the district court's jurisdiction.

Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1110 (emphasis added).

The questions that were explored at the October 2007 bench trial were thus designed, in part, to permit an assessment of whether agency action has been "unlawfully withheld or unreasonably delayed." They were also designed to facilitate review of Interior's 2007 historical accounting plan, as final agency action, and to determine whether it is "arbitrary, capricious, an abuse of discretion, or otherwise not in accordance with law." 5 U.S.C. § 706(2)(A). The trial record establishes that the 2007 HSA Plan "mark[s] the consummation of the agency's decisionmaking process." Bennett v. Spear, 520 U.S. 154, 178, 117 S.Ct. 1154, 137 L.Ed.2d 281 (1997) (internal quotations omitted). It specifies which beneficiaries will receive what Interior calls an accounting and what sort of accounting will be performed, so that the "rights . . . [of plaintiffs] have been determined" by its adoption. Id. Defendants resist calling the 2007 HSA plan final agency action, suggesting that only the plan's completion will be final agency action. Defendants' Proposed FF/CL [3459-1]

at 190. The Court of Appeals did reject the finding in *Cobell V* that the "preexisting accounting system used to administer the IIM trust constituted a final agency action," since "an on-going program or policy is not, in itself, a 'final agency action' under the APA," *Cobell VI*, 240 F.3d at 1095, but the panel did not consider plaintiffs' argument that the High Level Implementation Plan then under review was final agency action. In any event, the 2007 Plan now reflects a final agency plan to complete—rather than initiate—its historical accounting obligation.

II.2. Taking cost into account, Interior's 2007 Historical Accounting Plan will not result in an adequate accounting that is compliant with the 1994 Act, prior *Cobell* opinions, and other precedent.

II.2.A. Accounting methodology, scope, and results

This is "not an ordinary APA case." Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1074. The deferential standard that typifies judicial review of an agency's statutory interpretation is inapplicable here. Cobell XVIII, 455 F.3d at 303-07. I am to give Interior's interpretation of the 1994 Act "careful consideration," but Chevron deference is "trumped by the requirement that statutes are to be construed liberally in favor of the Indians, with ambiguous provisions interpreted to their benefit." Cobell XVIII, 455 F.3d at 304 (internal quotations and citations omitted); see also Rosebud Sioux Tribe v. Kneip, 430 U.S. 584, 586, 97 S.Ct. 1361, 51 L.Ed.2d 660 (1977); Montana v. Blackfeet Tribe of Indians, 471 U.S. 759, 766, 105 S.Ct. 2399, 85 L.Ed.2d 753 (1985);

Albuquerque Indian Rights v. Lujan, 930 F.2d 49, 59 (D.C.Cir.1991); Muscogee (Creek) Nation v. Hodel, 851 F.2d 1439, 1445 n. 8 (D.C.Cir.1988).

Because this is not only an Indian law case, but a case involving the actions of a fiduciary, Interior's administrative discretion in performing the historical accounting is "somewhat constrained." *Cobell XVIII*, 455 F.3d at 307. It may not choose "any reasonable option" in designing its plan, because its "actions must satisfy fiduciary standards." *Id.* (internal quotations omitted). Accordingly, "[t]he common law of trusts limit[s] the deference [afforded] to Interior's interpretation of the Act." *Id.* at 306. When it comes to striking "a definitive balance between exactitude and cost in performing the accounting," however, "neither statutory language nor trust principles" provide clear guidance, and the court owes "substantial deference to Interior's plan." *Id.* (quoting *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1076).

In short, "both the APA and the common law of trusts apply in this case; the specific question to be addressed determines which body of law becomes most prominent." *Cobell XVIII*, 455 F.3d at 303-04. Obedient to that direction, I proceed to consider which body of law is more prominent with respect to specific aspects of Interior's 2007 accounting plan: (1) its methodology; (2) its scope; and (3) its result in terms of the information it proposes to include in the IIM account holders' historical statements of account.

The *methodology* of Interior's plan is owed the greatest deference. The use of statistical sampling—especially in light of the discussion of the method in *Cobell XVII*—reflects a reasonable effort to balance cost and accuracy. *See* 428 F.3d at 1077-79. By Interior's own account, however, its understanding of the proper *scope* of the accounting obligation is not the result of a costbenefit analysis. It is the result, rather, of a legal interpretation of the 1994 Act and other statutes governing the IIM trust. ¹³ *See* Tr. 89:20-91:6, Tr. 92:3-9, Tr. 129:15-130:4 (Cason).

Unlike accounting methodology, the proper interpretation of the statute's temporal scope is not a matter committed to agency discretion and informed by agency expertise. In interpreting the statute's scope, I must look toward the common law of trusts and be guided by the canon of construction directing that ambiguous statutes be resolved in favor of Indians. See, e.g., County of Oneida v. Oneida Indian Nation of New York State, 470 U.S. 226, 247-48, 105 S.Ct. 1245, 84 L.Ed.2d 169 (1985).

^{13.} Interior has calculated cost estimates relevant to various interpretations of the 1994 Act in designing its accounting plan, see Tr. 81:12-87:5 (Cason), in part because of its awareness that "there are two other major parties within government who have a say in [the historical accounting] process, and that's both the Court and the Congress." Tr. 91:2-6 (Cason). The testimony of Interior officials at trial as well as defendants' brief regarding the nature and scope of the historical accounting reveal, however, that decisions regarding the scope of the accounting are the result of the Department's legal interpretation of the 1994 Act [Dkt. 3339].

Nor is scope only a temporal matter. It also relates to the elements that are present within and missing from the statements of account Interior proposes to issuefor example, past transactions (within scope, as Interior sees it) and asset statements (out of scope). These choices were not dictated by administrative cost-benefit analyses to which judicial deference is owed, but by Interior's idea of what is meant by "historical accounting." Interior sometimes blurs this line by arguing that the information owed to beneficiaries under the accounting is a function of how much Congress has provided for the project. Cost is certainly a factor in the agency's assessment of how an accounting should be done. But the core concept of an "accounting" is a matter of law, and not some kind of Procrustean bed that may be stretched or shrunk to fit available resources. It is ultimately the responsibility of the courts to determine whether the thing that Interior proffers as an "accounting" is "sufficient to serve the purposes for which a trust accounting is typically conducted." Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1103; see also, Cobell XIII, 392 F.3d at 472 ("once a statutory obligation is identified, the court may look to common law trust principles to particularize that obligation.").

I inquire into the scope of the accounting—and the necessary elements of an "adequate" accounting statement—with caution, mindful that "common law precedents don't map directly onto the context." *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1078. I "may to a degree use the common law of trusts as a filler of gaps left by the statute, but in doing so [I] may not assume a fictional plaintiff

class of trust beneficiaries completely and uniformly free of bars or limitations that the common law may provide." *Id.* at 1079. My consideration of common law will be guided by discussions of its applicability in prior *Cobell* opinions. Ultimately—despite confusion over the concept of a trust accounting, the unique qualities of the IIM trust, and the awkward fit of common law trust principles with the trust under consideration—it is clear for reasons that will be set forth below that the *results* contemplated by the 2007 Plan fall short of this standard. The HSAs contemplated by the plan will not "contain sufficient information for the beneficiary readily to ascertain whether the trust has been faithfully carried out." *Cobell VI*, 240 F.3d at 1103.

$i.\ Methodology$

Because the Interior Department is the "actor with primary responsibility for 'working out compliance with the broad statutory mandate,' "Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1076 (quoting Norton v. Southern Utah Wilderness Alliance, 542 U.S. 55, 66-67, 124 S.Ct. 2373, 159 L.Ed.2d 137 (2004)), the district court cannot "bluntly treat[] the character of the accounting as its domain." Id. Neither the statutes governing the IIM trust nor the common law of trusts delineates the specific "accounting methodology" for Interior to use in performing the historical accounting. Cobell XVIII, 455 F.3d at 306. Discussions of administrative discretion in previous Cobell opinions suggest that, of the three elements of Interior's plan currently under review, the agency is entitled to the greatest latitude in selecting its

210a

Appendix C

accounting methodology. *See generally Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1074-79. Indeed, according to the testimony of Interior Department officials, it is the essentially the only one of the three elements (methodology, scope, and results) that arises out of an administrative balancing of cost, time, and accuracy. I must approach Interior's "judgment regarding the allocation of scarce resources . . . under the same [deferential] principles" the Court of Appeals applied to the question of sampling, ¹⁴ *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1079.

14. During a pre-trial conference, plaintiffs insisted that, despite the clear statement of the Court of Appeals that cost is a valid methodological consideration, the common law of trust dictates that the full cost of a proper accounting must be borne by the trustee if the high cost of the accounting is entirely due to his malfeasance. H'rg Tr. 27:5-28:24 (6/18/07). Plaintiffs insisted that the Court of Appeals did not have a record on which to consider this argument when it stressed the importance of cost. *Id.* at 27:5-9. This argument must be rejected, as defendants' responsibility for the difficulties it faces in performing an accounting was extensively documented by Judge Lamberth in several published opinions, and the Court of Appeals has already considered (and rejected) the suggestion that the common law of trusts could be invoked here in that manner:

Where a trustee has by misconduct or negligence made a proper accounting more difficult, the trustee may be charged for the accounting's cost, and no precept of common law constrains the cost of such an accounting, see GEORGE GLEASON BOGERT & GEORGE TAYLOR BOGERT, THE LAW OF TRUSTS AND TRUSTEES § 963, at 459 n. 36 (rev.2d)

(Cont'd)

I am instructed to defer to policies reasonably resulting from cost-benefit analyses, as "neither congressional language nor common law trust principles (once translated to this context) establish a definitive balance between exactitude and cost." *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1076; *see also Cobell VI*, 240 F.3d at 1104 (noting approvingly that Judge Lamberth "explicitly left open the choice of how the accounting would be conducted,

(Cont'd)

Ind.App. 31, 190 N.E. 548 (Ind.App.1934)), though obviously bargaining between trustee and beneficiaries might eliminate some excesses. Absent such misconduct or negligence, however, the costs of an accounting would fall on the trust estate itself, which, as we said before, would automatically give private beneficiaries an incentive not to urge extravagance. *Cobell XIII*, 392 F.3d at 473. While Congress in the 1994 Act plainly faulted the United States' management, *see*, *e.g.*, H.R. REP. NO. 103-778, at 9-11 (1994), U.S.Code Cong. & Admin.News 1994, pp. 3464, 3468-70, the Act's general language doesn't support the inherently implausible inference

ed.1983) (citing Haas v. Wishmier's Estate, 99

Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1075. In short, despite plaintiffs' presentation of countless historical reports illustrating the Interior Department's poor handling of the IIM trust, I find that the Court of Appeals was no less aware of these problems when it instructed that cost was a relevant consideration in designing and reviewing the historical accounting plan.

that it intended to order the best imaginable

accounting without regard to cost.

and whether certain accounting methods, such as statistical sampling or something else, would be appropriate. Such decisions are properly left in the hands of administrative agencies"). Choices regarding how to perform the accounting "require[] both subject-matter expertise and judgment about the allocation of scarce resources, classic reasons for deference to administrators." *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1076.

Interior's reliance on statistical sampling remains controversial. It means that only a tiny fraction of landbased transactions under \$100,000 will be reconciled, see chart, section I.2.A.ii., and plaintiffs' objections to the practice have only grown more strident since the agency reduced the sample size. As Judge Lamberth noted in Cobell X, defendants have not identified a single instance apart from the present case where a trust accounting was performed by statistical sampling, and the use of such a procedure in any conventional accounting would likely be frowned upon. Cobell X, 283 F.Supp.2d at 188. This is not a conventional accounting case, however, and the "absence of precedent [for relying on statistical sampling in performing an accounting]... [cannot] properly be deemed controlling." Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1078. The treatment of statistical sampling in Cobell XVII, along with evidence presented at trial, informs my conclusion that the statistical sampling in Interior's plan is not a per se violation of Interior's accounting duty.¹⁵

^{15.} The reason given by the Court of Appeals when it vacated Judge Lamberth's ban on statistical sampling was (Cont'd)

While the number of land-based, "electronic ledger era" transactions sampled and reconciled has dropped from 233,000 under the 2003 plan to 6,599 under the 2007 plan, and the number of "paper ledger era" transactions sampled may be lower yet, the agency now indicates that the average cost of reconciling a single transaction is not \$100, as it had thought, but \$3,000-\$3,500. AR-566 at 33-03-09. In reviewing the sampling ban in the structural injunction, the Court of Appeals seemed particularly struck by evidence that "the average cost of accounting, per transaction, would exceed the average value of the transactions." *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1078. That observation is likely even more true today.

Unlike when the statistical sampling issue was last before the Court of Appeals, the bulk of the sampling in Interior's current plan is part of the Litigation Support Accounting (LSA) project. Plaintiffs have been quite critical of this project and have fixated on its title, contending that its purpose was not to satisfy Interior's fiduciary duty to account, but rather to limit the agency's liability for settlement negotiation purposes. Interior responds that it chose the name as a way of

(Cont'd)

merely that it "reflected no deference to defendants' expertise or to their judgment regarding the allocation of scarce resources," *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1078, but the court showed no reluctance to apply its own expertise and judgment to the subject, concluding, after considering reconciliation cost estimates, that the "decision to use statistical sampling seems especially reasonable." *Id*.

fitting its activities within the narrow compass of the FY 2004 appropriations bill, which authorized landbased historical accounting only for "litigation support," Department of the Interior and Related Agencies Appropriations Act, 2004, Pub.L. No. 108-108, 117 Stat. 1241, 1263 (2003), and that estimating the government's liability exposure was only one purpose of the project. Tr. 62:2-64:5 (Cason). The main purpose of the LSA project, according to the contractor who designed it, was to deepen the government's understanding of "electronic ledger era" transactions. Tr. 974:18-975:1 (Scheuren). Indeed, it was not Interior's original intent for the LSA project to satisfy its reconciliation responsibilities, but, as the principal statistician began analyzing the data, he realized that further reconciliation of "electronic ledger era" land-based transactions would be unnecessary. Tr. 1004:17-1005:7 (Scheuren); AR-427 at 4-5. Interior essentially came to the conclusion that, without meaning to, it had satisfied its accounting duty with respect to "electronic ledger era" transactions in land-based accounts through its LSA work.

Plaintiffs offered only the opinion testimony of an economist with some statistical training, Dwight Duncan, to criticize NORC's work on the LSA project. One of Duncan's primary objections—that NORC inappropriately applied inferences drawn from the sampled population to transactions beyond the population set—was deflated by Dr. Susan Hinkins from NORC, both in her rebuttal report and at trial. She openly acknowledged that the LSA project drew

samples from an incomplete population of transactions, and that no statements regarding the reliability of electronic era transactions as a whole could be made on the basis of the sampling conducted to date. She clarified the definition of error—noting that unreconciled transactions were treated as errors—Hinkins Responding Report [Dkt. 3393] at 4, she demonstrated that errors were not netted to reduce total dollars in error, and she illustrated that the LSA project employed both attribute and variable sampling.

It is therefore conceded that the population sampled in the LSA project was incomplete. No assurance has been offered, either that the entire population can be restored, or that additional sampling of the restored population will precede completion of the historical accounting project. Since Interior represents that the HSAs may be mailed before testing of the complete population takes place, see discussion in § I.2.F.ii, AR-566 at 33-03-18, and since neither "paper ledger era" transaction sampling nor further sampling of the restored "electronic ledger era" population is described in any detail in the HSA Plan, the ultimate statistical validity of the HSA plan has yet to be demonstrated. As described in §§ I.2.I. and I.2.J., the completeness of the transactions recorded in government ledgers cannot be established until several other tests are done, chief among them, the Land-to-Dollars tests, see § I.2.I, which so far have only been performed on the simplest of leases and resulted in no statistical conclusions.

216a

Appendix C

Nevertheless, I am not prepared to state that the agency's methodological approach to historical accounting is wrong or invalid. It does appear that the various projects reviewed in the findings of fact will generally produce helpful information concerning the history of the IIM trust. It is the Department's prerogative to decide, as a routine matter, not to collect third party trust records (for example) to aid in the performance of its accounting. That decision may limit the degree to which the agency is able to restore missing transactions from the data set, which would in turn limit the extent to which sampling exercises can reflect accurately the characteristics of the IIM trust. It is not methodology, however, but scope and expected results, that are ultimately fatal to the adequacy of Interior's accounting project.

ii. Scope and Coverage

a. Scope: years covered

Nothing in the 1994 Act limits the temporal scope of Interior's accounting obligation. See e.g., Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1104. The historical aspect of that accounting duty has been declared by this Court and affirmed by the Court of Appeals. It was established by the statutory language:

(a) Requirement to account

The Secretary shall account for the daily and annual balance of all funds held in trust by

the United States for the benefit of an Indian tribe or an individual Indian which are deposited or invested pursuant to the Act of June 24, 1938 (25 U.S.C. § 162a).

25 U.S.C. § 4011(a). The Interior Department reads limitations into those words that are not there. The reference to "the Act of June 24, 1938" does not set a start date for the accounting. All it does is identify the funds for which Congress has mandated an accounting. The parties' hunt for the meaning of the 1994 Act's reference to the 1938 Act was diverted by the Court of Appeals' notation, in *Cobell VI*, that "all funds means all funds, irrespective of when they were deposited (or at least so long as they were deposited after the Act of June 24, 1938)" 240 F.3d at 1102 (emphasis in original). That reference to the date of the Act's passage turns out to be a red herring. The Act of June 24, 1938, also known as the Indian Reorganization Act and codified at 25 U.S.C. § 162a, sets forth the Interior Department's authority to deposit Indian trust funds in banks and to invest them subject to certain limitations. 25 U.S.C. §§ 162a(a)-(c); see also Tr. 1278:15-1279:1 (Angel) (defendants' historian confirms that the central purpose of the 1938 act was to "provide assurance that if funds were to be deposited in commercial banks, that they would be in interest-bearing accounts;" and that the Act "provides for investment in Treasury securities as well"). The 1938 Act expressly contemplated the management of funds already held in the Treasury for Indian trust beneficiaries at the time of the Act's passage. See Tr. 1276:17-1277:14 (Angel) (testifying that the government

has been holding and managing funds in trust for allotted landowners since the late 1800s). It also outlined some of the "[t]rust responsibilities of the Secretary of the Interior [,]" including the duty to account. 25 U.S.C. § 162a(d). The 1938 Act was not the first statute affirming Interior's duty to account for Indian Funds, see, e.g., 30 Stat. 495, 55th Cong., Sess. II, Ch. 545 at 1399 (1899), but, even if the duty to account had not been mentioned in any statute, "the government's preexisting duty to provide an accounting to IIM trust beneficiaries . . . inheres in the trust relationship itself." Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1103; United States v. Mitchell, 463 U.S. 206, 224-26, 103 S.Ct. 2961, 77 L.Ed.2d 580 (1983) (Mitchell II) (statutes granting United States control over Indian resources and land establish fiduciary relationship).

The most logical reason for the 1994 Act's reference to the 1938 Act is that it more fully describes the government's current handling of IIM trust funds. "[B]y its very terms the 1994 Act identified a portion of the government's specific obligations and created additional means to ensure that the obligations would be carried out." Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1100. The specific obligations emphasized in the statute are the duty to perform an historical accounting, and the duty to reform the trust going forward. A legislative command to trace IIM trust funds only as far back as June 24, 1938 would have been nonsensical, and no legislative history supports such a reading. June 24, 1938 was neither the date when the duty to account originated nor the date of any prior accounting. The correct reading of the 1994 Act's

reference to the 1938 Act is that it instructs Interior to account for "all funds" the Secretary invests pursuant to the authority given him under 25 U.S.C. § 162a: it clarifies the global command to account for "all funds." ¹⁶

Interior has decided to conclude its historical accounting period at December 31, 2000, not because of any statutory interpretation, but because December 31, 2000 is "the beginning of the current accounting period in which IIM account holders receive quarterly statements of account pursuant to the 1994 Act." Interior's HSA Plan, Part 1, AR-565 at 33-02-06 n. 10. But fixing the start date for quarterly statements of account should not have also fixed the stop date for historical accounting—for accounts opened after

^{16.} As I mentioned in court on June 18, 2007, I am aware that Judge Lamberth has given the scope of the accounting more attention than anyone. 6/18/07 H'rg Tr. 6:2-16. Though his rulings in Cobell X are not the law of the case, I treat his reasoning as presumptively correct and depart from it only with caution. See Action Alliance of Senior Citizens v. Sullivan, 930 F.2d 77, 83 (D.C.Cir.1991) (vacated holdings, in the absence of contrary authority, remain persuasive precedent). In this instance, I agree with his ruling that the accounting obligation precedes June 24, 1938, but my reasoning is somewhat different. He found that while the 1994 Act does not itself require an accounting for transactions before 1938, Interior must nevertheless account for all funds deposited since the passage of the Dawes Act in 1887 because of its pre-existing duty to account. My conclusion that the express terms of the statute place no temporal limits on the accounting is based on a reading of the statute that was apparently not suggested to Judge Lamberth.

December 31, 2000. The mailing of periodic statements that were compliant with the 1994 Act was a milestone, to be sure, but it did not terminate the Department's obligation to assure current and future account holders of the accuracy of their assets and opening balances. Periodic statements of account issued in the 21st Century are to identify: "(1) the source, type, and status of the funds; (2) the beginning balance; (3) the gains and losses; (4) receipts and disbursements; [and] (5) the ending balance." 25 U.S.C. § 4011(b). Because the Department's historical accounting work was unfinished in January 2001 and remains unfinished today, however, its 2007 HSA plan gives no assurance to the holders of IIM accounts opened after December 31, 2000 that their opening balances or asset statements are accurately stated.

It would be absurd, of course, to read the 1994 Act as requiring that, for as long as the IIM trust exists, new IIM account holders must be provided with voluminous records tracing their assets and initial credits back to their origins in the late 19th Century. Surely, after the entirety of the IIM trust is properly accounted for, opening balances for new accounts can be presumed accurate and new IIM beneficiaries will not be entitled to historical accountings. If a complete and final accounting can never be done, as I have concluded, how long will an historical accounting requirement exist for new IIM accounts? That will be a question for the next, remedial phase of this case.

b. Scope: funds accounted for

Interior's accounting project does not cover every account that existed and every transaction that occurred, even between June 24, 1938 and December 31, 2000.

1. "Held in trust"

It is Interior's position that certain funds derived from allotted lands are beyond the scope of the accounting mandated by the 1994 Act because those funds were never "held in trust." 25 U.S.C. § 4011(a).

Allotment owners who receive payments directly from lessees, in so-called "direct pay" arrangements, are not covered by the 2007 HSA Plan; payments that do not pass through the government's custody will not be analyzed, and beneficiaries will not receive HSA statements for them. AR-565 at 33-03-05. Associate Deputy Secretary Cason testified that while he was aware that the Department has a duty to verify that direct payments are in fact being made, he was "not clear about whether this carries over to the historical accounting duty that we have and what its implications would be." Tr. 126:16-128:3 (Cason). The Department's position is clear, however: the Secretary has announced the conclusion that "direct pay funds were never held in trust by the United States and therefore do not fall within the requirement in the 1994 Act that Interior account for all funds held in trust by the United States." AR-565 at 33-03-05 (internal quotations omitted); see also Tr. 129:15-130:4 (Cason).

The Secretary appears to be correct on this point. The funds that must be accounted for pursuant to the 1994 Act are "all funds held in trust." 25 U.S.C. § 4011(a) (emphasis added). Direct payments, by definition, are never "held" in trust. Even if the statute were ambiguous—which it is not—the common law of trusts is silent on this question since there is no analogue for direct payments in the world of private trusts. See Trial 1.5 Tr. 72:18-73:7 (Langbein 6/02/03). The government may have duties relating to such funds, but they do not arise out of the statute, and they are not cognizable in this suit.

Similarly, funds that would ordinarily be IIM account funds but are instead managed by tribes (apparently only two tribes handle such funds, Tr. 121:8-18 (Cason)), while undoubtedly trust funds, are never "held" in trust by the United States, and are thus outside the purview of the 1994 Act. As with direct payments, the statute is not ambiguous on this point, and even if it were, there is no common law precedent for trust funds processed by a third party that could conceivably serve as a "filler of gaps left by the statute." *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1079.

2. Administrative fees & Youpee escheatments

Plaintiffs complain that the HSAs will be incomplete if they fail to account for IIM ownership interests that unlawfully escheated to tribes pursuant to the Indian Land Consolidation Act before the Supreme Court declared such escheatments unconstitutional (for a

second time) in *Babbitt v. Youpee*, 519 U.S. 234, 243-45, 117 S.Ct. 727, 136 L.Ed.2d 696 (1997). The 2007 Plan contains no mention of escheated *Youpee* interests, but the subject was discussed somewhat at trial. In addition, plaintiffs object to the government's failure to account for administrative fees occasionally deducted from gross IIM revenues before net IIM funds are posted in beneficiaries' accounts (for services such as timber sales). Tr. 232:19-24 (Cason).

Associate Deputy Secretary Cason's testimony was that Interior officials had not decided whether or not ultimately to account for administrative fees deducted from beneficiaries' funds, or for escheated interests that had not yet been returned to IIM accounts, Tr. 232:19-233:14, Tr. 239:1-240:12 (Cason), but it is undisputed that no accounting for such funds will be done pursuant to the 2007 Plan, which, according to the Department, discharges its historical accounting obligation.

Administrative fees and unconstitutional escheatments likely amount to a tiny fraction of the monies that pass through the IIM trust. It is the Department's prerogative to prioritize its accounting activities, and Interior is, of course, free to decide that it should reconcile high value transactions first and escheatments last, or even to calculate the value of administrative fees and escheatments after sampling. I may not, however, simply ignore two categories of "funds held in trust" under the 1994 Act, both of which operate to diminish the value of IIM accounts or assets, however slight the diminution may be. Neither unrestored

Youpee interests nor administrative fees will be captured in the accounting activities as they are now designed, as the fees are not reflected as specific IIM account transactions, Tr. 231:9-14 (Cason), and the escheatments are invisible on the IIM systems if they have not been reversed. The absence of any discussion of such topics, Tr. 233:7-14, Tr. 240:3-8 (Cason), reinforces my conclusion that Interior cannot perform a complete accounting.

3. Special Deposit Accounts

At first blush, it may appear that the same criticisms could be applied to Interior's decision to exclude Special Deposit Accounts from the 2007 HSA Plan. In the 2003 Plan, Interior treated Special Deposit Accounts as a fourth type of account to be reconciled as part of its historical accounting exercise (in addition to land-based accounts, Judgment accounts, and Per Capita accounts). PX-507 at III-1. By the time it adopted its 2007 HSA Plan, however, the Department had decided to eliminate the reconciliation of SDAs from its historical accounting project, because the funds in those accounts are, by definition, not associated with particular IIM accounts. IIM funds held in SDAs are indeed "held in trust" under the 1994 Act. My conclusion, however, is that Interior's treatment of SDA monies is the result of a considered cost-benefit analysis, is entitled to deference, and is not improper.

SDAs are used to hold funds temporarily, until the proper recipients are identified. SDA accounts include

funds belonging to IIM beneficiaries, tribes, lease bidders, and others. Tr. 2065:2-24 (Christie). Thus, while current balances in SDAs are not reconciled as part of the historical accounting project, to the extent that SDAs consist of IIM funds, those funds will be within the populations tested in the LSA and DCV projects after they have been transferred to IIM accounts.

At times the amount of money held in SDA accounts has been excessively high. In July 2002, there were approximately 21,000 open SDAs, containing a total of almost \$68 million funds waiting to be identified and distributed. Tr. 157:8-12 (Cason). As a result of Interior's efforts to assess, reconcile, and distribute the SDA funds, the total balance of funds in SDAs as of October 2007 had been reduced to about \$16-17 million, and Interior had distributed 75% of the funds that had been held in SDAs in July 2002. AR-566 at 33-03-27; Tr. 158:12-19 (Cason). Interior continues to work on the remaining funds in Special Deposit Accounts, and has chosen to prioritize its SDA work by reconciling high value accounts before reconciling lower value accounts. Tr. 158:20-159:2 (Cason). So far, Interior has spent approximately \$48 million distributing residual balances from Special Deposit Accounts. AR-566 at 33-03-27.

Interior intends to complete its distribution of the SDA funds; the Office of Historical Trust Accounting, Bureau of Indian Affairs, and Office of the Special Trustee are all working on the project. Tr. 159:3-6 (Cason); Tr. 752:4-7, 22-25 (Herman). At Trial, Associate Deputy Secretary Cason could not state for certain when

this project would be complete. Tr. 159:3-160:3 (Cason). As Interior gets into the smaller value SDAs, it reaches a point where the cost of reconciling the accounts exceeds the funds in the accounts themselves. Tr. 159:11-17 (Cason). When that occurs, the Department plans to make "pacing decisions" in order to "move the historical accounting process along more rapidly." Tr. 159:18-22 (Cason).

Interior's approach to SDA accounting is entitled to deference because the record reflects extensive consideration of the problem by three bureaus or offices within the Department and a determination to deal with it after projects with higher priorities are complete. This stands in sharp contrast to the *Youpee* escheatment question, for example, about which Associate Deputy Secretary Cason could give only vague testimony, and which may be meeting with internal bureaucratic resistance. Tr. 2016:24-2022:1 (Willett).

4. Closed accounts and probated estates

Interior's duty to account for "all funds" in the IIM trust is enforceable in this suit, not by or on behalf of every beneficiary who ever walked the earth, but by a plaintiff class, certified by Judge Lamberth on February 4, 1997, and consisting of "present and former beneficiaries" of the IIM trust [Dkt. 27]. That expansive definition of the class, appropriate at that early stage of the litigation, now needs to be refined.

On October 25, 1994, a statutory right to an accounting accrued for all then-living IIM beneficiaries: those who held or at any point in their lives had held IIM accounts. Even if the government sold allotted land owned by Beneficiary X in 1992 and closed X's account by mailing her a check for X's share of the sale price, X is entitled to an accounting under the statute. If beneficiary Y, the owner of a 10% interest in an IIM allotment, died on October 24, 1994, the night before the 1994 Act became law, his right to an accounting never accrued—the government is not required to prepare an accounting and mail it to his grave—but Y's heirs do have a right to an accounting of any IIM funds and assets they inherited, and since the probate process does not produce an accounting, Tr. 139:21-144:24 (Cason), Interior's duty to those heirs includes accounting for the allotment assets and IIM funds that were their inheritance from Y. The rationale for including predecessor accounts in the historical accounting process is simply that beneficiaries are entitled to know where their money came from.

The only limitation on the entitlement of the members of the plaintiff class to demand an accounting for "all funds" are those imposed by the law of standing, by reasonable methodological shortcuts taken to conserve funds (e.g., sampling), and by whatever restrictions may be present in the common law. See Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1079. Limiting the historical accounting process by excluding accounts that were closed prior to October 25, 1994, and by refusing to examine IIM accounts behind probated estates,

narrows the scope of the accounting. This adjustment is substantive, not methodological. It is not sanctioned by the common law of trusts or the plain terms of the 1994 Act. And the members of the plaintiff class—IIM beneficiaries alive on October 25, 1994—have standing to challenge it.

5. Asset statements

The most serious deficiency of the historical accounting project reflected in the 2007 Plan is that it will not provide beneficiaries with information about the assets from which IIM funds have been derived. A review of statutory and common law trust accounting principles reveals why HSAs so limited cannot meet the adequacy and fairness standard.¹⁷

"The most relevant statute for ascertaining the defendants' duty to provide an historical accounting is the 1994 Act[.]" Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1074. The Act itself contains few clues indicating what the historical accounting must entail and the what accounting statements must contain, but it is clear from the Special Trustee's oversight duties that account holders are entitled to a "fair and accurate accounting of all trust accounts." 25 U.S.C. § 4043(b)(2)(A). The Court of Appeals has spoken on this subject, noting that

^{17.} Note that an HSA is not the historical accounting itself but rather a by-product of the historical accounting. Interior's position is that the mailing of the HSAs discharges the government's duty to account.

"[defendants] never explain how one can give a fair and accurate accounting of all accounts without first reconciling the accounts, taking into account past deposits, withdrawals, and accruals. Indeed, the government's own expert acknowledged that one could not determine an accurate account balance without confirming historical account balances." Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1103 (emphasis added).

The 1994 Act amended 25 U.S.C. § 162a and

- identified some of the Interior Secretary's duties to ensure 'proper discharge of the trust responsibilities of the United States.' 25 U.S.C. § 162a(d). These 'include (but are not limited to) the following':
- 'Providing adequate systems for accounting for and reporting trust fund balances';
- 'Providing adequate controls over receipts and disbursements';
- 'Providing periodic, timely reconciliations to assure the accuracy of accounts';
- 'Preparing and supplying . . . periodic statements of . . . account performance' and balances to account holders; and
- 'Establishing consistent, written policies and procedures for trust fund management and accounting.'

Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1090 (quoting 25 U.S.C. § 162a(d)). The "periodic statements of . . . account performance" are described in greater detail in 25 U.S.C. § 4011(b). They are to be provided to tribes and individual beneficiaries "[n]ot later than 20 business days after the close of a calendar quarter," and are to "identify (1) the source, type, and status of the funds; (2) the beginning balance; (3) the gains and losses; (4) receipts and disbursements; (5) the ending balance." *Id.*

These periodic statements of performance—though they are part of the 1994 Act's trust reform mandate—have an important bearing on the elements of an adequate historical accounting statement. "[P]eriodic statements of . . . account performance" are simply accountings going forward, rather than historical accountings. 25 U.S.C. § 162a(d). For that reason, their required contents are probative of what a "fair and accurate" historical accounting of "all funds" is.

Notably, the first element that must be "identif[ied]" in the "periodic statement of performance" is "the source... of the funds," 25 U.S.C. § 4011(b)(1), meaning, obviously, information sufficient to allow a recipient to connect her receipt of funds to specific assets. This requirement to include historical asset ownership in historical statements of account was identified and declared by the Court of Appeals years ago, in *Cobell VI*:

The 1994 Act requires that the Interior Department perform an 'adequate' accounting. This indicates

that the accounting must be sufficient to serve the purposes for which a trust accounting is typically conducted. By this standard, the district court's conclusion that the management of a trust and rendering of an adequate accounting requires the locating and retention of records, operational computer systems, and adequate staffing was, in plaintiffs' words, 'self-evident.' Anything less would produce an inadequate accounting.

It is black-letter trust law that "[a]n accounting necessarily requires a full disclosure and description of each item of property constituting the corpus of the trust at its inception." Engelsmann v. Holekamp, 402 S.W.2d 382, 391 (Mo.1966); see also BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY (7th ed.1999) (defining accounting as "the report of all items of property, income, and expenses" prepared by the trustee for the beneficiary).

240 F.3d at 1103 (emphasis added). The requirement to include asset information in historical accounting statements is consistent with both the statute and the common law.¹⁸

^{18.} The description of the trust corpus in *Cobell XII* as "consist[ing] of the revenues derived from land that was carved out of preexisting Indian reservations under the 1887 Act," 391 F.3d at 254, was accurate but incomplete. *Mitchell II* clarifies that the Indian trust corpus consists of "[natural resources], lands, and funds." *United States v. Mitchell*, 463 U.S. 206, 225, (Cont'd)

iii. Summary of legal deficiencies

It is Interior's responsibility to "work[] out compliance with the broad statutory mandate," *Cobell XVII*, 428 F.3d at 1076 (internal quotations omitted), but in reviewing that compliance, I must determine whether the accounting will be "sufficient to serve the purposes for which a trust accounting is typically conducted," and whether the HSAs will contain "sufficient information for the beneficiary readily to ascertain whether the trust has been faithfully carried out." *Cobell VI*, 240 F.3d at 1103. My answers to both questions are in the negative: the accounting will not serve the purposes of a trust accounting, and the HSAs will not enable beneficiaries to determine whether their trustee has discharged its fiduciary duties.

The absence of a verified opening balance and an asset statement is the most serious defect in the 2007 Plan. A simple illustration explains why this is so. If I demand an accounting for funds in my non-interest earning checking account, a list of transactions—credits and debits with supporting documentation—would probably be a sufficient response. Presumably, I would have firsthand knowledge that the account was indeed

⁽Cont'd)

¹⁰³ S.Ct. 2961, 77 L.Ed.2d 580 (1983). Since *Cobell XVIII* tells us that the "alleged conflict" between prior Court of Appeals opinions in this case is "illusory," 455 F.3d at 303, and the *Cobell XII* passage cited above explicitly cited the history of the trust laid out in *Cobell VI*, the declaration in *Cobell VI* that the trust corpus includes property remains controlling precedent.

opened with, for example, a \$500 deposit. By contrast, IIM plaintiffs who receive HSAs containing a list of transactions, however accurate, will have no ability to contextualize those transactions. Beneficiaries are provided no records indicating their historical ownership interests. In most cases, the source of a beneficiary's funds is a plot of land that was carved out of a tribal reservation, allotted to her ancestors, and placed in trust. The beneficial interest in that land, and perhaps the size of the allotment, likely diminished over time (due to fractionation and land sales) as it worked its way down to the current beneficiary. Without information tying revenue collected to her land ownership, it will be utterly impossible for her to determine whether the duties of the trust have been faithfully carried out and whether her assets, funds, and transactions are correctly stated, and she will be prejudiced from "enforc[ing][her] rights under the trust or [] prevent[ing] or redress[ing] a breach of trust." RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS § 173. That, as I understand it, is the purpose of an accounting.

Relatedly, the proposed accounting falls short of its promise to provide beneficiaries reasonable assurance that their account balances are accurate, as opening balances are not confirmed and the funds are not traced back through predecessor accounts. See Tr. 2167:10-16 (Hinkins). The confirmation of accurate account balances is surely one of "the basic fiduciary responsibilities which we would expect out of any trustee," and one that the 1994 Act was passed to enforce. 140 CONG. REC. H10483, 10488 (1994)

(statement of Rep. Synar). Even in its letter expressing concern over the estimated cost of the accounting in Interior's July 2002 Report to Congress—at that time, \$2.4 billion—the House Committee on Resources qualified its request that the agency consider alternative accounting methods with the proviso, "[c]learly, any such accounting should be sufficient to ensure beneficiaries of the trust that they can rely on their account balances." 12/9/02 Letter from House Committee on Resources Chairman James V. Hansen to Interior Secretary Gale Norton, AR-184.

The basic purpose of a trust accounting—to provide sufficient information for beneficiaries to discover whether the trust has been properly administered—is not thrown into doubt by the absence of a uniform definition for the term "accounting," nor by the unique qualities of the IIM trust. Trust law is typically state law, and there is very little federal common law that addresses the concept of "an accounting." Defendants' trust law expert Professor John Langbein—while noting that he was "not a trust accounting person," Trial 1.5 Tr. 110:18 (Langbein 6/02/03 PM), but rather an expert on the "relative importance of statute and common law," id. at 121:22-23—stressed that there are at least five separate legal definitions of "an accounting." Trial 1.5 Tr. 87:20-22 (Langbein 6/02/03 PM). The basic dictionary definition of an accounting, however, is simple enough: it is "the report of all items of property, income, and expenses" prepared by the trustee for a beneficiary. BLACK'S LAW DICTIONARY (7th ed.1999) (cited in Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1103). There may be up to five

different definitions of an accounting to suit different contexts, but of the five described in Professor Langbein's testimony, only two describe the sort of accounting plainly contemplated by the 1994 Act. The first is described in the RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS § 172, and involves an "internal audit." Trial 1.5 Tr. 88:1-4 (Langbein 6/02/03 PM). The second is described in the RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS § 173, and is the sort of accounting to which the Court of Appeals has determined plaintiffs are entitled under the 1994 Act. That section is described by Professor Langbein as "reporting and disclosure to the beneficiaries," Trial 1.5 Tr. 88:6 (Langbein 6/02/03 PM), and provides that

[t]he trustee is under a duty to the beneficiary to give him upon his request at reasonable times complete and accurate information as to the nature and amount of the trust property, and to permit him or a person duly authorized by him to inspect the subject matter of the trust and the accounts and vouchers and other documents relating to the trust... the beneficiary is always entitled to such information as is reasonably necessary to enable him to enforce his rights under the trust or to prevent or redress a breach of trust.

RESTATEMENT (THIRD) OF TRUSTS § 173. Professor Langbein stresses that the "reasonableness" concept referenced in this section is tied to the

situational "prudence norm," which would take account of the government's budgetary restrictions. Langbein Phase 1.5 Expert Report [Dkt. 3395-2] at 6-7 (citing RESTATEMENT (SECOND) OF TRUSTS § 174 (1959)). Moreover, the accounting duty described in § 173, like all other common law trust duties, may be abrogated by the trust instrument (in this case, the statutes setting forth the governance of the IIM trust).

To be sure, as Professor Langbein notes, "[t]he common law of trusts is default law, which yields to the contrary terms of the particular trust." Id. at 3. He submits that "legislation bearing on the trust" trumps any invocation of common law, id. at 6, and asserts that, if an Act of Congress may reasonably be interpreted as overriding common law, it does, even if Congress has not expressly abrogated traditional trust law duties. Trial 1.5 Tr. 108:14-110:5 (Langbein 6/02/03 PM). It was his testimony that "various trust law duties yield to contrary congressional expression, which is contained in the statutes, and which includes in my view funding as well." Trial 1.5 Tr. 110:3-5 (Langbein 6/02/03 PM). "[C]ontrary congressional expression," however, cannot be inferred from the subtext of appropriations bills without some evidence that Congress understood itself to be amending the 1994 Act. Both the canon against implied repeal and the canon construing legislation in favor of Indians recommend strongly against it. Indeed, Congress's own behavior reveals that it never believed itself to have accomplished so much: it once derailed this litigation by suspending certain accounting activities and giving itself one year to clarify the precise accounting duties owed.

That action reflects congressional awareness that, in order to alter the legal entitlements of the beneficiaries arising out of the 1994 Act, it must do so explicitly.

In any event, the trial judge's ear is more sensitive to what the Court of Appeals has said on such matters—in this case to the dicta of *Cobell XVII* that, while the funds Congress has appropriated for historical accounting work "can't be completely disregarded," the "significance of appropriations bills is of course limited." 428 F.3d at 1075. The Court, indeed, has been strongly cautioned against identifying wholesale changes to fiduciary duties in ambiguous congressional directives:

While the government's obligations are rooted in and outlined by the relevant statutes and treaties, they are largely defined in traditional equitable terms. 'Where Congress uses terms that have accumulated settled meaning under either equity or the common law, a court must infer, unless the statute otherwise dictates, that Congress means to incorporate the established meaning of these terms.' NLRB v. Amax Coal Co., 453 U.S. 322, 329, 101 S.Ct. 2789, 69 L.Ed.2d 672 (1981). Courts 'must infer that Congress intended to impose on trustees traditional fiduciary duties unless Congress has unequivocally expressed an intent to the contrary.' Id. at 330, 101 S.Ct. 2789. Much as the Supreme Court has regularly turned to the Restatement and other authorities to construe trust responsibilities, it is

appropriate for the district court to consult similar sources.

Cobell VI, 240 F.3d at 1099. This case must be governed by Congress's plain demand for an accounting of "all funds held in trust by the United States for the benefit of an . . . individual Indian." In its refusal to appropriate enough money to pay for such an accounting, Congress has not amended that demand or the common law of accounting. What it has done, instead, is to render a real accounting impossible—or, perhaps, to recognize that such an accounting is impossible, unless it is "nuts" enough to pay more than \$3 billion to hunt down perhaps \$3 billion of unexplained variances in the government's accounts. 19

^{19.} Defendants may object that they are unfairly surprised by my finding of impossibility, because I resisted plaintiffs' invitation to refer to the October 2007 trial as an impossibility trial and have given little weight to plaintiffs' impossibility model. See Tr. 9:15-20 (Interior's opening statement). The impossibility issue nonetheless emerges irresistibly from this record as a conclusion of law, not because the 2007 Plan does not outline the "accounting that the plaintiffs believe should be performed," id., but because the 2007 plan does not, and defendants cannot, achieve an accounting that passes muster as a trust accounting.

CONCLUSION

This case has been in this courthouse for over eleven years. A "long procession of [judges] has come in and gone out" during that time. The "suit has, in course of time, become so complicated" that "no two lawyers can talk about it for five minutes without coming to a total disagreement as to all the premises." It has been on my docket for one year, during which time I have dismissed persons who were still "parties in [the suit] without knowing how or why," resolved dozens of motions, enforced an attorneys' fee award that pre-dated the invasion of Iraq, and studied the case enough to be among the few people "alive [who] know[] what it means." "Innumerable children have been born into the cause," and, as plaintiffs have reminded us on occasion, "innumerable old [plaintiffs] have died out of it." I held the October 2007 bench trial in order to review defendants' historical accounting work and to demonstrate that a just resolution of this dispute, despite what has been said, is not "perennially hopeless." 20

My conclusion that Interior is unable to perform an adequate accounting of the IIM trust²¹ does not mean

^{20.} The quotations are from Charles Dickens's opening description of *Jarndyce and Jarndyce* in *Bleak House*.

^{21.} I do not reach the conclusion urged by plaintiffs: that an adequate accounting is impossible because of the problem of missing records. The record before me is inconclusive on that point. The record is not inconclusive, however, on the tension between the expense of an adequate accounting and congressional unwillingness to fund such an enterprise.

that a just resolution of this dispute is hopeless. It does mean that a remedy must be found for the Department's unrepaired, and irreparable, breach of its fiduciary duty over the last century. And it does mean that the time has come to bring this suit to a close.

The Court in this case "retains substantial latitude, much more so than in the typical agency case, to fashion an equitable remedy," Cobell XII, 391 F.3d at 257, but the 1994 Act does not "have language in any way appearing to grant courts the same discretion that an equity court would enjoy in dealing with a negligent trustee." Cobell XVII, 428 F.3d at 1075. Nor do I have the authority to "order broad, programmatic reform" or to provide the agency with a "detailed plan of action." Cobell XVIII, 455 F.3d at 307. What has been determined to this point is that the Department of the Interior has not—and cannot—remedy the breach of its fiduciary duty to account for the IIM trust. The Clerk is directed to schedule a hearing for about 30 days after the issuance of this opinion for the purpose of discussing a process for determining an appropriate remedy.

241a

Appendix C

APPENDIX

A List of Acronyms

AIRR: American Indian Records Repository

ASM: Accounting Standards Manual

ART: Account Reconciliation Tool

BIA: Bureau of Indian Affairs (within DOI)

BISS: Box Index Search System

BLM: Bureau of Land Management (within DOI)

CEBA: Competitive Equality Banking Act of 1987

CD & L: Chevarria, Dunne, & Lamey

DCV: Data Completeness Validation

HLIP: High Level Implementation Plan

HSA: Historical Statement of Account

IBIA: Interior Board of Indian Appeals

IIM: Individual Indian Money

ILCA: Indian Land Consolidation Act of 1983

IRMS: Integrated Resource Management System

LRIS: Land Records Information System

LSA: Litigation Support Accounting

LTRO: Land Titles Records Office (within BIA)

242a

Appendix C

MMS: Minerals Management Service (within DOI)

NARA: National Archives and Records Administration

NORC: National Opinion Research Center

OHTA: Office of Historical Trust Accounting (within

OST)

OST: Office of the Special Trustee (within DOI)

OTFM: Office of Trust Funds Management (within OST)

OTR: Office of Trust Records (within OST)

RDRS: Royalty Distribution Reporting System

SDA: Special Deposit Account

TAAMS: Trust Asset and Accounting Management

System

TFAS: Trust Fund Accounting System

TMIP: Trust Management Improvement Project

TFR: Trust Funds Receivable

USGS: United States Geological Survey (within DOI)